Dealertrack Technologies, Inc

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction

of incorporation or organization)

Form 10-K February 25, 2015
UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549 Form 10-K
(Mark One) ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT
For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014
or TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE
ACT OF 1934 Commission file number 000-51653
DEALERTRACK TECHNOLOGIES, INC.
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

52-2336218

(I.R.S\ation Number)

1111	Marcus	Ave.,	Suite	M04
Lake	Success.	NY	11042	

(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(516) 734-3600

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Common Stock, \$0.01 Par Value Per Share The NASDAQ Stock Market, LLC

(Title of each class)

(Name of exchange on which registered)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes b No o

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes o No b

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes b No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes b No o

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act:

Large accelerated filer b Accelerated filer o Non-accelerated filer o Smaller reporting company o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes o No b

The aggregate market value of the common stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant as of June 30, 2014, the last business day of the registrant's most recently completed second fiscal quarter, was approximately \$2,394 million (based on the closing price for the registrant's common stock on the NASDAQ Global Market of \$45.34 per share).

As of February 1, 2015, 54,362,527 shares of the registrant's common stock were outstanding.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The Registrant intends to file a proxy statement pursuant to Regulation 14A within 120 days of the end of the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. Portions of such proxy statement are incorporated by reference into Part III of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Part I	3
<u>Item 1. Business</u>	3
<u>Item 1A. Risk Factors</u>	18
Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments	31
Item 2. Properties	31
Item 3. Legal Proceedings	32
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures	32
Part II	33
Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity	33
<u>Securities</u>	
<u>Item 6. Selected Financial Data</u>	34
Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	35
Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	59
<u>Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data</u>	60
Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	103
Item 9A. Controls and Procedures	103
Item 9B. Other Information	104
Part III	105
Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	105
Item 11. Executive Compensation	105
Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	105
Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	105
Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services	105
Part IV	106
Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedule	106
<u>Signatures</u>	110
EX-21.1: LIST OF SUBSIDIARIES	
EX-23.1: CONSENT	
EX-23.2: CONSENT	
EX-31.1: CERTIFICATION	
EX-31.2: CERTIFICATION	
EX-32.1: CERTIFICATIONS	

PART I

Item 1. Business

Certain statements in this Annual Report on Form 10-K are "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the Securities Act), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act). Any statements that do not relate to historical or current facts or matters are forward-looking statements. You can identify some of the forward-looking statements by the use of forward-looking words, such as "may," "will," "could," "would," "project," "believe," "anticipate," "expect," "estimate," "potential," "plan," "forecast," and the like, or the use of future tense. Statements concerning current conditions may also be forward-looking if they imply a continuation of current conditions. These statements involve a number of risks, uncertainties and other factors that could cause our actual results, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements. Factors which could materially affect such forward-looking statements can be found in the section entitled "Risk Factors" in Part 1, Item 1A in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Investors are urged to consider these factors carefully in evaluating the forward-looking statements and are cautioned not to place undue reliance on such forward-looking statements. The forward-looking statements made herein are only made as of the date hereof and we undertake no obligation to publicly update such forward-looking statements to reflect subsequent events or circumstances except as required by law.

References in this Annual Report on Form 10-K to "Dealertrack," the "company," "our" or "we" are to Dealertrack Technologies, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and/or its subsidiaries.

Overview

Dealertrack Technologies' web-based software solutions and services enhance efficiency and profitability for all major segments of the automotive retail industry, including dealers, lenders, OEMs, third-party retailers, aftermarket providers and other service providers. Dealertrack operates the largest online credit application networks in the United States and Canada. We believe we deliver the industry's most comprehensive solution set, including:

Digital Marketing solutions, which provide websites, digital advertising, and other digital marketing offerings to assist dealers in achieving higher lead conversion rates by helping to optimize the number of shoppers to their websites;

.

Dealer Management solutions, which provide franchised and independent dealers with powerful dealer management systems (DMS) featuring easy-to-use tools and real-time data access to enhance their efficiency;

F&I solutions, which allow dealers to streamline the in-store and online sales and financing processes as they structure deals from a single integrated platform;

Inventory solutions, which provide vehicle inventory management and transportation offerings to help dealers accelerate used-vehicle turn rates and assist with the facilitation of vehicle delivery;

·Registration & Titling solutions, which include online and cross-state vehicle registration services; and

Collateral Management solutions, which include electronic lien and titling applications and service, title and collateral administration, as well as our digital contracting processing services.

In January 2015, we completed the acquisition of more than 99% of the voting equity of incadea plc (the acquisition of incadea) (incadea), a leading provider of dealer management system (DMS) software and services to the global automotive retail and wholesale market.

We are headquartered on Long Island in Lake Success, N.Y.

We are a Delaware corporation formed in August 2001. We are organized as a holding company and conduct a substantial amount of our business through our subsidiaries.

We maintain a website at *www.dealertrack.com*. We make available, free of charge through our website, our Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, including exhibits thereto, and any amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, as soon as reasonably practicable after the reports are electronically filed with, or furnished to, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). Our reports that are filed with, or furnished to, the SEC are also available at the SEC's website at *www.sec.gov*. You may also obtain copies of any of our reports filed with, or furnished to, the SEC, free of charge, at the SEC's public reference room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549 or by calling 1-800-SEC-0330.

Our Vision and Our Market

Our vision is to deliver the market leading suite of integrated technologies capable of transforming automotive retailing. In the United States and Canada, we are a vertically oriented, integrated Software-as-a-Service (SaaS) business that helps our customers increase sales, deliver efficiency, reduce processing times, and improve profitability

in all major segments of the automotive retail industry.

Despite its significant size and importance, the auto retail industry has traditionally had to overcome a lack of integrated and automated workflows resulting from a complex mix of providers and technologies. This has been exacerbated by the rapid move of car shopping from traditional channels to the online medium. Dealertrack has and will continue to engineer the online to in-store retail workflow to enhance the customer experience while synchronizing advertising spend with inventory turns that delivers improved returns on investment. By utilizing our end-to-end set of solutions, our customers are provided with the unified data and analytics necessary to develop and support their operational and market strategies.

Examples of how our solutions enable industry transformation include:

Our online credit application processing and electronic contracting products eliminate expensive and time-consuming inefficiencies in legacy paper systems, and thereby decrease lenders' costs of originating loans or leases. Before we entered the market with our online credit application product, dealers and lenders traditionally relied upon fax and mail delivery methods for processing their offerings. This method produced lengthy processing times, resulted in errors and omissions, and increased the cost of assisting the consumer in securing financing. The cumbersome nature of this process limited the range of options available to consumers and delayed the availability of financing.

Our addition of Dealer Dot Com, Inc. (Dealer.com) enhances our customers' ability to leverage the digital revolution through a more connected, more efficient and more integrated online to in-store experience. For example, Dealer.com's ControlCenter anchors a car dealer's marketing and operations through an intuitive interface with program-wide analytics, giving dealers a common dashboard/interface to access our products. Further, our Digital Retailing tools help better engage shoppers on dealer's websites by completing the financing, payment and trade-in value information before a shopper steps into a showroom.

Our investment in integrating data and workflows between various dealer systems and products such as the DMS, customer relationship management (CRM), F&I and Inventory solutions, as well as our Digital Marketing offerings, have allowed dealers to streamline their back office, sales and customer functions, including accounting, inventory, parts and service and manufacturer and customer communications, while creating a better online and in-store buying experience for car shoppers. Dealers have also deployed our CRM software to track consumer behavior and maintain active post-sales relationships to increase after-sales service revenues and customer retention. These systems typically reside within the physical dealership and have not historically been fully integrated with each other or with dealership systems and processes. Whenever data is put into separate systems, there are inefficiencies that slow the sales and customer management process, as well as risk of inconsistent or contradictory information across a dealership. Continued integration of our products and systems will help reduce or eliminate these data issues and inconsistencies across dealership systems and processes, and help deliver an improved customer experience.

Our eContracting and paper processing services provide lenders with automotive retail contracts and related documents in an electronic format. We also integrate the products and services of third-party service and information providers, such as credit reporting agencies and aftermarket providers.

In short, our ability to drive revenue, automate processes, and leverage data is a compelling value proposition for our customers, while the efficiencies gained from connecting in-store operations to website and advertising programs benefit both manufacturers and dealerships of all sizes, regardless of the size of their IT department or level of in-house technology sophistication.

The acquisition of incadea positions us as a global provider of automotive retail software solutions, expanding our global addressable market and installed base. In addition, it strengthens and broadens our existing relationships with global OEMs, dealers and other customers in automotive retail, while helping accelerate incadea's growth prospects by leveraging our relationships and resources.

Our Acquisition History

Since our inception in 2001, we have completed more than 25 strategic and/or complementary acquisitions which have helped to expand and improve our breadth of services and offerings to better address the ever-changing automotive retailing marketplace. In 2014, we closed two acquisitions, and in January 2015 we completed the acquisition of incadea:

Dealer Dot Com, Inc. (Dealer.com), a leading provider of comprehensive digital marketing and website solutions and services for the automotive retail industry. Our Digital Marketing solutions consist of Dealer.com, as well as our Interactive solutions from our previous acquisition of eCarlist, LLC and ClickMotive, LLC (ClickMotive). As a result of our acquisition of Dealer.com, we have significantly expanded our digital marketing offerings to include a uniquely connected family of digital advertising solutions and services, tapping into the growing digital advertising market in support of our dealer customers.

ASR Pro, LLC. (ASR Pro), a leading provider of web-based electronic multipoint-inspection and fixed operations services for automotive dealerships. The acquisition expands our addressable market of software solutions to include the vehicle service and repair market.

Incadea plc (incadea), a leading provider of DMS software and services to the global automotive retail market. Incadea has long-term relationships with a number of global OEMs and serves more than 75,000 end-users. Through this acquisition, the number of countries in which our solutions are used increased to over 90, giving us a significant presence in North America, Europe, and the Asia-Pacific.

Our Customers

While our primary customers are automotive dealers and lenders, our customers also include aftermarket providers, OEMs, and other service and information providers to the automotive retail industry. We primarily generate revenue on a transaction, subscription, or advertising basis, depending on the customer and the product or service provided.

In the United States and Canada, we use a SaaS delivery model, which we believe is an efficient method for providing products and services to our customers. Our high-value web-based solutions are open and flexible. Our customers can access our highly specialized applications on-demand, avoiding the expense and difficulty of installing and maintaining them independently.

With the acquisition of incadea in January 2015, we expanded our relationships with global OEMs and value added resellers (VARs). Currently, incadea's DMS, CRM and Business Intelligence products are generally under a perpetual license and maintenance model. However, in the markets that incadea serves, there has been a growing trend towards more centralized SaaS hosting of products and services in the automotive retail market, similar to the way that we operate in the United States and Canada.

Dealers

We offer franchised and independent dealers a suite of integrated technologies, including our DMS, CRM, Inventory, F&I, and Digital Marketing solutions that significantly shorten financing processing times, increase efficiencies across the dealership, and allow dealers to spend more time selling automobiles and increase dealer profitability. We give each dealership the ability to select the specific tools they need to reduce costs, increase profits and sell more vehicles. The subscription agreements with our dealers typically run for one to three years, with one-year or month-to-month automatic extensions. The trend in the industry is towards shorter initial term contracts, including in certain cases, month-to-month contracts.

Our Digital Marketing solutions include digital marketing tools, such as award-winning desktop and mobile website design, search engine optimization (SEO), search engine marketing (SEM), social media and reputation management tools. These web-based solutions help dealerships expand their online presence to attract and convert more shoppers and achieve higher quality leads and conversion rates. In addition, Dealertrack Digital Retailing enables a website visitor to begin the purchase process by personalizing payment configuration, applying for financing and valuing their trade.

We offer two comprehensive DMS solutions, one for the United States and one for use internationally, to help dealers manage functions across their entire business from the showroom to the services and parts department, and a complete suite of other subscription solutions that complement our credit application processing product, allowing dealers to integrate and better manage their business processes. For example, our newly acquired fixed operations offerings help track, measure, and manage service sales and utilization for dealers to create additional service opportunities, increase profits, improve customer satisfaction and grow their customer base.

Our Inventory solutions help dealers improve their inventory management, merchandising, and vehicle appraising, as well as more efficiently ship and transport vehicles. Our CRM solution gives dealers valuable visibility and insight into the customer, helping drive customer service, satisfaction and loyalty. With our Marketing Services, dealers can also further extend their customer interaction and outreach to include personalized campaign planning, execution and measurement.

Our F&I solutions include our web-based credit application processing product that allows automotive dealers to originate and route their consumers' credit application information. Once a dealer enters a consumer's information into our system, the dealer can distribute the credit application data electronically to one or multiple lenders and obtain credit decisions quickly, efficiently and at no charge to the dealer, as transaction fees are payable by the lenders. Our solutions also streamline the vehicle and aftermarket sales processes, including allowing dealers and consumers to complete finance contracts electronically. With contracts completed electronically, dealers can transmit them to participating lenders for funding, further streamlining the financing process and reducing transaction costs for both dealers and lenders.

We also provide electronic and paper solutions to dealers for registering vehicles, eliminating the need for the dealers to interact or visit a State's Department of Motor Vehicle office. Our Registration & Titling solutions are currently being used in 15 of 27 states that allow for electronic registration and/or titling of vehicles. We also support cross-state vehicle registration in all 50 states through the use of our web-based RegUSA tool.

Lenders

Our network of lenders includes national and regional lenders, prime, near prime and non-prime lenders, local banks, captive lenders and credit unions. Our agreements with our lender customers are typically transactional-based and run for one to three years, with one-year automatic extensions.

Our on-demand credit application processing and electronic contracting products eliminate expensive and time-consuming inefficiencies in legacy paper systems, and thereby decrease lenders' costs of originating loans or leases. We also offer a digital contract processing solution, which can provide lenders with automotive retail contracts and related documents in a digital format. We believe our solutions significantly streamline the financing process and improve the efficiency and profitability of each financing transaction. We electronically transmit credit application and contract data, reducing costs and errors, while improving efficiency for both prime and non-prime lenders. We also believe that our credit application processing product enables our lender customers to increase credit originations. Our network is configured to enable our lender customers to connect easily with dealers with whom they can establish new business relations. We believe that lenders who utilize our solutions experience a significant competitive advantage over lenders who rely on the legacy paper and facsimile processes. We currently have more than 1,500 lenders who utilize our U.S. credit application processing network.

Additionally, our solutions and services allow lenders to outsource manual and physically intensive automotive financing tasks, helping create greater workflow and cost efficiencies for these financial institutions. More than 6,700 banks, automotive finance companies and credit unions in the United States leverage our collateral management solutions to help with the administrative and management of electronic liens in each of the 21 currently eligible states. For states that do not yet offer electronic lien and title processing, we can also handle paper titles to help deliver a truly paperless process for lenders and dealers.

OEMs

Both of our DMS platforms streamline manufacturer interactions by integrating the system with vehicle manufacturers for vehicle ordering, warranty claims, part orders and returns, financial statement submission and other information. We also offer other comprehensive technology and development services to vehicle manufacturers to improve online interactions and awareness, increase vehicle sales, and improve the efficiency of interactions with franchised dealerships. Our dealer websites that are offered in the U.S. are often endorsed as exclusive or preferred solutions by OEMs as part of their digital marketing initiatives. Our digital advertising and marketing offerings help U.S. OEMs and their dealerships build brand consistency and visibility across a variety of digital platforms, including websites, mobile devices and social media platforms.

Incadea's global technology platform supports OEMs across the fragmented international marketplace, providing OEM customers with solutions that create processing efficiencies in multiple markets. In certain markets, OEMs may dictate a single DMS solution. When dealers have a choice in technology, an OEM's endorsement of a DMS solution can significantly influence a dealer's DMS selection.

Aftermarket Providers

The Dealertrack Aftermarket Network gives dealers access to real-time contract rating information and quote generation, and provides digital contracting for aftermarket products and services. The aftermarket sales and contracting process was previously executed through individual aftermarket providers' websites or through a paper-based process which was prone to frequent delays and errors. Our on-demand connection between dealers and aftermarket providers creates a faster process, improves accuracy, and eliminates duplicate data entry for both dealers and aftermarket providers. We believe this more efficient process, combined with the use of our on-demand electronic menu product, makes it possible for dealers to more effectively sell aftermarket products and services.

Other Service and Information Providers

Our web-based solutions enable third-party service and information providers to deliver their products and services more broadly and efficiently, which increases the value of our integrated solutions to our dealer customers. We believe we offer our third-party service and information providers a secure and efficient means of delivering their data to our dealer and lender customers. For example, credit reporting agencies and resellers can provide dealers with consumer credit reports electronically and integrate the delivery of the consumers' credit reports with our credit application processing and other products. Additionally, our Inventory solutions integrate real time pricing data and wholesale auction data to give dealers access to available market information and provide a network for dealer, brokers and transportation carriers to arrange transportation services.

Our Growth Strategy

Our growth strategy includes leveraging our position as a leading provider of technology solutions to the global automotive retail industry. Key elements of our growth strategy are:

Sell Additional Solutions and Services to Our Existing Customers (Greater Share of Wallet)

In the United States, we believe that a significant market opportunity exists for us to cross-sell additional solutions and services to the approximately 20,000 dealer customers who utilize our credit application processing solution or purchase one or more of our subscription-based solutions or services. Similarly, the more than 1,500 lenders who utilize our U.S. credit application processing network and the more than 6,700 lenders who leverage our collateral management solutions represent market opportunities for us to sell our electronic and digital contracting solutions, as well as our other lender solutions.

Globally, the addition of incadea gives the company multiple sales opportunities with OEMs worldwide. Often, incadea offers its DMS to an OEM in one market and then expands the offering into other geographic markets.

Expand Our Customer Base

We intend to increase our market penetration by expanding our automotive dealer and lender customer base through the efforts of our direct sales force. As of December 31, 2014, we had more than 1,500 active lender customers in the United States on our credit application processing network. Our focus is on adding additional select regional banks, credit unions, financing companies and the captive financing affiliates of automotive manufacturers to our network. Our long-term strategic partnership with American Honda Finance Corporation is an example of this.

We also intend to increase the number of other service and information providers in our networks by adding, among others, insurance and other aftermarket service providers. During 2014, we expanded our current and potential customer base through the acquisitions of Dealer.com and ASR Pro. We expanded internationally with the acquisition of incadea in January 2015.

We provide credit application solutions and subscription services for more than 90% of franchised dealers. The opportunities to expand our customer base include independent dealers and other geographic markets.

Expand Our Product and Service Offerings

We plan to further expand our suite of solutions and services to address the evolving needs of our dealers and other customers. We focus on making our solutions accessible, and continuously bringing our offerings to new levels of usability and functionality. Over the past couple of years, we also successfully established a market for our digital retailing tools that dealers and other third-party service providers can use to enhance their websites and improve both the online and in-store sales process for consumers. In 2013, we expanded our mobile offerings for dealers with the introduction of eMenu for the iPad. In 2014, we helped redefine how web-based management solutions are used by automotive dealers with the introduction of Dealertrack DMS 2.0. Further, we increased our solution depth in the parts and service area of the dealership via the ASR Pro fixed-operations management product. The acquisition of incadea creates new opportunities to introduce and educate the marketplace on the value of Dealertrack's experience and expertise, and cross-sell our solutions globally.

We continue to identify a number of opportunities to leverage our network of relationships and our core competencies to benefit dealers, lenders and other service and information providers. An important current focus is to develop significant new workflow integrations between our offerings and graphical interfaces that will lead to greater productivity and efficiency for our customers. We are also focused on maximizing the number of transactions in which we are involved in on each car sold in the U.S. and Canada. We continue to expand our offerings by adding more states in which electronic processing of registrations is offered.

In addition, as a result of our acquisition of Dealer.com, we have significantly expanded our digital marketing offerings to include a uniquely connected family of digital advertising solutions and services, tapping into the growing digital advertising market in support of our dealer customers.

Pursue Acquisitions, Strategic Alliances and Partnerships

We have supplemented the organic growth of our business through acquisitions. For example, in 2014, we completed the acquisition of Dealer.com and ASR Pro, and in 2015, we completed the acquisition of incadea. Similar to Dealertrack, incadea has also grown both organically and through acquisitions.

In executing our acquisition strategy, we have and will continue to focus on identifying businesses that we believe will increase our market share or that have products, services, and technology that are complementary to our product and service offerings. We believe that our success in completing acquisitions and integrating them into our business has allowed us to maintain our leadership position in the industry, enhance our network of relationships, and accelerate our growth. We intend to continue to grow and advance our business through acquisitions, strategic alliances, and partnerships with state and industry associations. We believe that acquisitions and strategic alliances will allow us to enhance our solution and service offerings, sell new solutions using our networks, strengthen our technology solutions, reduce operating costs and/or increase our market share, while our state and industry partnerships will allow us to expose the breadth of our offerings to more dealers and lenders.

Solutions

In the United States, we offer a comprehensive portfolio of intuitive Dealertrack-branded tools and services. Our solutions address most aspects of the end-to-end car buying process, including vehicle research, locating vehicles with a dealership or retail portal, trade-ins, deal structure, financing, registering and final vehicle delivery as well as the management and storage of related collateral documents, liens, and titles. Each of the solutions may offer products in various aspects of the dealer-facing and lender-facing processes, both online and in the showroom.

	Revenue Type		
U.S. Dealer Solutions - Products and Services	Subscription	Transaction	Advertising (A) and Other (O)
Digital Marketing solutions:			
Dealer Websites	S	_	-
Mobile Websites	S	_	-
Search - SEO and SEM	S	_	A
Digital Advertising	S	-	A
Social & Reputation Management	S	-	-
Digital Retailing - SmartFind™, PaymentDriver®, FinanceDriver®,	S		
TradeDriver® and ProtectionDriver®	3	-	-
Managed Services	S	-	-
Digital Retailing App	S	-	-
Dealer Management solutions:			
Dealertrack DMS for Franchise Dealers	S	-	O
Dealertrack DMS for Independent Dealers	S	-	O
Service Pro (formerly ASR Pro)	S	-	O
Service Check-In	S	-	O
Mobile Mechanic	S	-	O
F&I solutions:			
Dealertrack Credit Application Network (free to dealers)	-	-	-
Credit Bureau Access Platform	-	T	-
BookOut	S	-	-
Dealertrack Compliance	S	T	-
Dealertrack eContracting	S	T	-
DealTransfer®	S	-	-
CreditOnline®	S	-	-
SalesMaker TM	S	-	-
Dealertrack eMenu	S	-	-
Dealertrack Aftermarket Network	-	T	-
Inventory solutions:			
Dealertrack eCarList®	S	T	O
Dealertrack AAX®	S	T	O
Dealertrack MarketPlace	-	T	-
Dealertrack SmartChat®	S	-	-
TrueTarget® and TrueTarget® Mobile	S	-	-
Dealertrack Marketing Services	S	-	-
Dealertrack CRM	S	-	-
CentralDispatch®	S	-	-
jTracker®	S	-	-
MoveCars	S	-	-
TrueScore	S	-	-
AutoInk and eBay Listing and Merchandising Tools	-	T	-

Edgar Filing: Dealertrack Technologies, Inc - Form 10-K

Registration & Titling solutions: Dealertrack OLRS® T T Dealertrack RegUSA®

	Revenue Typ		
Lender Solutions - Products and Services	Subscription	Transaction	Advertising (A) and Other (O)
F&I solutions:			
Dealertrack Credit Application Network	-	T	-
Credit Bureau Access Platform	-	T	-
Dealertrack eContracting	S	T	-
BookOut	S	-	-
Collateral Management solutions:			
Dealertrack Electronic Lien & Title (ELT)	-	T	-
Dealertrack Vehicle Title and Collateral Administration	-	T	O
Dealertrack eDocs	-	T	O

Digital Marketing solutions:

Our Digital Marketing solutions include digital marketing tools, such as award-winning desktop and mobile website design, SEO, SEM, digital retailing, social media and reputation management tools. These web-based solutions help dealerships expand their online presence to attract and convert more shoppers and achieve higher quality leads and conversion rates. Product offerings in this solution include:

Dealer Websites are customizable and scalable websites, which are feature rich and search engine optimized.

Mobile Websites are an intuitive, responsive, easy-to-use mobile website platform that provides robust capabilities allowing dealers to connect with customers anytime, anywhere on any mobile device.

Search – SEO and SEM affords dealers with tracking, campaign management, keyword generation, geo targeting, and other tools to drive improved rankings and organic search results, leading to increased website visibility, leads and sales.

Social & Reputation Management brings social and reputation management together in an innovative suite of tools that simplifies the management of a dealer's social media presence within the online domain. These social components bring social media outlets together and allow dealers to monitor and shape their online presence and reputation.

Managed Services ensures successful digital campaigns through integrated digital content coordination, execution, and management. Professional specialists integrate every major digital discipline under a center point of contact and implement them holistically and efficiently across the website platform. Digital Marketing Managed Services currently available include:

Premium SEO is a managed service where our specialists in the area of Search Engine Optimization can design, deploy and measure SEO programs for dealerships or dealer groups with limited resources or budget.

Managed Social is a managed service where our social media experts can design and implement a social media program, as well as staff, manage, monitor and report on social media engagement, activities and programs for a dealership or dealer group.

Content and Creative is a managed service where our dedicated professional designers meticulously follow a dealer's campaign strategy and goals to create compelling website content including homepage slideshows, campaign landing pages, and other strategic creative.

Digital Retailing allows visitors to dealerships' websites to find their right vehicle, review pricing and payment options, as well as obtain a trade-in offer, all in line with a dealership's criteria, and capture finance leads for dealers. These are all designed to assist in streamlining the vehicle purchase process. These tools can be embedded in third-party websites and can also be included in dealer websites. Dealertrack's Digital Retailing tools currently available include:

SmartFind 'is a web service that uses proprietary "best match" search algorithms to return a ranked list of available vehicles in inventory, based upon a consumer's specific search parameters, and perform robust comparisons of actual vehicles in inventory.

PaymentDriver [®] is a web-based finance payment calculation service for automotive retail portals and websites, ·giving consumers the ability to generate accurate monthly payments for specific vehicles based on the most current finance rates and residual data available from a dealership's finance partners.

FinanceDriver [®] is a web service that allows automotive retailers to provide robust financing services to consumers during the vehicle research process, including the ability to complete a simplified credit application online.

TradeDriver ® is a web service enabling dealers to provide website visitors with a trade-in offer on used vehicles based on dealer-controlled configurations.

ProtectionDriver ® is a web service that empowers shoppers to explore F&I options on dealer's websites during the early stages of the shopping process.

Digital Retailing App creates a faster and more efficient sales process with customers by giving dealers direct mobile ·access to leads, inventory and finance data, and the ability for consumers to submit credit applications directly from the showroom floor.

Digital Advertising – Our Unified Advertising Exchange (UAX) is a connected family of digital advertising solutions and services that contribute to the delivery of cohesive advertising campaigns across multiple digital channels. The UAX includes optimized retargeting, paid search, display and social media advertising options for dealers.

Dealer Management solutions:

In the United States, our DMS provides dealers with easy-to-use tools and real-time data access to enhance their efficiency and control their business across every department and for multiple locations. The SaaS-based system provides an open and secure platform that allows dealers to integrate and manage all of the primary functions of their store operations including: vehicle sales, portfolio management, showroom management, service department, general ledger, automated dispatching, parts inventory and invoicing, electronic repair order, service price guides, vehicle inventory, contact management, payroll, and personnel management.

The product offerings in this solution include *Dealertrack DMS for Franchised Dealers* and *Dealertrack DMS for Independent Dealers*. These products differ in that certain functionality that a franchise may require, such as integration with its OEM, is not relevant to an independent dealer. In addition, Dealertrack's DMS Opentrack platform allows dealers to securely integrate their Dealertrack DMS with certified third-party software used within the dealership. Our Opentrack platform embraces a broad range of certified third-party software providers, including providers of CRM, Inventory, Desking, Menu, Multichannel Marketing and Service Applications.

The acquisition of ASR Pro (now known as *Dealertrack Service Pro*) augments our existing integrated suite of offerings available with the Dealertrack DMS. Service Pro is designed to maximize workflow efficiencies and increase profitability for automotive service and parts departments within dealerships. Service Pro applications – Service Check-In and Mobile Mechanic – help to streamline the workflow across service and parts departments.

F&I solutions:

Our F&I solutions allow dealers to streamline the entire sales process as they structure deals from a single integrated platform, including our Compliance offering which helps dealers meet legal and regulatory requirements, and protect their assets. Product offerings in this solution include:

Dealertrack Credit Application Network facilitates the online credit application process by enabling dealers to pull credit bureau data and transmit consumers' credit application information to one or multiple lenders and obtain credit decisions quickly and efficiently. Generally, our dealer customers maintain active relationships with numerous lenders. We offer each lender customer the option to provide other value-added services to dealers that facilitate the financing process, including dealer reserve statements, payoff quotes, prospect reports for consumers nearing the end of their current loan or lease, and reports of current financing rates and programs. We offer mobile accessibility to our Dealertrack Credit Application Network via both Android-based and iOS devices. One feature of our mobile application is the function allowing dealer and lender users to check credit application and contract statuses for individual dealers.

Credit Bureau Access Platform allows dealers and lenders to connect to the leading credit bureau providers to access credit reports, helping to streamline and simplify the credit and financing decision process for preferred lenders.

BookOut allows a dealer to quickly and easily look up used automobile values by year/make/model or vehicle identification number for use in the credit application process. We currently offer separate BookOut subscriptions for data provided by Black Book, Kelley Blue Book and NADA. These products facilitate the financing process by providing dealers with reliable valuation information about the relevant automobile. BookOut is also a product offering in Inventory solutions.

Dealertrack Compliance provides dealers with a safe and reliable method to sign, store and protect customer and financing activity at the dealership. It also provides safeguards, such as limited access to sensitive information based on a user's role and permission, as well as Red Flags and U.S. Treasury's Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC) compliance checks, to help reduce compliance risk by handling every customer financing deal consistently.

Dealertrack eContracting allows dealers to obtain electronic signatures and transmit contracts and contract information electronically to lenders that participate in eContracting. eContracting increases the speed of the automotive financing process by replacing the cumbersome paper contracting process with an efficient electronic process. Our eContracting solution also offers the ability to review and sign documents on an iPad or Android-based tablet.

DealTransfer ® permits dealers to transfer transaction information directly between select dealer management systems and our Dealertrack credit application network. This allows dealers to avoid reentering transaction information once the information is on their system.

CreditOnline [®] allows visitors to a dealership's website to securely submit personal and confidential credit application data online, which the dealer can then access by logging onto the Dealertrack credit application network. All credit application data completed online by the customer appears along with the information the dealer has entered, eliminating the need to re-enter personal information into the system when a customer arrives at the dealership.

SalesMaker Ths a desking system, which enables dealers to search hundreds of current lender programs in our database, and find the financing or lease program that is best for a consumer and the most profitable for the dealership. SalesMaker also assists dealers in finding financing for consumers with low credit scores, while maximizing dealership profitability. In addition, dealers can quickly pre-qualify prospective consumers and then match the best lender programs against their available inventory.

Dealertrack eMenu allows dealers to consistently present consumers with the full array of insurance and other aftermarket product options they offer in a menu format. The product also creates an auditable record of the disclosures to consumers during the aftermarket sales process, helping to reduce dealers' potential legal risks. Dealertrack eMenu is also utilized as part of the Dealertrack Compliance offering. We also offer eMenu for iPad on which dealers can present content to consumers in the dealership's showroom and F&I department. The mobile application includes a consumer-facing survey tool, dealer messaging, presentation of F&I product videos, product descriptions and pictures. Dealers can use the iPad application to build and present product options with pricing and customer signature capture capabilities.

Dealertrack Aftermarket Network provides real-time aftermarket contract rating and quote generation from participating providers of aftermarket products. Categories of aftermarket products represented on the network include extended service contracts, Guaranteed Auto Protection (GAP), etch, credit, life and disability insurance, and vehicle recovery systems. Since the Dealertrack Aftermarket Network is fully integrated into the Dealertrack credit application network, both dealers and aftermarket providers benefit from improved accuracy and elimination of duplicate data entry.

Inventory solutions:

Our Inventory solutions provide vehicle inventory management, merchandising and transportation solutions to help dealers drive higher in-store and online traffic with real-time listings designed to accelerate used-vehicle turn rates and increase dealer profits. Product offerings in this solution include:

Dealertrack eCarList [®] is an inventory management and distribution platform for the automotive retail market, enabling dealers to appraise, price and merchandise vehicle inventory online in real-time. The Dealertrack eCarList platform combines inventory management tools and services to enrich access to, and presentation of, inventory data and vehicle descriptions across marketing mediums in a complete and uniform fashion. In addition, the suite of Dealertrack eCarList tools and solutions deliver comprehensive vehicle retail pricing directly to a dealership's desktop or mobile device, helps dealers improve SEO and SEM results, and enhances dealer's websites by delivering rich and robust inventory and market data.

Dealertrack AAX ® is a full-featured inventory optimization and analytics system. Dealers can identify high-profit, fast turning vehicles quickly, and easily adjust prices to be more competitive. The robust optimization and analytics reporting is designed for multi-store inventory optimization. Daily performance tracking is enabled by real time reporting and custom built inventory modeling. The solution also includes functionality to help a dealer appraise vehicles, source vehicles and access vehicle pricing recommendations, vehicle performance scores, as well as dealership transactional history. Consulting services optimize inventory management and enhance product performance.

In January 2014, we launched a comprehensive suite of inventory management tools called Inventory+, which integrates features of Dealertrack eCarList and Dealertrack AAX.

Dealertrack MarketPlace is a full-featured destination where dealers come together to buy and sell vehicles through the Dealertrack network. MarketPlace reduces the amount of time and expense that dealers expend to acquire a vehicle by providing market-driven analytics to match buyers and sellers while helping dealers locate vehicles.

Dealertrack SmartChat [®] allows dealers to send retail and wholesale data straight to a smartphone or mobile device, and is fully integrated with Dealertrack's Inventory suite.

TrueTarget ® is an advanced vehicle analytics web service that delivers real time vehicle-related data from industry sites, including AutoTrader, Cars.com, eBay Motors, and Carfax.

TrueTarget[®] *Mobile* provides dealers with accurate and timely vehicle pricing, metrics and wholesale data from industry-leading websites straight to any smartphone or tablet.

Dealertrack Marketing Services offerings include a number of services and technology solutions that help automotive dealerships better manage database marketing and customer communications, including prospects, sales, and services.

Dealertrack CRM is a CRM system encompassing automotive customer relationship management and prospect follow-up in one platform, including Internet Leads Management. The solution includes a mobile application-based solution for iPads and iPhones as well as a desktop solution.

CentralDispatch [®] is a complete turn-key web-based automobile transport network that connects more than 7,800 automobile carriers in North America with dealers and other industry retailers to ship vehicles both nationally and internationally.

jTracker [®] is a web-based CRM solution for managing automobile transportation projects and assignments for industry brokers.

MoveCars is an online directory of vehicle shippers and automotive transportation companies and resources.

TrueScore delivers an instant real-time snapshot of vehicle market demand, a dealership's history, group needs and real transactional sales data. This advanced vehicle web tool provides unprecedented insight into a vehicle's potential performance.

AutoInk and eBay Listing and Merchandising Tools save dealers time and money by delivering instantaneous sync to certain third party sites, via desktop or mobile. These tools help deliver enriched advertising messages with robust descriptions and powerful photographs with premier distribution to leading websites.

Registration & Titling solutions:

Our Registration & Titling solutions include the following electronic motor vehicle registration and titling applications:

Dealertrack OLRS [®] (Online Registration System) is a software-assisted service that provides a do-it-yourself version of department of motor vehicle processing for dealers. The service, which allows for online, real-time motor vehicle registration and/or titling directly from an authorized retailer's office is currently available in the following states: California, Connecticut, Georgia, Illinois, Indiana, Louisiana, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Jersey, New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Pennsylvania, Virginia and Wisconsin.

Dealertrack RegUSA ® is a convenient way to handle cross-border vehicle transactions for all 50 states. RegUSA processes vehicle deals for all states, ensuring that the out-of-state registration and titling, including liens, are completed in an accurate and timely fashion. eRegUSA is an extension of this core service offering, and provides subscription-based services for estimating state motor vehicle fees and sales tax and electronically populating many motor vehicle forms.

Collateral Management solutions:

Our vehicle collateral management services manage over 43 million titles, storing approximately 17 million physical paper titles and another 26 million electronic titles. Dealertrack's service offerings in this space include:

Dealertrack Electronic Lien & Title (ELT) platforms allow our customers to place, monitor and release liens on vehicles in their portfolio in certain ELT eligible states. Dealertrack's ELT offering can be implemented as a standalone solution or as part of a single integrated platform with the Dealertrack Title and Collateral Administration offering and services.

Dealertrack Vehicle Title and Collateral Administration is a comprehensive title management solution that includes lien perfection monitoring, paper and electronic title management, imaging and storage of paper titles, and discrepancy identification.

Dealertrack eDocs digital contract processing service receives paper-based contracts from dealers, digitizes the contracts and submits them electronically to the appropriate lender. Services also include data entry and data verification.

International Products and Services:

With the acquisition of incadea in January 2015, our DMS solution offerings were expanded to the global markets outside of the United States. Incadea's solution offerings, built on proven Microsoft technology, include:

incadea.engine, a traditional on-premise DMS solution that enables car dealers to improve operating efficiency and operate in any vehicle dealership business environment across multiple languages, brands, branches and currencies.

incadea.myengine, a next generation cloud-enabled DMS solution with increased flexibility and functionality that ·allows dealers to increase business agility, enhance customer experience and improve operations and support leading OEMs across significant markets.

incadea.cvrm, a CRM application to manage the customer and vehicle lifecycle including lead management, campaign management, contact management, sales process and performance reporting services.

incadea.bi, a business intelligence tool for business analysis, reporting and planning.

Prior to the acquisition of incadea in January 2015, we operated only in the United States and Canada. With the acquisition of incadea, we now have customers in over 90 countries outside of the United States and Canada.

International Operations

In Canada, our subsidiary Dealertrack Canada Inc. is a leading provider of on-demand credit application and contract processing services to the indirect automotive finance industry. We also offer select subscription solutions in Canada.

For the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, our Canadian operations generated approximately 6%, 9% and 10% of our net revenue, respectively. Long-lived assets in Canada were \$32.3 million, \$39.7 million and \$44.8 million as of December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

In January 2015 we acquired incadea, which has operations in 13 countries and serves customers in over 90 countries across Europe, Russia, and the Asia-Pacific. Incadea's network of worldwide certified channel partners serves a growing community of more than 75,000 worldwide end users through 15 operating subsidiaries and 15 VARs. For information regarding risks associated with our international operations, see Part I, Item 1A - Risk Factors in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, including the risk factor titled "We have customers in over 90 countries, where we are subject to country-specific risks that could negatively impact our business, results of operations and financial condition."

Technology

Our technology platforms are robust, flexible and extendable and are designed to be integrated with a variety of other technology platforms. We believe our open architecture is fully scalable and designed for high availability, reliability and security. Our technology includes the following primary components:

Web-Based Interface

Our customers access the majority of our on-demand application products and services through easy-to-use web-based interfaces. Our web-based delivery method gives us control over our applications and permits us to make modifications at a single central location for each application. We can add new functionality and deliver new products to our customers by updating our software on a regular basis.

We are increasingly deploying open source technologies in our development environment. We believe these open source systems will enable software development that is faster and more flexible. This will allow us to increase the quantity and quality of products we deploy through increased flexibility and decreased time prior to deployment.

We are currently investing in strategic initiatives to create a single underlying common development and data platform for our dealer-facing products. In addition to a common, integrated platform for data to be shared among Dealertrack applications, we also expect to provide dealers with a single, integrated user interface. We expect that this flexible integrated workflow, referred to as Dealertrack 2.0, will provide significant usability improvements for customers and at the same time promote additional cross-selling of our products as a result of an enhanced workflow.

Partner Integration

We utilize a variety of various integration technologies to interface with our partners. We are a member of the Standards for Technology in Automotive Retail and the American Financial Services Association, and are committed to supporting published standards as they evolve.

With the addition of incadea, we also added Microsoft as a significant partner. The incadea product portfolio is based on Microsoft's leading enterprise platform. In 2013, incadea was named one of Microsoft's top 22 global Independent Software Vendors (ISV). Previously in 2008, incadea achieved President's Club and InnerCircle, indicating Microsoft has ranked incadea at the top of the Microsoft Dynamics global network of partners. Inner Circle membership is considered to be the highest reward for Microsoft partners and is the result of demonstrated key investments towards customer satisfaction by having an active Microsoft Dynamics partner service plan and an active ERP, CRM or ISV competency in the Microsoft Partner Network.

Through this relationship, we are able to leverage Microsoft's investment in delivering high quality solutions to our customers. For example, *incadea.connect* is now available with the next generation DMS offering *incadea.myengine*. The solution utilizes the Microsoft Azure public cloud offering, leveraging the benefits of automated and unlimited scaling to meet customer demands for a mobile tablet application for the sales and service user roles. Further, with Microsoft Dynamics AX providing a modern and powerful ERP system, incadea and Microsoft have initiated the co-funded development of an automotive enterprise platform based on AX, in order to fulfill the sophisticated needs of large dealer groups and importers. We believe that the partnership will continue to result in further innovation and new and improved solutions for our customers.

Infrastructure

Our technology infrastructure is hosted externally and consists of multiple production and disaster recovery sites. Our production sites are fully hardware redundant. Our customers depend on the availability and reliability of our products and services and we generally employ system redundancy to minimize system downtime.

Security

We believe that we offer secure, reliable and trusted service networks. We have built our security program utilizing a "Defense in Depth" security strategy. Our multi-layered approach is designed to protect our applications, physical infrastructure and network infrastructure. Our website environments are governed by high security standards that include multi-tiered firewall infrastructure that allows for multiple layers of protection on our network and intrusion detection systems to alert of potential network security threats. Our primary production firewalls and intrusion detection systems are both managed and monitored continuously by an independent security management company. Our internet communications are encrypted using https 128-bit encryption. We also utilize authentication and authorization software solutions to securely manage user access to our applications. Once a user has been authorized, access control to specific functions within the site is performed by the application. Our security program includes having external and internal vulnerability assessments performed on a regular basis to test for security vulnerabilities. We have implemented patch management and server hardening processes to protect against security vulnerabilities inherent in many industry-standard software, systems and applications. We use leading anti-virus solutions to protect its servers and workstations.

Dealertrack maintains a certification from Cybertrust, Inc. (Verizon Business Services), a leading industry security certification body. This certification program entails a comprehensive evaluation of our security program, including extensive testing of our websites' perimeter defenses.

Customer Development and Retention

Sales

Our resources are focused on certain primary customer groups within the automotive retail industry: dealers, lenders, OEMs, third-party retailers, and aftermarket providers. Our sales resources strive to increase the number of products and services purchased or used by existing customers and also to sell products and services to new customers. For dealer sales, we focus on selling our subscription-based products and services to dealers through field sales and telemarketing efforts and also support the implementation of subscription-based and transaction-based products for dealers.

In late 2013, we realigned our dealer sales team in the United States so that we could provide a sales account management structure focused on strategic accounts, key accounts, and independent groupings. This provides one sales contact per dealer who can involve specialized sales team members as needed for more involved product sales.

Lender relationships are managed by account teams focused on adding more lenders to our credit application network and increasing the use of our eContracting, eDocs, and collateral management offerings. Relationships with automotive manufacturers are managed by a dedicated OEM relationship management team that is also responsible for introducing our solutions to automotive manufacturers. Relationships with other providers are managed across various areas of our organization.

Training

We believe that training is important to enhancing our brand and reputation and increasing utilization of our products and services. Training is conducted via telephone, the Internet, and in person at dealerships. In training dealers, we emphasize utilizing our network to help them increase profitability and efficiencies. Training and support is included within certain subscription services and is also provided, in certain cases, as an optional paid service.

Marketing

Our marketing strategy is to establish our brand as the leading provider of online software solutions for dealers, lenders, OEMs, and other industry providers. Our marketing approach is to employ multiple off-line and on-line channels, targeted at key executives and other decision makers within the automotive retail industry, such as:

·employing our website to offer services, and provide product and company information in video and other formats;

participation in industry and state events, such as the National Automobile Dealers Association trade conference, and regularly scheduled state association meetings and conferences;

public relations through press releases and publication of news and thought leadership articles, and other media relations activities;

- advertising in online and print automotive trade magazines and other periodicals;
- · promotions and sponsorships on national and regional levels;
- · direct marketing employing mail and e-mail delivered to buyers and influencers in dealer and lender markets;
 - · search engine marketing to increase visibility in search engine result pages;

maintain and grow a social media presence for the corporate brand and the individual product offerings on relevant social media platforms and forums; and

maintain a corporate blog with thought leadership articles and posts to promote and support the company's position as a leader in the automotive retail industry.

Customer Service

We believe superior customer support is important in retaining and expanding our customer base. We have a comprehensive technical support program to assist our customers in maximizing the value they get from our products and services, and solving problems or issues. We provide telephone support, e-mail support and online information support, as well as consulting services about our products and services. Our customer service group handles general customer inquiries, such as questions about resetting passwords, billings, how to subscribe to products and services, the status of product subscriptions, and how to use our products and services. Support is available to customers by telephone, e-mail or over the web. Our technical support specialists are extensively trained in the use of our products and services.

Competition

The market for our solutions in the global automotive retail industry is highly competitive, fragmented and subject to changing technology, shifting customer needs and frequent introductions of new products and services.

Our current principal competitors in the U.S. include CDK Global, Cox Automotive, Reynolds and Reynolds, and Dominion Dealer Solutions, as well as a multitude of specialist providers as follows:

Solution Area	CDK Global	Cox Automotive	Reynolds & Reynolds	Dominion Dealer Solutions	Specialist Providers / Others (not all inclusive)
Credit Application	I	-	I	-	AppOne, CUDL, Finance Express, and RouteOne,
Validation, Contracting and Aftermarket Networks	I	-	I	-	Finance Express, ODE, and RouteOne
CRM	D	D	D	D	DealerSocket, eLead, Higher Gear, and iMagic Labs
Digital Marketing	D	D	D	D	Several website and marketing providers
DMS	D	-	D	D	AutoMate and AutoSoft
F&I	D	-	D	-	ODE, RouteOne, Market Scan, Menu Vantage, and Stone Eagle Group
Inventory management	D	D	D	-	RedBumper and FirstLook
Lien / Title management	-	-	-	-	Assurant and PDP
Registration services	I	-	I	-	CVR, AVRS, TitleTec, MVSC, and ELS

D – Directly competitive

I – Indirectly competitive via joint ventures or other arrangements

Some of our competitors may be able to devote greater resources to the development, promotion and sale of their products and services than we can to ours, which could allow them to respond more quickly to new technologies and changes in customer needs. Our ability to remain competitive will depend to a great extent upon our ability to execute our growth strategy, as well as our ongoing performance in the areas of research and development and customer support.

Government Regulation

The indirect automotive financing and automotive retail industries are subject to extensive and complex federal and state regulations. Our customers, such as banks, finance companies, savings associations, credit unions and other lenders, and automotive dealers, operate in markets that are subject to rigorous regulatory oversight and supervision. Our customers must ensure that our products and services work within the extensive and evolving regulatory requirements applicable to them, including those under the Consumer Credit Protection Act, (CCPA), the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act (the GLB Act), the Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA), the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (Dodd-Frank Act), the Federal Reserve Board's and the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau's (CFPB) regulations relating to consumer protection and privacy, the Interagency Guidelines Establishing Information Security Standards, the Interagency Guidance on Response Programs for Unauthorized Access to Customer Information and Customer Notice, the Interagency Programs for Supervision of Technology Service Providers, the Federal Trade Commission's (FTC) Privacy Rule, Safeguards Rule, the Consumer Report Information Disposal Rule, Regulation AB, and other state and local laws and regulations. On July 21, 2011, authority to promulgate rules and regulations under 18 federal consumer protection laws, including the CCPA, GLB, parts of the FCRA, and new authority under the Dodd-Frank Act, was transferred to the CFPB, an independent agency established by the Dodd-Frank Act and funded by the Federal Reserve Board. The CFPB has authority to issue new regulations and bring enforcement actions, including regulations prohibiting and enforcement actions redressing unfair, deceptive, and abusive trade practices relating to consumer financial services. The Federal Trade Commission continues to have supervisory, rule-making, and enforcement authority over most franchised dealers, but the CFPB has supervisory, rule-making, and enforcement authority over independent and buy-here-pay-here dealers, as well as financial institutions with assets in excess of \$10 billion and other "larger non-depository participants" in the consumer financial services market. Our financing clients, such as banks, finance companies and captives, will be subject to the substantive regulations published by the CFPB (and franchised dealers will remain subject to parallel rules of the Federal Reserve Board) and many financing clients will be subject to the CFPB's supervisory authority on consumer finance issues if their assets exceed \$10 billion or they are deemed a "larger, non-depository participant" for consumer financial services. The CFPB has issued a proposed rule to extend its "larger participant" supervisory authority to include all auto lenders that have in excess of 10,000 annual aggregate originations as "larger participants" in the market for consumer financial services.

The CFPB may subject us to its supervision and examination authority as a "service provider." Similar to our clients, we may also be subject to changes in existing consumer financial protection law rulemaking by the CFPB. The Dodd-Frank Act also streamlined the administrative procedures for the FTC to promulgate unfair and deceptive practices regulations for the retail automotive industry. The FTC held a series of hearings in 2011 on auto financing practices. It is possible that the FTC will issue regulations or bring enforcement proceedings that may affect us and the products and services we offer to dealers.

After conducting supervisory audits of large auto lenders, the CFPB issued Guidance in March 2013 with respect to possible Equal Credit Opportunity Act (ECOA) "disparate impact" credit discrimination in indirect auto finance. A "disparate impact" can occur when a facially-neutral practice (such as dealer markups of lender "buy rates" or the selection of lenders to which dealers submit credit applications) result in statistically significant negative rates or terms for protected classes of persons under ECOA. The CFPB recommended that lenders either implement a compliance

program to monitor and assess the impact on ECOA protected classes of dealer rate markups or eliminate dealer rate markups and compensate dealers on a flat fee basis instead. In December 2013, the CFPB entered into a consent order with Ally Financial, Inc. and Ally Bank (Ally). The CFPB found that Ally's allowance of dealer discretion in marking up wholesale "buy rates" for financing had a statistically significant disparate impact on rates paid by African-Americans, Hispanics, and Pacific Islanders and ordered Ally to pay \$98 million in consumer compensation and penalties. The consent order with Ally did not forbid Ally from allowing dealers to markup its buy rates. The CFPB entered into similar consent decrees on a confidential supervisory basis with a number of other lenders in September 2014 requiring collective payments of \$56 million to compensate approximately 190,000 consumers but not prohibiting dealer rate participation. Several additional lenders revealed in November 2014 that the CFPB had indicated it would bring enforcement proceedings against them if consent decrees could not be worked out. If the CFPB enters into consent decrees with other lenders on disparate impact claims that require a change in the way that dealers are compensated in connection with indirect auto finance, it could negatively impact the business of the affected lenders, and potentially the business of dealers and other lenders in the consumer indirect auto finance market. This impact on dealers and lenders could result in a reduction of revenue received by us.

The role of our products and services in assisting our customers' compliance with legal and regulatory requirements depends on a variety of factors, including the particular functionality, interactive design, and classification of the customer. We are not a party to the actual transactions that occur in our networks. Our lender, dealer, and third-party providers must assess and determine what applicable laws and regulations are required of them and are responsible for ensuring that their use of our products and services conform to their legal and regulatory needs.

Consumer Privacy and Data Security Laws

Consumer privacy and data security laws on the federal and state levels govern the privacy and security of consumer non-public personal information generally and may apply to our business in our capacity as a service provider for regulated financial institutions and automotive dealers that are subject to the FCRA, the GLB Act and applicable regulations, including the FTC's Privacy Rule, Safeguards Rule and Consumer Report Information Disposal Rule, as well as state and local privacy and data security laws.

These laws and regulations restrict our customers' ability to share nonpublic personal consumer information with non-affiliated companies, as well as with affiliates under certain circumstances. They also require certain standards for information security plans and operations, including standards for consumer information protection and disposal, and notices to consumers in the event of certain security breaches. If we, a lender, an aftermarket provider or a dealer experience a security breach resulting in unauthorized access to consumer information provided through our network, we may be subject to claims from such consumers or enforcement actions by state or federal regulatory authorities.

Legislation is pending on the federal level and in most states that could impose additional duties on us relating to the collection, use or disclosure of consumer information, as well as obligations to secure that information. For example, California, Massachusetts, and Nevada have issued specific security requirements for data of their residents. Currently, 47 states and the District of Columbia have laws mandating notices to affected consumers in the event of an actual or suspected unauthorized access to or use of information contained within our systems. The U.S. Congress is considering legislation that would provide for a uniform national notice policy for security breaches. The FTC and federal banking regulators have also issued regulations requiring regulated financial institutions to obtain certain assurances and contractual protections relating to the security and disposal of information maintained by service providers such as Dealertrack.

While we believe our current business model and product offerings are consistent with existing laws and regulations, emerging case law and regulatory enforcement initiatives, as well as the passage of new laws and regulations, may limit our ability to use information in our current products and to develop additional revenue streams in the future.

Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA)

The FCRA imposes limitations on the collection, distribution and use of consumer report information and imposes various requirements on providers and users of consumer reports and any information contained in such reports. Among other things, the FCRA limits the use and transfer of information that qualifies as a consumer report, and imposes requirements on providers of information to credit reporting agencies and resellers of consumer reports with respect to ensuring the accuracy and completeness of the information and assisting consumers who dispute information in their consumer reports or seek to obtain information involving theft of their identity. An FCRA regulation, the Risk-Based Pricing Rule, requires creditors to give risk-based pricing notices to certain consumers whose credit score precluded them from getting the best terms for credit or alternatively to provide a credit score disclosure notice to all credit applicants.

The communication or use of consumer report information in violation of the FCRA could, among other things, result in a provider of information being deemed a consumer reporting agency, which would subject the provider to all of the compliance requirements applicable to consumer reporting agencies contained in the FCRA and applicable regulations. As a reseller of certain consumer reports, we are subject to certain obligations under the FCRA and by contract to the consumer reporting agencies whose consumer reports we resell. Willful violations of the FCRA can result in statutory and punitive damages.

Digital Marketing and Advertising Regulation

Our digital marketing customers must comply with an array of state and local laws specific to the advertising of automobiles, finance and insurance and related services. The advertising of automobile financing in the United States is generally subject to the federal Truth in Lending Act and attendant regulations, while the advertising of consumer automobile leases is subject to similar regulations under the Consumer Leasing Act and enabling regulations. In each case, the regulations prescribe the information, such as payment amount, payment period, term and interest rate, to be disclosed to a consumer in connection with the advertising of vehicle financing or a vehicle lease. Similarly, state and local laws establish requirements with respect to the advertising of vehicles and vehicle attributes, from the required elements of pricing information to the presentation of fuel efficiency data.

Some of our products and services include email marketing as a component, which is governed by a variety of U.S. federal, state, and foreign laws and regulations. In the United States, for example, the CAN-SPAM Act establishes requirements, such as mandatory opt-out mechanisms, for the distribution of "commercial" email messages for the primary purpose of advertising or promoting commercial products or services and provides for criminal and civil penalties for failure to comply. Individual states as well as Canada and other foreign jurisdictions have also enacted laws that regulate sending commercial email, some of which are more restrictive than the CAN-SPAM Act.

As with the majority of our products and services, the compliance obligation lies with our customer and, in purchasing our products and services, our customers agree to use our services in compliance with applicable laws. Nonetheless, we strive to ensure that our products and services enable our customers to achieve and maintain that compliance.

State Laws and Regulations

The GLB Act and the FCRA contain provisions that preempt some state laws to the extent the state laws seek to regulate the distribution and use of consumer information. The GLB Act does not limit states' rights to enact privacy legislation that provides greater protections to consumers than those provided by the GLB Act. The FCRA generally prohibits states from imposing any requirements with respect only to certain specified matters and it is possible that some state legislatures or agencies may limit the ability of businesses to disclose consumer information beyond the limitations provided for in the GLB Act or the FCRA. For example, Vermont requires consumers to "opt-in" to allow affiliate information sharing. Almost all states permit consumers to "freeze" their credit bureau files under certain circumstances and the three national credit bureaus (Equifax, Experian and TransUnion) now give this right to all customers. Section 5 of the FTC Act which prohibits unfair and deceptive practices (UDAPs) does not preempt state UDAP laws, some of which contain substantial consumer remedies and potential damages against dealers. Our automotive dealer customers remain subject to the laws of their respective states in such matters as disclosures, permissible fees, consumer protection and UDAPs. Recently, certain states have passed laws requiring specific security protections for maintaining or transmitting the personal information of state residents.

Revised Uniform Commercial Code Section 9-105, E-SIGN and UETA

In the United States, the enforceability of electronic transactions is primarily governed by the Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act (the E-SIGN Act), a federal law enacted in 2000 that largely preempts inconsistent state law, and the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act (UETA), a uniform state law that was finalized by the National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws in 1999 and has been adopted by almost every state. Case law has generally upheld the use of electronic signatures in commercial transactions and in consumer transactions where proper notice is provided and the consumer consents to transact business electronically. The Revised Uniform Commercial Code Section 9-105 (UCC 9-105) provides requirements to perfect security interests in electronic chattel paper such as electronic contracts. These laws impact the degree to which the lenders in our network use our electronic contracting (eContracting) product. We believe that our eContracting product enables the perfection of a security interest in electronic chattel paper by meeting the "transfer of control" and other requirements of UCC 9-105. Certain of our financial institution clients have received third-party legal opinions to this effect. However, this issue has not been challenged in any legal proceeding. If a court were to find that our eContracting product is not sufficient to perfect a security interest in electronic chattel paper, or if existing laws were to change, our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected. Federal and state regulatory requirements imposed on our lender customers, such as the SEC's Regulation AB relating to servicers of asset backed securities, may also result in our incurring additional expenses to facilitate lender compliance regarding the use of our eContracting product.

Internet Regulation

We are subject to federal, state, local and foreign laws applicable to companies conducting business on the Internet. Today, there are relatively few laws specifically directed towards online service providers that apply to us. However, due to the increasing popularity and use of the Internet and online services, laws and regulations may be adopted with respect to the Internet or online services covering issues such as online contracts, user privacy, freedom of expression, pricing, fraud liability, content and quality of products and services, taxation, advertising, intellectual property rights, rights to opt-out of online tracking, and information security. Proposals currently under consideration with respect to Internet regulation by federal, state, local and foreign governmental organizations include, but are not limited to, the following matters: on-line content, user privacy disclosures and opt-out rights, restrictions on email and wireless device communications, data security requirements across various electronic media, security breach consumer notice obligations, taxation, access charges and so-called "net neutrality," liability for third-party activities such as unauthorized database access, and jurisdiction. The FTC has expressed its desire for regulation of Internet tracking mechanisms such as "cookies" or "web bugs." A federal appeals court overruled the FCC's "net neutrality" regulation meaning that we may have to pay premium rates to providers for bandwidth and mobile service. Moreover, we do not know how existing laws relating to these issues will be applied to the Internet and whether federal preemption of state laws will apply.

Intellectual Property

Our success depends, in large part, on our intellectual property and other proprietary rights. We rely on a combination of patent, copyright, trademark and trade secret laws, employee and third-party non-disclosure agreements and other methods to protect our intellectual property and other proprietary rights. In addition, we license technology from third parties.

We have been issued a number of utility patents in the United States and have patent applications pending in the United States, Canada and Europe, including patents that relate to a system and method for credit application processing and routing. We have both registered and unregistered copyrights on aspects of our technology. We have a U.S. federal registration for the marks "Dealertrack" and "dealer.com". We also have U.S. federal registrations and pending registrations for several additional marks we use and claim common law rights in other marks we use. We also have filed some of these marks in foreign jurisdictions. The duration of our various trademark registrations varies by mark and jurisdiction of registration. In addition, we rely, in some circumstances, on trade secrets law to protect our technology, in part by requiring confidentiality agreements from our vendors, corporate partners, team members, consultants, advisors and others.

Industry Trends

United States

Macroeconomic Factors - including Credit Availability

We are impacted by trends in both the automotive retail industry and the credit finance markets. Our financial results are impacted by the number of dealers serviced and the number of vehicles sold. The number of transactions processed through our network is impacted by vehicle sales volumes, the level of indirect financing and leasing by our participating lender customers and our market shares of their business, special promotions by automobile manufacturers and the level of indirect financing and leasing by captive finance companies not available in our network. If consumer credit quality deteriorates significantly, lenders may suffer financial losses and reduce their desire for further originations.

The number of lending relationships between the various lenders and dealers available through our network continues to increase as the number of franchised dealers has stabilized and lenders are deploying more capital to auto finance. While the number of independent dealers appears to be declining, our market share of independent dealers is increasing.

Purchases of new automobiles are typically discretionary for consumers and have been, and may continue to be, affected by negative trends in the economy, including the cost of energy and gasoline, the availability and cost of credit, increased federal taxation, residential and commercial real estate markets, reductions in business and consumer confidence, stock market volatility and increased unemployment.

Demand, Availability and Mix

The automobile industry's new light vehicle sales for 2014 increased to 16.5 million vehicles, an increase of 6% from the 15.6 million new light vehicles sold in 2013, according to Automotive News. While new light vehicle sales are expected to increase in 2015, the growth rate is expected to be lower.

Used vehicle sales continue to be impacted by vehicle supply. Used vehicles sold by franchised dealers for 2014 remained consistent with prior years at 15.6 million vehicles, a change of less than 100 thousand from 2013, according to CNW Research.

The average age of cars and trucks in the United States is at a record high of 11.4 years compared to an average age of 9.8 years during the five year period ending in 2007.

The total used vehicle supply is likely to increase in 2015 as the more recent increases in new vehicles sold start to be traded in to dealerships or leases are returned. According to ALG, 2014 should be the low point for used vehicle sales by franchised dealers over the next several years.

While total used vehicle supply remains limited, the used car market mix is expected to continue to change with a larger percentage of used vehicles being sold by franchised and independent dealers, and less through private sales.

Role of the Dealership

In recent years, the franchise dealership count has remained consistent at approximately 17,500 based on data from the National Automobile Dealers Association. We do not anticipate a significant change in the number of franchise dealerships over the next several years. While a reduction in the number of automotive dealers reduces our opportunities to sell our subscription products and services, it would not be expected to impact the number of transactions we process.

Automotive dealers understand the importance of technology to improve efficiencies in their business. Dealers are increasingly choosing technology that they can leverage for operational advantages through use of integrated technologies. In addition, dealers are seeing the value of streamlined products to drive efficiency, target consumers and improve automotive retail expense for their customers. Enabling an integrated workflow by linking online marketing and in-store products helps automotive dealers improve the consumer's automotive retail experience.

Digital Marketing – The Online to In-Store Workflow

While dealers currently spend more of their advertising budgets on traditional advertising methods, such as newspaper, television, and radio than online, spending on digital marketing has been increasing as a percentage of total spend. Based on data from the National Automobile Dealers Association, in 2013, franchise dealers spent 33% of their advertising dollars on the internet (increased from 27% in 2012), while more than 75% of automotive buyers are using the internet to research vehicles. This suggests the industry's advertising spend in digital media is still lagging behind consumers shopping behavior. We expect a continued shift of advertising spend from traditional media to online digital marketing and advertising. In addition to direct advertising spend made by dealerships, additional advertising spend funded by automotive OEMs, both directly and via regional associations and dealerships co-op

programs is increasing.

Global Automotive Market

Worldwide light vehicle sales are expected to grow at a CAGR of 5% from 2013 to 2020. According to KPMG International, the shift in demand to growth regions will reach unprecedented levels by 2020, with China as the leader. In 2020, China is expected to be the largest automotive market, responsible for almost one-third of the annual new vehicle sales worldwide. North America is expected to be the second largest region, with approximately 20% of annual global sales in 2020. Western Europe is expected to be the third largest through 2020, although annual sales should not reach levels experienced in the 2000s. India and Southeast Asia should enjoy the strongest percentage sales growth at a CAGR in excess of 11% from 2013 to 2020.

Globally, there is a broad spectrum of the degree of control that OEMs have over their franchise dealers. Control of dealers by OEMs is generally greater in global markets compared to the United States.

Team Members

As of December 31, 2014, we had approximately 3,900 team members, all of which were located in the United States and Canada. The acquisition of incadea added more than 500 team members globally. Certain team members in Germany are represented by various work councils. None of our team members are represented by a labor union. We have not experienced any work stoppages and believe that our relations with our team members are good.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

You should carefully consider the following risk factors, as well as the more detailed descriptions of our business elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Our business, prospects, financial condition or results of operations could be materially and adversely affected by the following:

Economic trends that affect the automotive retail industry or the indirect automotive financing industry may have a negative effect on our business.

Economic trends that negatively affect the automotive retail industry or the indirect automotive financing industry may adversely affect our business by further reducing the amount of indirect automobile financing transactions that

we earn revenue on, the number of lender or automotive dealer customers that subscribe to our products and services, or money that our customers spend on our products and services. Purchases of new automobiles are typically discretionary for consumers and have been, and may continue to be, affected by negative trends in the economy, including the cost of energy and gasoline, the availability and cost of credit, increased federal and other taxation, residential and commercial real estate markets, reductions in business and consumer confidence, stock market volatility and increased unemployment, as well as due to other factors, such as longer warranties and higher quality vehicles, which may reduce the overall number of vehicles purchased during consumers' lifetimes, disruptions in available inventories of vehicles and pricing and purchase incentives for vehicles. A reduction in the number of automobiles purchased by consumers could adversely affect our lender and dealer customers and lead to a reduction in transaction volumes and in spending by these customers on our subscription products and services. While new car sales increased in 2014, they remain below historical levels. Additionally, a certain number of our lender customers are dependent on continued access to the capital markets, in order to fund their lending activities. These factors may result in our lenders further reducing the number of automobile dealers that they service or the number of contracts that they purchase which could result in a reduction in the number of credit applications that are processed through our network. Additionally, due to the economic downturn, there has been a consolidation of automotive dealers and the number of franchised automotive dealers has declined in 2009 and 2010 in North America and Western Europe. Although these declines have stabilized in North America, and the pace of declines in Western Europe has slowed, any future consolidation of dealers with subscriptions to our products may result in cancellation of those products. Further, a reduction in the number of automotive dealers reduces the number of opportunities we have to sell our subscription products. Additionally, dealers who close their businesses may choose to not pay those amounts owed to us, resulting in an increase in our bad debts.

Any of these outcomes could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

We may face increased competition or be unable to continue to compete effectively in our industry.

Competition in the automotive retail technology industry is intense. The automotive retail technology industry is highly fragmented and subject to changing technologies, shifting customer needs and frequent introductions of new solutions, and is served by a variety of entities, including DMS providers, digital marketing companies, web-based automotive finance credit application processors, the proprietary credit application processing systems of the lender affiliates of automobile manufacturers, automotive retail sales desking providers and vehicle configuration providers. Dealertrack also competes with warranty and insurance providers, as well as software providers, among others, in the market for websites, advertising, DMS, menu-selling products and services, compliance products, electronic registration solutions, and inventory management solutions. Some of our competitors have longer operating histories, greater name recognition and significantly greater financial, technical, marketing and other resources than we do. Many of these competitors also have longstanding relationships with dealers and may offer dealers other products and services that we do not provide. As a result, these companies may be able to respond more quickly to new or emerging technologies and changes in customer demands or to devote greater resources to the development, promotion and sale of their products and services than we can to ours. We expect the market to continue to attract new competitors and new technologies, possibly involving alternative technologies that are more sophisticated and cost-effective than our products. There can be no assurance that we will be able to compete successfully against current or future competitors or that competitive pressures we face will not materially adversely affect our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

CDK and Reynolds and Reynolds, the two largest providers of DMS systems, have formed Open Dealer Exchange (ODE) as a joint venture to compete in online credit application processing and routing. CDK and Reynolds and Reynolds are also the owners of CVR, a joint venture that competes in the electronic registration solution space. ODE plans to leverage its owners' penetration of the DMS space to better integrate the loan origination process into the dealer's transactional, point-of-sale system, thereby giving them a competitive advantage. Additionally, our network of lenders does not include the captive lenders affiliated with Ford Motor Company or Toyota Motor Corporation, two of the owners of RouteOne. This gives RouteOne the ability to offer its dealers access to captive or other lenders that are not in our network. A significant number of independent lenders, including many of the independent lenders in our network, are participating on the RouteOne credit application processing and routing portal. If either ODE and/or RouteOne increases the number of independent lenders on its credit application processing and routing portal and/or offers products and services that better address the needs of our customers or offer our customers a lower-cost alternative, or more integrated systems, our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected. In addition, if a substantial amount of our current customers migrate from our network to ODE or RouteOne, our ability to sell additional products and services to, or earn transaction services revenue from, these customers could diminish.

We believe that both ODE and RouteOne have repeatedly approached certain of our largest lender customers seeking to have them join their credit application processing and routing portal. In addition, CU Direct Corporation, through its CUDL portal, has directly targeted credit unions, which comprise a large number of our lender customers, and ODE has an integration agreement with CUDL. Finance Express and AppOne have targeted lenders that serve the independent dealer channel.

Our lender customers may elect to use competing third-party services, either in addition to or instead of our network.

Our lender customers continue to receive credit applications and purchase retail installment sales and lease contracts directly from their dealer customers through traditional indirect financing methods, including via facsimile and other electronic means of communication, in addition to using our network. Many of our lender customers are involved in other ventures as participants and/or as equity holders, and such ventures or newly created ventures may compete with us and our network now and in the future. Expanded use of alternative methods to ours, including direct lending, by these lender customers may have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Some vendors of software products used by automotive dealers, including certain of our competitors, are designing their software and using financial or other incentives to make it more difficult or impossible for our customers to use our products and services.

Currently, some software vendors, including some of our competitors, have designed their software systems in order to make it difficult or impossible to integrate with third-party products and services such as ours and others have announced their intention to do so. Some software vendors also use financial or other incentives to encourage their customers to purchase such vendors' products and services. These obstacles make it more difficult for us to compete with these vendors and could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations. While we have agreements in place with various third-party software providers to facilitate integration between their software and our network, we cannot assure you that each of these agreements will remain in place or that during the terms of these agreements these third parties will not increase the cost or level of difficulty in maintaining integration with their software. Additionally, we integrate certain of our solutions and services with other third parties' software programs. These third parties may charge us a cost prohibitive fee for integration, or design or utilize their software in a manner that makes it more difficult for us to continue to integrate our solutions and services in the same manner, or at all. These developments could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Our systems and network may be subject to security breaches, interruptions, failures and/or other errors or may be harmed by other events beyond our control.

Our systems may be subject to security breaches.

Our success depends on the confidence of dealers, lenders, OEMs, major credit reporting agencies and our other network users/participants and data providers in our ability to store, process and transmit confidential information securely over the Internet or otherwise and operate our computer systems and operations without significant disruption or failure. We transmit substantial amounts of confidential information, including non-public personal information of consumers, over the Internet. Moreover, even if our security measures are adequate, concerns over the security of third party data that we store, process and transmit and commercial online services, which may be heightened by any well-publicized compromise of security, may deter customers from using our products and services and/or deter vendors from providing their products to us. If our security measures are breached and unauthorized access is obtained to confidential information, our network may be perceived as not being secure and our customers may curtail or stop using our network or other systems and/or vendors may curtail or stop providing their products to us. Any failure of, or lack of confidence in, our secure online products and services could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Large commercial, healthcare, and financial entities with sophisticated security operations have been impacted by security breaches through malware and unintended system entry through compromised credentials or by other advanced means. Despite our focus on data security, we may not be able to stop unauthorized attempts to gain access to data that we store, process and transmit or to stop disruptions in the transmission or provision of data and communications among our network participants. Advances in computer capabilities, new discoveries in the field of cryptography, or other events or developments could result in a compromise or breach of the algorithms used by our products and services to protect data contained in our, our customers' and/or our vendors' databases and the information being stored, processed or transferred.

Although we generally limit warranties and liabilities relating to data and system security in our customer and vendor contracts, they or third parties may seek to hold us liable for any losses suffered as a result of unauthorized access to their confidential information or non-public personal information of their customers. In addition, we may not have limited our warranties and liabilities sufficiently or have adequate insurance to cover these losses. We may be required to expend significant capital and other resources to protect against security breaches and/or to alleviate the problems caused. Our security measures may not be sufficient to prevent security breaches, and any failure to prevent security breaches and/or alleviate any problems caused by security breaches could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Our network and systems may be vulnerable to interruptions or failures.

From time to time, we have experienced, and may experience in the future, network or system slowdowns and interruptions. These network and system slowdowns and interruptions may interfere with our ability to do business. Although we believe we have made and are continuing to make the appropriate upgrades to our system, regularly back up data and take other measures to protect against data loss and system failures, there is still risk that we may lose critical data or experience network failures. Such failures or disruptions may result in lost revenue opportunities for our customers, which could result in litigation against us or a loss of customers. Additionally, we have service level agreements with certain of our customers that may result in penalties or trigger cancelation rights in the event of a network slowdown or interruption. This could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Real or perceived errors or failures in our software and systems could negatively impact our results of operations and growth prospects.

We depend upon the sustained and uninterrupted performance of numerous proprietary and third-party technologies to deliver our products. If one or more of those technologies cannot scale to meet demand, or if there are errors in our execution of any feature or functionality using any such technologies, then our business may be harmed. Because our software is often complex, undetected errors and failures may occur, especially when new versions or updates are made. Despite testing by us, errors or bugs in our products or in third-party programs integrated with our products may not be found until the software or service is in active use by us or our customers. Moreover, our customers could incorrectly implement or inadvertently misuse our products, which could result in customers' dissatisfaction and adversely impact the perceived utility of our products as well as our brand. Any of these real or perceived errors, failures or bugs could result in negative publicity, reputational harm, loss of or delay in market acceptance of our products, loss of competitive position or claims by customers for losses sustained by them, all of which, along with the costs of responding to such effects, may have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Our systems may be harmed by events beyond our control.

Our computer systems and operations are vulnerable to damage or interruption from natural disasters, such as fires, floods and hurricanes, or from power outages, telecommunications failures, terrorist attacks, network service outages and disruptions, "denial of service" attacks, computer viruses, break-ins, sabotage and other similar events beyond our control. The occurrence of any such event at our facilities in the New York metropolitan area, or at any third-party facility we utilize, such as the production centers we use in Piscataway, New Jersey and in the Netherlands, or the disaster recovery center we use in Waltham, Massachusetts, could cause interruptions or delays in our business, loss of data or could render us unable to provide our products and services. In addition, the failure of a third-party facility to provide the data communications capacity required by us, as a result of human error, bankruptcy, natural disaster or other operational disruption, could cause interruptions to our computer systems and operations. The occurrence of any or all of these events could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Any acquisitions that we complete may dilute your ownership interest in us, may have adverse effects on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations and may cause unanticipated liabilities.

Future acquisitions may involve the issuance of our equity securities as payment, in part or in full, for the businesses or assets acquired. Any future issuances of equity securities would further dilute our existing stockholders' ownership interests. Future acquisitions may also decrease our earnings or earnings per share and the benefits derived by us from an acquisition might not outweigh or might not exceed the dilutive effect of the acquisition. We also may incur additional indebtedness, have future impairment of assets, or suffer adverse tax and accounting consequences in connection with any future acquisitions. Furthermore, operating decisions may impact existing products and platforms. If any of these decisions are expected to potentially result in the limitation or discontinuation of use of certain assets, we would expect accelerated depreciation and potential impairment of assets including property and equipment, software and website development costs, intangible assets or goodwill.

In addition, any changes in the operating structure of the business post acquisition may result in changes in asset groups, segments, or reporting units which could also result in certain asset impairments.

We may not successfully integrate recent or future acquisitions.

The integration of acquisitions involves a number of risks and presents financial, managerial and operational challenges. We may have difficulty, and may incur unanticipated expenses related to, integrating management and personnel from these acquired entities with our management and personnel. Failure to successfully integrate recent acquisitions or future acquisitions in a timely manner, or at all, could impair our ability to take advantage of efficiencies or reduce redundancies of an acquisition or to realize any or all of the other anticipated benefits of the acquisitions, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

We have made strategic acquisitions and formed alliances in the past and intend to do so in the future. If we are unable to find suitable acquisitions or partners or to achieve expected benefits from such acquisitions or alliances, there could be a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Since 2001, we have acquired numerous businesses, including, most recently, our acquisitions of Dealer.com in March 2014, ASR Pro in July 2014, and incadea in January 2015. As part of our ongoing business strategy to expand product offerings, acquire new technology and strengthen our value proposition to customers, we frequently engage in discussions with third parties regarding, and enter into agreements relating to, possible acquisitions, strategic alliances and joint ventures. There may be significant competition for acquisition, alliance and joint venture targets in our industry, or we may not be able to identify suitable acquisition candidates or negotiate attractive terms for

acquisitions. If we are unable to identify future acquisition opportunities, reach agreement with such third parties or obtain the financing necessary to make such acquisitions, we could lose market share to competitors who are able to make such acquisitions, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Even if we are able to complete acquisitions or enter into alliances and joint ventures that we believe will be successful, such transactions are inherently risky. Significant risks to these transactions include the following:

- integration and restructuring costs, both one-time and ongoing;
- developing and maintaining sufficient controls, policies and procedures;
- diversion of management's attention from ongoing business operations;
- establishing new informational, operational and financial systems to meet the needs of our business;
- losing key employees, customers and vendors;
- failing to achieve anticipated synergies, including with respect to complementary products or services; and
- unanticipated and unknown liabilities.

If we are not successful in completing acquisitions in the future, we may be required to reevaluate our acquisition strategy. We also may incur substantial expenses and devote significant management time and resources in seeking to complete acquisitions. In addition, we could use substantial portions of our available cash to pay all or a portion of the purchase prices of future acquisitions. If we do not achieve the anticipated benefits of our acquisitions as rapidly to the extent anticipated by our management and financial or industry analysts, others may not perceive the same benefits of the acquisition as we do. If these risks materialize, there could be a material adverse effect on our stock price, business, prospects, financial condition and results of operation.

Our substantial indebtedness could adversely affect our ability to raise additional capital to fund our operations, limit our ability to react to changes in the economy or our industry and prevent us from making payments on the debt.

As of February 1, 2015, we had debt outstanding in the form of our senior convertible notes, our term loan B credit facility, our revolving credit facility and multiple instances of notes payable. We may also incur additional indebtedness in the future. Our ability to generate sufficient cash flow from operations to make scheduled payments on our debt will depend on a range of economic, competitive, regulatory and business factors, many of which are outside our control. Our business may not generate sufficient cash flow from operations to meet our debt service and other obligations, and currently anticipated cost savings and operating improvements may not be realized on schedule, or at all. If we are unable to meet our expenses and debt service and other obligations, we may need to refinance all or a portion of our indebtedness on or before maturity, reduce or discontinue dividends we may pay in the future, reduce or delay business activities, investments or capital expenditures, sell assets or raise equity. These alternative measures may not be successful and may not permit us to meet our scheduled debt service obligations, or we may not be able to effect these actions on commercially reasonable terms or at all, which could cause us to default on our obligations and impair our liquidity. Our inability to generate sufficient cash flow to satisfy our debt obligations, or to refinance our obligations on commercially reasonable terms, would have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Our expected substantial indebtedness could have important consequences, including the following:

it may limit our ability to borrow money (if necessary) for our working capital, capital expenditures, debt service requirements, strategic initiatives (including acquisitions) or other purposes;

it may make it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations with respect to our indebtedness, and any failure to comply with the obligations of any of our debt instruments, including restrictive covenants and borrowing

- •conditions, could result in an event of default under the agreements governing such indebtedness, which could further result in an event of default under other instruments due to cross-default and cross-acceleration provisions in such instruments;
- a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations will be dedicated to the payment of principal of, and interest on, our indebtedness, including our senior convertible notes, term loan B credit facility, our revolving credit facility and multiple instances of notes payable and so will not be available for operations, future business opportunities, potential dividends to our stockholders or other purposes;
- •it may limit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our operations or business;
- •we will be more highly leveraged than some of our competitors, which may place us at a competitive disadvantage;

- •it may make us more vulnerable to downturns in our business or the economy generally;
- it may restrict us from making strategic acquisitions, introducing new technologies or exploiting business opportunities; and
- it may limit, along with the financial and other restrictive covenants in our indebtedness, among other things, our ability to borrow additional funds or dispose of assets.

Furthermore, our interest expense could increase if interest rates increase because a portion of the debt under our new senior secured credit facilities is variable-rate debt.

Despite our substantial indebtedness, we may still be able to incur significantly more debt. This could intensify the risks described above.

The terms of our senior secured credit facilities contain restrictions on our and our subsidiaries' ability to incur additional indebtedness. However, these restrictions will be subject to a number of important qualifications and exceptions, and the indebtedness incurred in compliance with these restrictions could be substantial. Accordingly, we or our subsidiaries could incur significant additional indebtedness in the future. The more leveraged we become, the more we, and in turn our securityholders, become exposed to the risks described above.

The terms of our new senior secured credit facilities may restrict our current and future operations, particularly our ability to respond to changes in our business or to take certain actions.

Our senior secured credit facilities contain, and any future indebtedness of ours would likely contain, a number of restrictive covenants that impose significant operating and financial restrictions on us, including restrictions on our ability to, among other things:

- incur or guarantee additional debt;
- pay dividends and make other restricted payments;
- create or incur certain liens;
- make certain investments;
- engage in sales of assets and subsidiary stock;

- enter into transactions with affiliates;
- transfer all or substantially all of our assets or enter into merger or consolidation transactions; and
- make capital expenditures.

In addition, our revolving credit facility is expected to require us to maintain a first lien leverage ratio. As a result of these covenants, we will be limited in the manner in which we conduct our business, and we may be unable to engage in favorable business activities or finance future operations or capital needs.

A failure to comply with the covenants contained in our senior secured credit facilities or our other indebtedness could result in an event of default under the facilities or indebtedness of other agreements, which, if not cured or waived, could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. In the event of any default under our senior secured credit facilities or our other indebtedness, the lenders thereunder:

- will not be required to lend any additional amounts to us;
- could elect to declare all borrowings outstanding, together with accrued and unpaid interest and fees, to be due and payable;
- require us to apply all of our available cash to repay these borrowings; or
- prevent us from making debt service payments, any of which could result in an event of default under our indebtedness.

If the indebtedness under our senior secured credit facilities or our other indebtedness, including the senior convertible notes, were to be accelerated, there can be no assurance that our assets would be sufficient to repay such indebtedness in full.

Our business, results of operations and financial condition could be harmed by negative rating actions by credit rating agencies.

If our credit rating is downgraded or if ratings agencies indicate that a downgrade may occur, our business, results of operations and financial condition could be negatively impacted and perceptions of our financial strength could be damaged. Any of these outcomes could negatively impact our relationships with our customers, increase our costs of borrowing money or otherwise have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

If our intangible assets and goodwill become impaired we may be required to record a significant non-cash charge to earnings which would negatively impact our results of operations.

Under generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (GAAP), we review our intangible assets, including goodwill, for impairment annually in the fourth quarter of each fiscal year, or more frequently if events or

changes in circumstances indicate the carrying value of our intangible assets may not be fully recoverable. The carrying value of our intangible assets may not be recoverable due to factors such as a decline in our stock price and market capitalization, reduced estimates of future cash flows or slower growth rates in our industry. Estimates of future cash flows are based on a long-term financial outlook of our operations. Actual performance in the near-term or long-term could be materially different from these forecasts, which could impact future estimates and the recorded value of the intangibles. For example, a significant, sustained decline in our stock price and market capitalization may result in impairment of certain of our intangible assets, including goodwill, and a significant charge to earnings in our consolidated financial statements during the period in which an impairment is determined to exist. We will continue to monitor and evaluate the carrying value of our goodwill. In the event we had to reduce the carrying value of our goodwill, any such impairment charge could materially reduce our results of operations.

Our failure or inability to execute any element of our business strategy could adversely affect our operations.

Our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations depend on our ability to execute our business strategy, which includes the following key elements:

- continuing to expand our customer base in the United States and internationally;
- deepening our relationship with our existing customers;
- strengthening and expanding our product offerings and operations;
- driving additional operational efficiency; and
- selectively pursuing acquisitions and strategic alliances.

We may not succeed in implementing a portion or all of our business strategy and, even if we do succeed, our strategy may not have the favorable impact on our operations or financial condition that we anticipate. Our success depends on our ability to leverage our distribution channel and value proposition for dealers, lenders, OEMs, and other service and information providers; offer a broad array of solutions; provide convenient, high-quality products and services; maintain our technological position; and implement other elements of our business strategy.

We may not be able to effectively manage the expansion of our operations or achieve the rapid execution necessary to fully avail ourselves of the market opportunity for our products and services. If we are unable to adequately implement our business strategy, our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations could suffer a material adverse effect.

We may need additional capital in the future, which may not be available to us, and if we raise additional capital, it may dilute our stockholders' ownership in us or cause our stockholders to be subordinated to the rights of senior securityholders.

We may need to raise additional funds through public or private debt or equity financings in order to meet various objectives, such as:

•acquiring businesses, customers, technologies, products and services;

- taking advantage of growth opportunities, including more rapid expansion;
- making capital improvements to increase our capacity;
- developing new services or products or funding product development requirements; and
- responding to competitive pressures.

Any additional capital raised through the sale of equity, or convertible debt securities, may dilute our stockholders' respective ownership percentages in us. Furthermore, any additional debt or equity financing we may need may not be available on terms favorable to us, or at all. If future financing is not available or is not available on acceptable terms, we may not be able to raise additional capital, which could significantly limit our ability to implement our business plan or grow our business. In addition, we may issue securities, including debt securities or preferred stock, that may have liquidation rights, preferences and privileges senior to our common stock.

Our revenue, operating results and profitability will vary from quarter to quarter, which may result in volatility in our stock price.

Our revenue, operating results and profitability have varied in the past and are likely to continue to vary significantly from quarter to quarter, which may lead to volatility in our stock price. These variations are due to several factors related to the number of transactions we process and to the number of subscriptions or licenses to our products and services, including:

- the volume of new and used automobiles financed or leased by our participating lender customers;
- the timing, size and nature of our subscriptions or licenses and any cancellations or revenue losses with respect thereto:
- product and price competition regarding our products and services and those of our participating lenders;
- the timing of introduction and market acceptance of new products, services or product enhancements by us or our competitors;
- changes in our operating expenses;
- foreign currency fluctuations, particularly the U.S. dollar vs. the Canadian dollar and vs. the Euro;
- the timing and size of implementations related to OEMs who purchase subscriptions or licenses to our international DMS products;

- the timing of acquisitions or divestitures of businesses, products and services;
- automobile manufacturers or their captive lenders offering special incentive programs such as discount pricing or low cost financing;
- the seasonality of car sales;
- our unpredictable sales cycles;
- personnel changes; and
- fluctuations in economic and financial market conditions.

As a result of these fluctuations, we believe that period-to-period comparisons of our results of operations may not necessarily be meaningful. We cannot assure you that future revenue and results of operations will not vary substantially from quarter to quarter. It is also possible that in future quarters, our results of operations will be below the expectations of equity research analysts, investors or our announced guidance. In any of these cases, the price of our stock could be materially adversely affected.

We may be unable to develop and bring products and services in development and new products and services to market in a timely manner.

Our success depends in part upon our ability to bring to market the products and services that we have in development and offer new products and services that meet changing customer needs. The time, expense and effort associated with developing and offering these new products and services may be greater than anticipated. The length of the development cycle varies depending on the nature and complexity of the product, the availability of development, product management and other internal resources, and the role, if any, of strategic partners. If we are unable to develop and bring additional products and services to market in a timely manner, we could lose market share to competitors who are able to offer these additional products and services, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

We are directly and indirectly subject to, and impacted by, extensive and complex regulation in the U.S., Canada and foreign jurisdictions, and new regulations and/or changes to existing regulations may adversely affect our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

The indirect automotive financing and automotive retail industries are subject to extensive and complex regulation in the U.S. (federal and state), Canada and foreign jurisdictions.

We are directly and indirectly subject to, and impacted by, numerous laws and regulations in the U.S., Canada and foreign jurisdictions covering a wide variety of subject matters. Compliance with these laws and regulations increases

our costs and may impede our competitiveness. In addition, failure to comply with such laws or regulations may result in the suspension or termination of our ability to do business in applicable jurisdictions or the imposition of civil and criminal penalties, including fines or exposure to civil litigation. Any such incurred fines, penalties or other liabilities could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Federal laws and regulations governing privacy and security of consumer information generally apply in the context of our business to our customers and/or to us as a service provider. These include the Equal Credit Opportunity Act (ECOA), the Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA), the Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act (the GLB Act) and regulations implementing its information safeguarding requirements, the Interagency Guidelines Establishing Information Security Standards, the Interagency Guidance on Response Programs for Unauthorized Access to Customer Information and Customer Notice, Office of Comptroller of the Currency (OCC), Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC), and Federal Reserve Board (FRB) Administrative Guidelines - Implementation of Interagency Programs for the Supervision of Technology Service Providers, the Junk Fax Prevention Act of 2005, the CAN-SPAM Act of 2003, the Telephone Consumer Protection Act, the Do-Not-Call-Implementation Act, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, and applicable Federal Communications Commission (FCC) telemarketing rules, and the Federal Trade Commission's (FTC) Privacy Rule, Safeguards Rule, Consumer Report Information Disposal Rule, Telemarketing Sales Rule, Risk-Based Pricing Rule, and Red Flags Rule, as well as regulations promulgated by the FRB, FDIC, OCC, and the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB). International laws, such as the European Union's Data Protection Directive, and the country-specific regulations that implement that directive, similarly apply to our collection, storage, use and transmission of protected data. If we, or a lender or dealer discloses or uses consumer information provided through our system in violation of these or other laws or regulations, or engage in other prohibited conduct, we may be subject to claims or enforcement actions by state, federal or foreign regulators. We cannot predict whether such claims or enforcement actions will arise or the extent to which, if at all, we may be held liable. Such claims or enforcement actions could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

In addition, a majority of states, Canada and multiple foreign jurisdictions have passed, or are currently contemplating, consumer protection, privacy, and data security laws or regulations that may relate to our business. The FCRA contains certain provisions that explicitly preempt some state laws to the extent the state laws seek to regulate certain specified areas, including the responsibilities of persons furnishing information to consumer reporting agencies. Unlike the FCRA, however, the GLB Act does not limit the ability of the states to enact privacy legislation that provides greater protections to consumers than those provided by the GLB Act. Some state legislatures or regulatory agencies have imposed, and other states and foreign jurisdictions may impose, greater restrictions on the disclosure of consumer information than are already contained in the GLB Act and its implementing regulations, the Interagency Guidelines or the FTC's rules. It is possible that in the future, U.S. and foreign jurisdictions may adopt legislation or regulations that impair our ability to effectively track consumers' use of our digital marketing services, such as the FTC's proposed "Do-Not-Track" standard or other legislation or regulations similar to European Union Directive 2009/136/EC, commonly referred to as the "Cookie Directive," which directs EU member states to ensure that accessing information on an Internet user's computer, such as through a cookie, is allowed only if the Internet user has given his or her consent. The costs and other burdens of compliance with privacy and data security laws and regulations could negatively impact the use and adoption of our products and services and reduce overall demand for them. Additionally, concerns regarding data privacy may cause our customers, or their customers and potential customers, to resist providing the data necessary to allow us to deliver our products and services effectively. Even the perception that the privacy of personal information is not satisfactorily protected or does not meet regulatory requirements could inhibit sales of our products and services.

The CFPB has authority to issue new regulations and bring enforcement actions, including regulations prohibiting and enforcement actions redressing unfair, deceptive, and abusive acts and practices relating to consumer financial services against our lender clients. The FTC continues to have supervisory and enforcement authority over most

franchised dealers, but the CFPB has supervisory and enforcement authority over independent and buy-here-pay-here dealers as well as financial institutions with assets in excess of \$10 billion and other "larger non-depository participants" in the consumer financial services market. Our financing customers such as banks, finance companies and captives will be subject to the substantive regulations published by the CFPB (and franchised dealers will remain subject to parallel rules of the Federal Reserve Board) and many financing customers will be subject to the CFPB's supervisory authority on consumer finance issues if their assets exceed \$10 billion or they are deemed by CFPB regulation to be a "larger, non-depository participant" for consumer financial services. The CFPB has proposed to extend its "larger participant" supervisory authority to include auto lenders that have in excess of 10,000 annual aggregate originations as "larger participants" in the market for consumer financial services.

As a service provider to supervised banks, the CFPB has supervisory authority over us. The CFPB may subject us to its supervision and examination authority as a "service provider." Similar to our customers, we may also be subject to changes in existing consumer financial protection law rulemaking by the CFPB. The Dodd-Frank Act also streamlined the administrative procedures for the FTC to promulgate unfair and deceptive practices regulations for the retail automotive industry. The FTC held a series of hearings in 2011 on auto financing practices. It is possible that the FTC will issue regulations or bring enforcement actions that may affect us and the products and services we offer to dealers.

After conducting supervisory audits of large auto lenders, the CFPB issued Guidance in March 2013 with respect to possible Equal Credit Opportunity Act (ECOA) "disparate impact" credit discrimination in indirect auto finance. A "disparate impact" can occur when a facially-neutral practice (such as dealer markups of "buy rates" or the selection of lenders to which dealers submit credit applications) results in statistically significant negative rates or terms for protected classes of persons under the ECOA. The CFPB recommended that lenders either implement a compliance program to monitor and assess the impact on ECOA protected classes of dealer rate markups or eliminate dealer rate markups and compensate dealers on a flat fee basis instead. In December 2013, the CFPB entered into a consent order with Ally Financial, Inc. and Ally Bank (Ally). The CFPB found that Ally's allowance of dealer discretion in marking up wholesale "buy rates" for financing had a statistically significant disparate impact on rates paid by African-Americans, Hispanics, and Pacific Islanders and ordered Ally to pay \$98 million in consumer compensation and penalties. The consent order with Ally did not forbid Ally from allowing dealers to markup its buy rates. The CFPB entered into similar consent decrees on a confidential supervisory basis with a number of other lenders in September 2014 requiring collective payments of \$56 million to compensate approximately 190,000 consumers but not prohibiting dealer rate participation. Several additional lenders revealed in November 2014 that the CFPB had indicated it would bring enforcement proceedings against them if consent decrees could not be worked out. If the CFPB enters into consent decrees with other lenders on disparate impact claims that require a change in the way that dealers are compensated in connection with indirect auto finance, it could negatively impact the business of the affected lenders, and potentially the business of dealers and other lenders in the consumer indirect auto finance market. This impact on dealers and lenders could result in a reduction of revenue received by us.

In 2013, the CFPB issued subpoenas to U.S. auto lenders over the sale of service contracts and other credit protection products. These aftermarket products are a significant profit center for our dealer customers. Any regulation or restriction placed on the sale of these products could reduce dealer profitability which could have an adverse impact on the dollar amount that dealers spend on our products and services.

In addition to the laws and regulations mentioned above, our business is also directly or indirectly governed by laws and regulations in the U.S., Canada and foreign jurisdictions relating to issues such as telecommunications, anti-trust or competition, employment, vehicle registration, taxation and accessibility. We must also comply with anti-corruption laws such as the U.S Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and local laws prohibiting corrupt payments to governmental officials and private entities, such as the U.K. Anti-Bribery Act. The application of this framework of laws and regulations to our business is complex and, in many instances, is unclear or unsettled, which in turn increases our cost of doing business, may interfere with our ability to offer our products competitively in one or more jurisdictions and may expose us and our team members to potential fines, penalties or other enforcement actions. In some cases, our customers may seek to impose additional requirements on our business in efforts to comply with their interpretation of their own or our legal obligations. These requirements may differ significantly from our existing products or processes and may require engineering and other costly resources to accommodate. Our failure to comply, or to provide products that allow our customers to comply, with any of the foregoing laws and regulations could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Furthermore, if a governmental authority or agency in the U.S., such as the federal CFPB or FTC, Canada or other foreign jurisdiction imposes additional legislative and/or regulatory requirements on us or our customers, or prohibits or limits our activities as currently conducted, we may be required to modify or terminate our products and services in

a manner which could undermine our attractiveness or availability to dealers and/or lenders doing business in that jurisdiction.

The use of our electronic contracting product by lenders is governed by relatively new laws.

In the United States, the enforceability of electronic transactions is primarily governed by the E-SIGN Act, a federal law enacted in 2000 that largely preempts inconsistent state law, and the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act, a uniform state law that was finalized by the National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws in 1999 and has now been adopted by nearly every state. Case law has generally upheld the use of electronic signatures in commercial transactions and in consumer transactions where proper notice is provided and the consumer consents to transact business electronically. Uniform Commercial Code (UCC) 9-105 provides requirements to perfect security interests in electronic chattel paper, such as electronic contracts. These laws impact the degree to which the lenders in our network use our electronic contracting product. We believe that our electronic contracting product enables the perfection of a security interest in electronic chattel paper by meeting the "transfer of control" and other requirements of UCC 9-105. Certain of our financial institution customers have received third-party legal opinions to that effect. However, this issue has not been challenged in any legal proceeding. If a court were to find that our electronic contracting product is not sufficient to perfect a security interest in electronic chattel paper, or if existing laws were to change, our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected. Federal and state regulatory requirements imposed on our lender customers, such as the SEC's Regulation AB relating to servicers of asset backed securities, may also result in our incurring additional expenses to facilitate lender compliance regarding the use of our eContracting product.

New legislation or changes in existing legislation may adversely affect our business.

Our ability to conduct, and our cost of conducting, business may be adversely affected by a number of legislative and regulatory proposals concerning aspects of the Internet, which are currently under consideration by federal, state, local and foreign governments, administrative agencies such as the FTC, the CFPB the FCC, and various courts. These proposals include, but are not limited to, the following matters: on-line content, user privacy, taxation, access charges, and so-called "net-neutrality" liability of third-party activities and jurisdiction. Moreover, we do not know how existing laws relating to these or other issues will be applied to the Internet. The adoption of new laws or the application of existing laws could decrease the growth in the use of the Internet, which could in turn decrease the demand for our products and services, increase our cost of doing business or otherwise have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations. A federal appeals court overruled the FCC's "net neutrality" regulation meaning that we may have to pay premium rates to providers for bandwidth and mobile service. Furthermore, government restrictions on Internet content or anti-"net neutrality" legislation could slow the growth of Internet use and decrease acceptance of the Internet as a communications and commercial medium and thereby have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

We utilize certain key technologies and data from, and integrate our network with, third parties and may be unable to replace those technologies if they become obsolete, unavailable or incompatible with our products or services.

Our proprietary software is designed to work in conjunction with certain hardware, software and data from third-parties, particularly Microsoft in connection with our international DMS products, and also including eOriginal, IBM, Oracle, Salesforce.com, and SAP. Any significant interruption in the supply or maintenance of such third-party hardware, software and data could have a material adverse effect on our ability to offer our products unless and until we can replace the functionality provided by these products and services. In addition, we are dependent upon these third parties' ability to enhance their current products, develop new products on a timely and cost-effective basis and respond to emerging industry standards and other technological changes. There can be no assurance that we would be able to replace the functionality or data provided by the third-party vendors currently incorporated into our products or services in the event that such technologies or data becomes obsolete or incompatible with future versions of our products or services or is otherwise not adequately maintained or updated. Any delay in or inability to replace any such functionality could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations. Furthermore, delays in the release of new and upgraded versions of third-party software products could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Our business operations may be disrupted if our Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) and CRM system implementation is not successful.

We have committed significant resources to this conversion and it is being phased in over multiple years. The conversion process is extremely complex, in part, because of the wide range of processes and the multiple legacy systems that must be integrated. We are using a controlled project plan that we believe will provide an adequate allocation of resources. However, such a plan, or a divergence from it, may result in cost overruns, project delays, or business interruptions. During the conversion process, we may be limited in our ability to integrate any business that we may want to acquire. Failure to properly or adequately address these issues could result in significant costs or impact our ability to perform necessary business operations which could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

We may be unable to adequately protect, and we may incur significant costs in defending, our intellectual property and other proprietary rights.

Our success depends, in large part, on our ability to protect our intellectual property and other proprietary rights. We rely upon a combination of trademark, trade secret, copyright, patent and unfair competition laws, as well as license agreements and other contractual provisions, to protect our intellectual property and other proprietary rights. In addition, we attempt to protect our intellectual property and proprietary information by requiring certain of our team members and consultants to enter into confidentiality, non-competition and assignment of inventions agreements. To

the extent that our intellectual property and other proprietary rights are not adequately protected, third parties might gain access to our proprietary information, develop and market products and services similar to ours, or use trademarks similar to ours. Existing U.S. federal and state intellectual property laws offer only limited protection. Moreover, the laws of Canada, and any other foreign countries in which we market our products and services, may afford little or no effective protection of our intellectual property. If we resort to legal proceedings to enforce our intellectual property rights or to determine the validity and scope of the intellectual property or other proprietary rights of others, the proceedings could be burdensome and expensive, and we may not prevail. The failure to adequately protect our intellectual property and other proprietary rights, or manage costs associated with enforcing those rights, could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

We own the Internet domain names "dealertrack.com", "dealertrack.ca", "dealer.com", "incadea.com", and certain other domain names. The regulation of domain names in the United States and foreign countries may change. Regulatory bodies could establish additional top-level domains, appoint additional domain name registrars or modify the requirements for holding domain names, any or all of which may dilute the strength of our domain names. We may not acquire or maintain our domain names in all of the countries in which our websites may be accessed or for any or all of the top-level domain names that may be introduced. The relationship between regulations governing domain names and laws protecting intellectual property rights is unclear. Therefore, we may not be able to prevent third parties from acquiring domain names that infringe or otherwise decrease the value of our trademarks and other intellectual property rights.

Claims that we or our technologies infringe upon the intellectual property or other proprietary rights of a third party may require us to incur significant costs, enter into royalty or licensing agreements or develop or license substitute technology.

We have in the past and may in the future be subject to claims that our technologies in our products and services infringe upon the intellectual property or other proprietary rights of a third party. In addition, the vendors providing us with technology that we use in our own technology could become subject to similar infringement claims. Although we believe that our products and services do not infringe any intellectual property or other proprietary rights, we cannot assure you that our products and services do not, or that they will not in the future, infringe intellectual property or other proprietary rights held by others. Any claims of infringement could cause us to incur substantial costs defending against the claim, even if the claim is without merit, and could distract our management from our business. Moreover, any settlement or adverse judgment resulting from the claim could require us to pay substantial amounts, or obtain a license to continue to use the products and services that is the subject of the claim, and/or otherwise restrict or prohibit our use of the technology. There can be no assurance that we would be able to obtain a license on commercially reasonable terms from the third party asserting any particular claim, if at all, that we would be able to successfully develop alternative technology on a timely basis, if at all, or that we would be able to obtain a license from another provider of suitable alternative technology to permit us to continue offering, and our customers to continue using, the products and services. In addition, we generally provide in our customer agreements for certain products and services that we will indemnify our customers against third-party infringement claims relating to technology we provide to those customers, which could obligate us to pay damages if the products and services were found to be infringing. Infringement claims asserted against us, our vendors or our customers may have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

We could be sued for contract or product liability claims, and such lawsuits may disrupt our business, divert management's attention or have an adverse effect on our financial results.

We provide limited warranties to subscribers of certain of our products and services. Additionally, general errors, defects or other performance problems in our products and services, including with respect to data we store, process and transmit in connection with our products and services, could result in financial or other damages to our customers or consumers; however, there can be no assurance that any limitations of liability set forth in our contracts would be enforceable or would otherwise protect us from liability for damages. We maintain general liability insurance coverage, including coverage for errors and omissions in excess of the applicable deductible amount. There can be no assurance that this coverage will continue to be available on acceptable terms or in sufficient amounts to cover one or more large claims, or that the insurer will not deny coverage for any future claim. The successful assertion of one or more large claims against us that exceeds available insurance coverage, or the occurrence of changes in our insurance policies, including premium increases or the imposition of large deductible or co-insurance requirements, could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations. Furthermore, litigation, regardless of its outcome, could result in substantial cost to us and divert management's attention from our operations. Any contract liability claim or litigation against us could, therefore, have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations. In addition, some of our products and services are business-critical for our dealer and lender customers and a failure or inability to meet a customer's expectations could seriously damage our reputation and affect our ability to retain existing business or attract new business.

We are dependent on our key management, direct sales force and technical personnel for continued success.

Our company has grown significantly in size and scope in recent years, and our senior management remains concentrated in a small number of key team members. Our future success depends to a meaningful extent on our executive officers and other key team members, including members of our direct sales force and technology staff, such as our software developers and other senior technical personnel. Generally, our executive officers and team members can terminate their employment relationship at any time. The loss of any key team members or our inability to attract or retain other qualified personnel could materially harm our business and prospects.

We rely primarily on our direct sales force to sell subscription products and services to automotive dealers, OEMs and others. We may need to hire additional sales, customer service, integration and training personnel in the near-term and beyond if we are to achieve revenue growth in the future. Additionally, we utilize outsourcing vendors, both on-shore and offshore, to supplement our technical personnel and reduce our costs. The loss of the services of any individual or group of individuals or the failure to attract qualified and productive sales and service personnel and executive officers could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

Competition for qualified personnel in the technology industry is intense and we compete for these personnel with other technology companies that have greater financial and other resources than we do. Our future success will depend

in large part on our ability to attract, retain and motivate highly qualified personnel, and there can be no assurance that we will be able to do so. Any difficulty in hiring or retaining needed personnel, or increased costs related thereto could have a material adverse effect on our business, prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

We have customers in over 90 countries, where we are subject to country-specific risks that could negatively impact our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Following our acquisition of incadea, we anticipate that approximately 5% of our overall revenue will be generated from our operations outside North America, and we expect revenues from those countries to continue to represent a significant part of our total revenues in the future. Business and operations in individual countries are subject to changes in local government regulations and policies, including those related to tariffs and trade barriers, investments, taxation, currency exchange controls and repatriation of earnings. Our results are also subject to the difficulties of coordinating our activities across the countries in which we are active. In addition, our operations in each country are vulnerable to changes in socio-economic conditions and monetary and fiscal policies, intellectual property protection disputes, the settlement of legal disputes through foreign legal systems, the collection of receivables through foreign legal systems, exposure to possible expropriation or other governmental actions, unsettled political conditions, possible terrorist attacks and pandemic disease. These and other factors relating to our international operations may have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

We may experience foreign currency gains and losses.

We conduct a significant number of transactions and hold cash in currencies other than the U.S. dollar. Changes in the value of major foreign currencies, particularly the Canadian dollar and Euro relative to the U.S. dollar, can significantly affect our assets, liabilities revenues and operating results.

The price of our common stock may be volatile. There is substantial volatility in the domestic and international stock markets that could negatively impact our stock regardless of our actual operating performance.

The trading price of our common stock may fluctuate substantially. Factors that could cause fluctuations in the trading price of our common stock include, but are not limited to:

price and volume fluctuations in the overall stock market from time to time;

actual or anticipated changes in our earnings or fluctuations in our operating results or in the expectations of equity research analysts;

trends in the automotive and automotive finance industries;

catastrophic events;

fluctuations in the credit markets, including the pricing and availability of credit;

foreign currency fluctuations;

loss of one or more significant customers or strategic alliances;

announcements, significant acquisitions, strategic alliances, joint ventures or capital commitments by us or our competitors;

legal or regulatory matters, including legal decisions affecting the indirect automotive finance industry or involving the enforceability or order of priority of security interests of electronic chattel paper affecting our electronic contracting product;

large block of trades of our common stock;

changes in general economic or market conditions;

additions or departures of key team members; and

the other factors described in these "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

The stock markets in general have experienced volatility that has often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of a particular company. These broad market fluctuations may adversely affect the trading price of our common stock.

The stock market in general, the NASDAQ Stock Market, and the market for technology companies in particular, have experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations. These fluctuations have often been unrelated or disproportionate to operating performance. These forces reached unprecedented levels in the second half of 2008 through the first quarter of 2009, resulting in the bankruptcy or acquisition of, or government assistance to, several major domestic and international financial institutions and a material decline in economic conditions. In particular, the U.S. equity markets experienced significant price and volume fluctuations that have affected the market prices of equity securities of many technology companies. These broad market and industry factors could materially and adversely affect the market price of our stock, regardless of our actual operating performance.

In the past, following periods of volatility in the market price of a company's securities, securities class action litigation has often been brought against that company. Due to the potential volatility of our stock price, we may therefore be the target of securities litigation in the future. Securities litigation could result in substantial costs and divert management's attention and resources from our business.

The convertible note hedges and warrant transactions we entered into in connection with our senior convertible notes issuance may affect the trading price of our common stock.

In connection with our offering of our senior convertible notes due March 15, 2017, we entered into convertible note hedge transactions with the initial purchasers of the notes or their respective affiliates (the hedge counterparties). The convertible note hedge transactions are expected to reduce the potential dilution to our common stock and/or offset potential cash payments in excess of the principal amount of the notes, as the case may be upon conversion of the notes. In the event that the hedge counterparties fail to deliver shares to us or potential cash payments as the case may be as required under the convertible note hedge documents, we would not receive the benefit of such transactions. Separately, we also entered into warrant transactions with the hedge counterparties. The warrant transactions could separately have a dilutive effect from the issuance of common stock pursuant to the warrants.

In connection with the convertible note hedge and warrant transactions, the hedge counterparties and/or their affiliates have or may enter into various derivative transactions with respect to our common stock, and may enter into, or may unwind, various derivative transactions and/or purchase or sell our common stock or other securities of ours in secondary market transactions prior to maturity of the notes (and are likely to do so during any conversion period related to any conversion of the notes). These activities could have the effect of increasing or preventing a decline in, or could have a negative effect on, the value of our common stock and could have the effect of increasing or preventing a decline in the value of our common stock during any cash settlement averaging period related to a conversion of the notes.

In addition, we intend to exercise options under the convertible note hedge transactions whenever notes are converted. In order to unwind its hedge position with respect to the options we exercise, the hedge counterparties and/or their affiliates may sell shares of our common stock or other securities in secondary market transactions or unwind various derivative transactions with respect to our common stock during the cash settlement averaging period for the converted notes. The effect, if any, of any of these transactions and activities on the trading price of our common stock or the notes will depend in part on market conditions and cannot be ascertained at this time, but any of these activities could adversely affect the value of our common stock and the value of the notes. The derivative transactions that the hedge counterparties and/or their affiliates expect to enter into to hedge these transactions may include cash-settled equity swaps referenced to our common stock. In certain circumstances, the hedge counterparties and/or their affiliates may have derivative positions that, when combined with the hedge counterparties' and their affiliates' ownership of our common stock, if any, would give them economic exposure to the return on a significant number of shares of our common stock.

In addition, the hedge counterparties to our cash convertible note hedge transactions are financial institutions or affiliates of financial institutions, and we are subject to risks that these hedge counterparties default under these transactions. Our exposure to counterparty credit risk is not secured by any collateral. If one or more of the hedge counterparties to one or more of our convertible note hedge transactions becomes subject to insolvency proceedings, we will become an unsecured creditor in those proceedings with a claim equal to our exposure at the time under those transactions. Our exposure will depend on many factors but, generally, the increase in our exposure will be correlated to the increase in our stock price and in volatility of our stock. We can provide no assurances as to the financial

stability or viability of any of our counterparties.

The conditional conversion features of the convertible notes, if satisfied, may adversely affect our financial condition, operating results and liquidity.

In the event the conditional conversion features of the convertible notes are satisfied, holders of convertible notes will be entitled to convert the convertible notes at any time during specified periods at their option. If one or more holders elect to convert their convertible notes, we may, if we so elect or are deemed to have so elected, be required to settle all or a portion of the conversion obligation through the payment of cash, which could adversely affect our liquidity. In addition, even if holders do not elect to convert their convertible notes, we could be required under applicable accounting rules to reclassify all or a portion of the outstanding principal of the notes as a current rather than long-term liability, which would result in a material reduction of our net working capital.

Some provisions in our certificate of incorporation, by-laws and of Delaware law and our debt may deter, prevent or delay third parties from acquiring us.

Our fifth amended and restated certificate of incorporation and amended and restated by-laws and Delaware law contain provisions that may make the acquisition of our company more difficult without the approval of our board of directors, including, but not limited to, the following:

our board of directors is classified into three classes, each of which serves for a staggered three-year term;

only our board of directors may call special meetings of our stockholders;

we have authorized undesignated preferred stock, the terms of which may be established and shares of which may be issued without stockholder approval;

our stockholders have only limited rights to amend our by-laws;

our stockholders cannot act by written consent; and

we require advance notice for stockholder proposals and director nominations.

These anti-takeover defenses could discourage, delay or prevent a transaction involving a change in control of our company. These provisions could also discourage proxy contests and make it more difficult for you and other stockholders to elect directors of your choosing and cause us to take other corporate actions you desire. In addition, because our board of directors is responsible for appointing the members of our management team, these provisions could in turn affect any attempt by our stockholders to replace current members of our management team.

In addition, we have not opted out of the protections afforded by Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law which provides that a stockholder who becomes a beneficial owner of 15% or more of a Delaware corporation's voting stock (an "interested stockholder") but less than 85% of such capital stock may not engage in certain business combinations with such corporation for a three-year period following the date that such stockholder became an interested stockholder unless, prior to such date, the board of directors of such corporation approves either the business combination or the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder or the business combination is approved by the board of directors and by the affirmative vote of at least 66 2/3% of the corporation's voting stock that is not owned by the interested stockholder.

We believe these provisions protect our stockholders from coercive or otherwise unfair takeover tactics by requiring potential acquirers to negotiate with our board of directors and by providing our board of directors with more time to assess any acquisition proposal, and are not intended to make our company immune from takeovers. However, Section 203 applies even if the offer may be considered beneficial by some stockholders and could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of our company that our stockholders might consider to be in their best interests.

Certain provisions of our senior convertible notes could make it more difficult or more expensive for a third party to acquire us. Upon the occurrence of certain transactions constituting a fundamental change, holders of the notes will have the right, at their option, to require us to repurchase all of their notes or any portion of the principal amount of such notes in integral multiples of \$1,000. We also may be required to issue additional shares upon conversion in the event of certain fundamental changes.

The fundamental change purchase rights, which will allow holders of the notes to require us to purchase all or a portion of their notes upon the occurrence of a fundamental change, as defined in the indenture governing the notes, and the provisions requiring an increase to the conversion rate for conversions in connection with make-whole fundamental changes, as set forth in the indenture, may in certain circumstances delay or prevent a takeover of us that may be beneficial to investors. In addition, upon the occurrence of certain extraordinary events, the convertible note hedge transactions would be exercised upon the conversion of notes, and the warrant transactions may be terminated. It is possible that the proceeds we receive upon the exercise of the convertible note hedge transactions would be significantly lower than the amounts we would be required to pay upon termination of the warrant transactions. Such differences may result in the acquisition of us being on terms less favorable to our stockholders than it would otherwise be.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

None.

Item 2. Properties

Our corporate headquarters is located in Lake Success, New York. With the addition of incadea, we have other principal offices throughout North America, Europe, and Asia. The following table sets forth certain information related to our offices:

City	Country	Owned/Leased	Approximate Square Footage
Lake Success, New York	United States	Leased	116,000
Dallas, Texas	United States	Leased	134,000
Burlington, Vermont	United States	Owned	140,000
Alexandria, Louisiana	United States	Leased	*
Amherst, New Hampshire	United States	Leased	*
Baton Rouge, Louisiana	United States	Leased	*
Burlington, Vermont	United States	Leased	*
East Greenbush, New York	United States	Leased	*
Edison, New Jersey	United States	Leased	*
Groton, Connecticut	United States	Leased	*
Houma, Louisiana	United States	Leased	*
Irving, Texas	United States	Leased	*
Lafayette, Louisiana	United States	Leased	*
Las Vegas, Nevada	United States	Leased	*
Manhattan Beach, California	United States	Leased	*
Memphis, Tennessee	United States	Leased	*
Metairie, Louisiana	United States	Leased	*
Monroe, Louisiana	United States	Leased	*
Philadelphia, Pennsylvania	United States	Leased	*
Plano, Texas	United States	Leased	*
Raleigh, North Carolina	United States	Leased	*
Sacramento, California	United States	Leased	*
Shreveport, Louisiana	United States	Leased	*
South Jordan, Utah	United States	Leased	*
Wilmington, Ohio	United States	Leased	*
Salzburg	Austria	Leased	*
Mississauga, Ontario	Canada	Leased	*
Beijing	China	Leased	*

Edgar Filing: Dealertrack Technologies, Inc - Form 10-K

Shanghai	China	Leased	*
Munich	Germany	Leased	*
Polch	Germany	Leased	*
Athens	Greece	Leased	*
Bangalore	India	Leased	*
Kuala Lumpur	Malaysia	Leased	*
Mexico City	Mexico	Leased	*
Auckland	New Zealand	Leased	*
Algés	Portugal	Leased	*
Moscow	Russia	Leased	*
Madrid	Spain	Leased	*
Taipei City	Taiwan	Leased	*

 $[\]ast$ - Leased space is less than 100,000 square feet.

On April 9, 2014, we entered into a lease for a new headquarters facility consisting of approximately 233,000 square feet of office space in North Hills, New York, approximately one mile from the current location in Lake Success, New York. The lease provides for initial base rent of approximately \$7.6 million in the first year of the lease term, with increases of 2.5% annually thereafter, subject to increases of 3.0% if the Consumer Price Index for the prior twelve months has been equal to or greater than 4.0%. In addition, we will be responsible for additional rent to cover certain taxes and insurance charges. The lease, which has an initial term of seventeen years with an option to extend the term of the lease for an additional ten years, is expected to commence in 2016. We expect significant capital expenditures will be incurred in 2016 related to the internal build-out and the furnishing of the facility.

We believe our other existing facilities are adequate to meet our current reasonably foreseeable business needs.

Item 3. Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we are a party to litigation matters arising in connection with the ordinary course of our business, none of which are expected to have a material adverse effect on us. For further information, refer to Note 18 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K under the heading "Legal Proceedings" and incorporated by reference herein.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

PART II

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

Market Information

As of January 31, 2015, there were 52 holders of record of our common stock. Our common stock is listed and traded on the NASDAQ Stock Market under the symbol "TRAK". The following table sets forth the range of high and low sales prices for the common stock in each quarter of 2014 and 2013, as reported by the NASDAQ Stock Market.

	High	Low
Year Ended December 31, 2014		
Fourth Quarter	\$50.59	\$38.67
Third Quarter	\$47.46	\$36.43
Second Quarter	\$50.04	\$38.12
First Quarter	\$58.84	\$42.61
Year Ended December 31, 2013		
Fourth Quarter	\$50.30	\$36.66
Third Quarter	\$42.91	\$35.00
Second Quarter	\$36.00	\$26.28
First Quarter	\$33.62	\$28.62

Dividend Policy

We have not paid any cash dividends on our common stock. We do not anticipate declaring or paying cash dividends on our common stock, and we are currently limited in doing so pursuant to our credit facility.

Repurchases

From time to time, in connection with the vesting of stock-based compensation awards under our incentive award plans, we have received shares of our common stock in consideration of the tax withholdings due upon the vesting of

stock-based compensation awards.

The following table sets forth the repurchases for the three months ended December 31, 2014, all of which were in conjunction with the vesting of stock-based compensation awards:

			Total Number	Maximum
			of Shares	Number of
			Purchased	Shares That
	Total	Average	as Part of	May Yet be
	Number	Price	Publicly	Purchased
	of Shares	Paid per	Announced	Under the
Period	Purchased	Share	Program	Program
October 2014		\$ <i>—</i>	n/a	n/a
November 2014	569	\$ 45.67	n/a	n/a
December 2014	63,350	\$ 44.94	n/a	n/a
Total	63,919			

Item 6. Selected Financial Data

The selected consolidated financial data as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2014 have been derived from our consolidated financial statements and related notes thereto included elsewhere herein, which have been audited by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm. The selected historical consolidated financial data as of December 31, 2012, 2011 and 2010 and for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2011 have been derived from our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes thereto, which are not included in this filing, and which have also been audited by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP.

We completed multiple acquisitions, as well as the divestiture of ALG, Inc. (ALG) and the contribution of Chrome Systems, Inc. (Chrome) to the Chrome Data Solutions joint venture, during the periods presented below. The operating results of the acquired businesses have been included in our historical results of operations from the respective acquisition dates. The operating results of our disposed businesses are included in our historical results of operations through the disposal date. These transactions have significantly affected our revenue, results of operations and financial condition. Accordingly, the results of operations for the periods presented may not be comparable due to these acquisitions and disposals.

The following selected consolidated financial data should be read in conjunction with "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" in Part II, Item 7 in this Annual Report on Form 10-K and "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" in Part II, Item 8 in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

	Year Ended December 2014 2013 (in thousands, exceptions)	2012	2011	2010
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data: Net revenue (Loss) income from operations (Loss) income before benefit from (provision for) income	\$854,415 \$481,53 \$(12,177) \$11,054	4 \$388,872	\$353,294 \$14,238	\$243,826 \$655
taxes	\$(28,658) \$4,567	\$32,703	\$62,732	\$2,764
Net (loss) income Basic net (loss) income per share	\$(17,269) \$5,894 \$(0.33) \$0.14	\$20,454 \$0.48	\$65,135 \$1.58	\$(27,833) \$(0.69)
Diluted net (loss) income per share Weighted average common stock outstanding (basic) Weighted average common stock outstanding (diluted)	\$(0.33) \$0.13 52,284 43,616 52,284 45,325		\$1.53 41,270 42,527	\$(0.69) 40,323 40,323
Weighted average common stock outstanding (undted)	32,204 +3,323	73,777	72,321	40,323
	As of December 31,			
	2014 2013 (in thousands)	2012	2011	2010

Consolidated Balance Sheets Data: Cash and cash equivalents, and marketable securities \$334,411 \$132,962 \$182,270 \$78,755 \$195,307 Working capital (1) \$352,635 \$135,778 \$172,109 \$94,518 \$200,942 Total assets (2) \$2,361,075 \$912,112 \$863,874 \$622,489 \$457,943 Deferred revenue (short and long-term), due to acquirees \$58,812 \$24,620 \$29,593 \$30,719 \$11,090 (short and long-term) and other long-term liabilities Long term debt, net \$886,563 \$170,317 \$162,279 \$---\$---

\$62,305

\$79,574

\$73,680

\$1,098,688 \$601,224 \$571,317 \$494,756 \$408,917

\$53,226

\$(11,909)

Retained earnings (accumulated deficit)

Total stockholders' equity

⁽¹⁾ Working capital is defined as current assets less current liabilities.

⁽²⁾ Presentation of prior year balances have been conformed to the current presentation. See Note 1 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

You should read the following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and related notes thereto. In addition, you should read the sections entitled "Cautionary Statements Relating to Forward-Looking Statements" and "Risk Factors" in Part 1, Item 1 and Item 1A, respectively, in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Overview

Dealertrack Technologies' web-based software solutions and services enhance efficiency and profitability for all major segments of the automotive retail industry, including dealers, lenders, OEMs, third-party retailers, aftermarket providers and other service providers. Dealertrack operates the largest online credit application networks in the United States and Canada. We believe we deliver the industry's most comprehensive solution set, including:

Digital Marketing solutions, which provide websites, digital advertising, and other digital marketing offerings to assist dealers in achieving higher lead conversion rates by helping to optimize the number of shoppers to their websites;

Dealer Management solutions, which provide franchised and independent dealers with powerful dealer management systems (DMS) featuring easy-to-use tools and real-time data access to enhance their efficiency;

F&I solutions, which allow dealers to streamline the in-store and online sales and financing processes as they structure deals from a single integrated platform;

Inventory solutions, which provide vehicle inventory management and transportation offerings to help dealers accelerate used-vehicle turn rates and assist with the facilitation of vehicle delivery;

· Registration & Titling solutions, which include online and cross-state vehicle registration services; and

Collateral Management solutions, which include electronic lien and titling applications and service, title and collateral administration, as well as our digital contracting processing services.

In January 2015, we completed the acquisition of more than 99% of the voting equity of incadea plc (incadea), a leading provider of dealer management system (DMS) software and services to the global automotive retail and

wholesale market. Incadea has long-term relationships with a number of global OEMs and serves more than 75,000 end-users. Through this acquisition, the number of countries in which our products are used increased to over 90, giving us a significant presence in North America, Europe, and the Asia-Pacific.

We are a Delaware corporation formed in August 2001. We are organized as a holding company and conduct a substantial amount of our business through our subsidiaries.

Executive Summary

Selected highlights of our operations for the year ended December 31, 2014 are as follows:

Revenue for the year ended December 31, 2014 was \$854.4 million, an increase of \$372.9 million from the year ended December 31, 2013.

Net loss for the year ended December 31, 2014 was \$(17.3) million as compared to net income of \$5.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2013.

In February 2014, we signed agreements to sell all of our equity interest in TrueCar, Inc. (TrueCar). We received proceeds of \$92.5 million from the sale of the shares, which had a carrying value of \$82.7 million. This resulted in a gain of \$6.8 million, net of taxes. We used a significant portion of the proceeds from the sale as part of the purchase consideration for the acquisition of Dealer.com, described below.

On February 28, 2014, we entered into a credit agreement which provided credit facilities aggregating \$800.0 million, including a \$575.0 million term loan B credit facility and a \$225.0 million revolving credit facility. The proceeds of the term loan B credit facility were used to pay the cash consideration for the acquisition of Dealer.com, described below. The proceeds of the revolving credit facility may be used for general corporate purposes of Dealertrack and its subsidiaries (including certain acquisitions, capital expenditures and investments). As of December 31, 2014, we had \$160.0 million outstanding on our 2014 revolving credit facility reflecting borrowings used in the incadea acquisition in January 2015. As of December 31, 2014, there is \$65.0 million available for borrowing under the revolving credit facility.

On March 1, 2014, we completed the acquisition of Dealer.com, a leading provider of comprehensive digital marketing solutions and services for the automotive retail industry.

On June 30, 2014, we made payments of \$26.4 million to reduce the outstanding balance of our term loan B credit facility.

On July 1 2014, we completed our acquisition of substantially all of the assets of ASR Pro, a leading provider of web-based electronic multipoint-inspection and fixed operations services for automotive dealerships.

In December 2014, we announced a recommended cash offer to acquire incadea, a leading provider of DMS software and services to the global automotive retail market. The acquisition of incadea positions us as a global provider of automotive retail software and solutions, expanding our global addressable market and installed base. In addition, it strengthens and broadens our existing relationships with global OEMs, dealers and other customers in automotive retail, while helping accelerate incadea's growth prospects by leveraging our relationships and resources. In January 2015, we completed the acquisition of incadea.

Non-GAAP Financial Measures and Other Business Statistics

We monitor our business performance using a number of measures that are not found in our consolidated financial statements. These measures include active dealers and lenders, active lender to dealership relationships, subscribing dealers, the average monthly subscription revenue per subscribing dealership, the number of transactions processed, average transaction price, transaction revenue per car sold, active dealerships on an advertising platform, and the average monthly advertising spend per dealer rooftop. We believe that improvements in these metrics will result in improvements in our financial performance over time.

We also view the acquisition and successful integration of acquired companies as important milestones in the growth of our business as these acquired companies bring new products to our customers and expand our technological capabilities. We believe that successful acquisitions will also lead to improvements in our financial performance over time. In the near term, however, the purchase accounting treatment of acquisitions can have a negative impact on our consolidated statement of operations, as the depreciation and amortization expenses associated with acquired assets can be substantial for several years following each acquisition. As a result, we monitor our non-GAAP financial measures and other business statistics as a measure of operating performance in addition to net income and the other measures included in our consolidated financial statements.

The following table consists of our non-GAAP financial measures and certain other business statistics that management continually monitors (amounts in thousands are GAAP net (loss) income, adjusted EBITDA, adjusted net income, capital expenditures and transactions processed):

Year Ended December 31, 2014 2013 2012

\$(17,269) \$5,894 \$20,454

Net (loss) income (GAAP)

Financial Measures and Other Business Statistics (Non-GAAP): Adjusted EBITDA (non-GAAP) (1)

\$192,571 \$117,707 \$97,273

Edgar Filing: Dealertrack Technologies, Inc - Form 10-K

Adjusted net income (non-GAAP) (1)	\$82,337	\$59,095	\$49,068
Capital expenditures, software and website development costs	\$92,907	\$52,040	\$40,803
Active dealers in our U.S. network as of end of the period (2) Active lenders in our U.S. network as of end of the period (3) Active lender to dealer relationships as of end of the period (4)	19,770	20,046	19,067
	1,539	1,410	1,261
	202,086	191,135	174,628
Subscribing dealers in U.S. and Canada as of end of the period (5)	24,336	18,464	17,619
Average monthly subscription revenue per subscribing dealership (6)	\$1,188	\$767	\$708
Transactions processed (7) Average transaction price (8) Transaction revenue per car sold (9)	119,409	101,925	87,833
	\$2.83	\$2.76	\$2.61
	\$9.43	\$8.08	\$6.95
Active dealerships on advertising platform as of end of the period (10)	7,525	*	*
Average monthly advertising spend per dealer rooftop (11)	\$1,982	\$*	\$*

^{*}Historical amounts not applicable

Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure that represents GAAP net income (loss) excluding interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization expenses, stock-based compensation, contra-revenue and certain items, as applicable, such as: impairment charges, restructuring charges, impact of acquisition-related activity (including contingent consideration changes, compensation expense, basis difference amortization, and professional service fees), realized gains on sales of previously impaired securities, gains or losses on sales or disposals of subsidiaries and other assets, rebranding expense and certain other items that we do not believe are indicative of our ongoing operating results.

Adjusted net income is a non-GAAP financial measure that represents GAAP net income (loss) excluding stock-based compensation expense, the amortization of acquired identifiable intangibles, contra-revenue, and certain items, as applicable, such as: impairment charges, restructuring charges, impact of acquisition-related activity (including contingent consideration changes, compensation expense, basis difference amortization, and professional service fees), realized gains on sales of previously impaired securities, gains or losses on sales or disposals of subsidiaries and other assets, adjustments to deferred tax asset valuation allowances, non-cash interest expense, rebranding expense and certain other items that we do not believe are indicative of our ongoing operating results. These adjustments to net income (loss), which are shown before taxes, are adjusted for their tax impact at their applicable statutory rates.

Adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income are presented because management believes that they provide additional information with respect to the performance of our fundamental business activities and are also frequently used by securities analysts, investors and other interested parties in the evaluation of comparable companies. We rely on adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income as primary measures to review and assess the operating performance of our company and management team in connection with our executive compensation plan incentive payments.

Adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income have limitations as analytical tools and you should not consider them in isolation from, or as a substitute for, analysis of our results as reported under GAAP. Some of these limitations are:

Adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income do not reflect our cash expenditures or future requirements for capital expenditures or contractual commitments;

Adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income do not reflect changes in, or cash requirements for, our working capital needs;

Although depreciation and amortization are non-cash charges, the assets being depreciated and amortized will often have to be replaced in the future, and adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income do not reflect any cash requirements for such replacements;

Non-cash compensation is and will remain a key element of our overall long-term incentive compensation package, although we exclude it from adjusted net income and adjusted EBITDA when evaluating our ongoing performance for a particular period;

Adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income do not reflect the impact of certain charges or gains resulting from matters we consider not to be indicative of our ongoing operations; and

Other companies may calculate adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income differently than we do, limiting its usefulness as a comparative measure.

Because of these limitations, adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income should not be considered as measures of discretionary cash available to us to invest in the growth of our business. We compensate for these limitations by relying primarily on our GAAP results and using adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income only as supplements to our GAAP results. Adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income are measures of our performance that are not required by, or presented in accordance with, GAAP. Adjusted EBITDA and adjusted net income are not measurements of our financial performance under GAAP and should not be considered as alternatives to net income, operating income or any other performance measures derived in accordance with GAAP or as alternatives to cash flow from operating activities as a measure of our liquidity.

The following table sets forth the reconciliation of adjusted EBITDA, a non-GAAP financial measure, from net (loss) income, our most directly comparable financial measure, in accordance with GAAP (in thousands):

	Year Ended 2014	December 2013	· 31, 2012
Net (loss) income (GAAP)	\$(17,269)		\$20,454
Interest income	(458)	(510)	
Interest expense – cash	20,892	3,780	3,357
Interest expense – non-cash (12)	13,088	9,482	7,444
(Benefit from) provision for income taxes, net	(11,389)	(1,327)	12,249
Depreciation of property and equipment and amortization of capitalized software and website costs	50,337	30,989	23,345
Amortization of acquired identifiable intangibles	86,193	31,538	28,333
EBITDA (non-GAAP)	141,394	79,846	94,437
Adjustments:	1= 0= 1	4.4.004	10.500
Stock-based compensation	17,074	14,391	13,592
Contra-revenue (13)	5,272	4,869	4,215
Integration and other related costs (14)	18,957	6,802	1,530
Acquisition-related and other professional fees (14)	13,332	5,235	2,711
Acquisition-related contingent consideration changes and compensation expense, net (15)	4,180	2,028	1,777
Amortization of equity method investment basis difference (16)	2,190	2,824	3,985
Gain on disposal of subsidiaries and sale of investments	(9,828)	_	(33,193)
Rebranding expense		2,068	1,909
Realized gain on sale of previously impaired securities (non-taxable)		(356)	
Change in fair value of warrant			6,310
Adjusted EBITDA (non-GAAP)	\$192,571	\$117,707	\$97,273

The following table sets forth the reconciliation of adjusted net income, a non-GAAP financial measure, from net (loss) income, our most directly comparable financial measure, in accordance with GAAP (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,		
	2014	2013	2012
Net (loss) income (GAAP)	\$(17,269)	\$5,894	\$20,454
Adjustments:			
Interest expense – non-cash (not tax-impacted) (12)	13,088	9,482	7,444
Amortization of acquired identifiable intangibles	86,193	31,538	28,333
Stock-based compensation	17,074	14,391	13,592
Contra-revenue (13)	5,272	4,869	4,215
Integration and other related costs (14)	19,831	7,045	1,583
Acquisition-related and other professional fees (14)	13,512	5,235	2,711
Acquisition-related contingent consideration changes and compensation expense,	4,180	2,028	1,777
net (15)	4,100	2,020	1,///
Amortization of equity method investment basis difference (16)	2,190	2,824	3,985
Gain on disposal of subsidiaries and sale of investments	(9,828)		(33,193)
Rebranding expense		2,068	1,909
Realized gain on sale of previously impaired securities (non-taxable)		(356)	<u> </u>
Amended state tax returns impact (non-taxable)		(19)	<u> </u>
Change in fair value of warrant			6,310
Accelerated depreciation of certain technology assets (17)			1,004
Tax impact of adjustments (18)	(51,906)	(25,904)	(11,056)
Adjusted net income (non-GAAP)	\$82,337	\$59,095	\$49,068

We consider a dealer to be active in our U.S. network as of a date if the dealer completed at least one revenue-generating credit application processing transaction using the U.S. Dealertrack network during the most recently ended calendar month. The number of active U.S. dealers is based on the number of dealer accounts as communicated by lenders on the U.S. Dealertrack network.

- (3) We consider a lender to be active in our U.S. network as of a date if it is accepting credit application data electronically from U.S. dealers in the U.S. Dealertrack network.
- (4) Each lender to dealer relationship represents a pair between an active U.S. lender and an active U.S. dealer at the end of a given period.

Represents the number of dealerships in the U.S. and Canada with one or more active subscriptions at the end of a (5) given period. Subscriptions to Dealertrack CentralDispatch have been excluded as these customers include brokers and carriers in addition to dealers.

Represents dealer-based subscription services revenue, including subscription revenue from partners who include our solutions in their dealer offerings, divided by average subscribing dealers for a given period in the U.S. and

- (6) Canada. Revenue used in the calculation adds back (excludes) subscription related contra-revenue. In addition, subscribing dealers and subscription services revenue from Dealertrack CentralDispatch have been excluded from the calculation as a majority of these customers are not dealers.
- Represents revenue-generated transactions processed in the U.S. Dealertrack, Dealertrack Aftermarket Services, (7) Registration and Titling solutions, Collateral Management solutions and Dealertrack Canada networks at the end of a given period.
- Represents the average revenue earned per transaction processed in the U.S. Dealertrack, Dealertrack Aftermarket (8) Services, Registration and Titling solutions, Collateral Management solutions and Dealertrack Canada networks during a given period. Revenue used in the calculation adds back (excludes) transaction related contra-revenue.
- (9) Represents transaction services revenue divided by our estimate of total new and used car sales for the period in the U.S. and Canada. Revenue used in this calculation adds back (excludes) transaction related contra-revenue.
- We consider a dealership to be active on our advertising platforms as of a date if they incurred advertising spend in that month. The number of advertisers at the end of the period may be impacted by the timing of manufacturer endorsed campaigns on behalf of their dealership base, for which there were approximately 225 dealerships that were part of a short term campaign at December 31, 2014.
- (11) Represents advertising services revenue divided by average active dealerships on our advertising platform for a given period commencing with the Dealer.com acquisition on March 1, 2014.
- (12) Represents interest expense relating to the amortization of deferred financing costs and debt discount in connection with the senior convertible notes, term loan B credit facility and revolving credit facility.

- (13) For further information, please refer to Note 18 and Note 19 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- The adjustment for adjusted net income exceeds the adjustment for adjusted EBITDA as a result of accelerated amortization charges relating to internally developed software, which are included in the depreciation adjustment within the adjusted EBITDA reconciliation, as well as integration items and acquisition items with an interest component, which are included in the interest adjustment within the adjusted EBITDA reconciliation.
- (15) Represents the change in the acquisition-related contingent consideration from acquisitions and other additional acquisition-related compensation charges.
- (16) Represents amortization of the basis difference between the book basis of the Chrome assets contributed to the Chrome Data Solutions joint venture and the fair value of the investment in Chrome Data Solutions.
- (17) Represents the accelerated depreciation of certain technology assets due to the discontinuation of those projects.

The tax impact of adjustments for the year ended December 31, 2014, are based on a blended tax rate of 38.3% applied to taxable adjustments other than gain on sale of investment which is based on an effective tax rate of (18)30.9%. Additionally, the tax impact of adjustments for the year ended December 31, 2014 includes \$1.8 million of incremental deferred taxes related to the acquisition of Dealer.com. The blended tax rates are based upon the statutory tax rates of 38.6% and 26.5% applied to the adjustments for U.S. and Canada, respectively.

The tax impact of adjustments for the year ended December 31, 2013, is based on a U.S. statutory tax rate of 37.2% applied to taxable adjustments other than amortization of acquired identifiable intangibles and stock-based compensation expense, which are based on a blended tax rate of 37.1% and 36.8%, respectively.

The tax impact of adjustments for the year ended December 31, 2012, is based on a U.S. statutory tax rate of 38.2% applied to taxable adjustments other than amortization of acquired identifiable intangibles and stock-based compensation expense, which are based on a blended tax rate of 38.1% and 37.7%, respectively.

Revenue

Subscription Services Revenue. Subscription services revenue consists of revenue earned primarily from our dealers and other customers (typically on a monthly basis) for use of our subscription products and services. Our subscription services enable dealers and other customers to manage their dealership data and operations, compare various financing and leasing options and programs, sell insurance and other aftermarket products, analyze, merchandise, and transport

inventory and execute financing contracts electronically.

Transaction Services Revenue. Transaction services revenue consists of revenue earned from our lender customers for each credit application or contract that dealers submit to them. In addition, we earn transaction services revenue from lender customers for each financing contract executed via our electronic contracting and digital contract processing solutions, as well as from our lender customers for collateral management transactions.

We also earn transaction services revenue from dealers or other service and information providers, such as aftermarket providers and credit report providers, for each fee-bearing product accessed by dealers. This includes transaction services revenue for completion of on-line registrations with department of motor vehicles, completion of inventory appraisals, and accessing of credit reports.

Advertising Revenue. Advertising revenue consists of amounts we charge customers for the third-party fees related to paid search campaigns and online display advertisements in connection with our advertising products. We recognize the gross amount of such advertising spend as advertising revenue. Amounts we charge to manage the allocation of advertising spend are included in subscription services revenue.

Other Revenue. Other revenue consists of revenue earned primarily through training, forms programming, data conversion, hardware and equipment sales from our Dealer Management solutions, and shipping fees and commissions earned from our digital contract business.

See "Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates" for further discussion of revenue recognition.

Operating Expenses

Cost of Revenue. Cost of revenue primarily consists of direct expenses related to running our network infrastructure (including Internet connectivity, hosting expenses, and data storage), expenses incurred in implementing and maintaining website service operations, third-party advertising costs associated with certain of our search and media product offerings, data and image licensing fees, the cost of third party tools and services integrated into our various product platforms, temporary labor expenses relating to our digital contract, collateral management, and registration and titling solutions, and amounts paid to third parties pursuant to contracts under which (i) a portion of certain revenue is owed to those third parties (revenue share) or (ii) fees are due on the number of transactions processed. Cost of revenue also includes compensation and related benefits, technology consulting fees and other operating expenses for certain network and technology departments, DMS installation/training teams, CRM and digital marketing implementation teams, strategic inventory consulting and digital marketing professional service and dealer support teams and the production teams of our digital contract, registration and titling and collateral management solutions are also included. In addition, cost of revenue includes amortization expense on acquired intangible assets

and capitalized software and website development costs, hardware and travel costs associated with our DMS product offering and installation/training personnel.

Research and Development Expenses. Research and development expenses consist primarily of compensation and related benefits, technology consulting fees and other operating expenses associated with our software engineering, project management, quality assurance and product development departments. These departments perform research and development of new product offerings, in addition to enhancing and maintaining existing products.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. Selling, general and administrative expenses consist primarily of compensation and related benefits, consulting fees and other operating expenses associated with departments performing sales, marketing, customer service and administrative functions. Also included are facility costs, professional fees, amortization related to internal applications, public company costs and any other cost not deemed to be related to cost of revenue or research and development.

We allocate overhead such as occupancy charges, telecommunications charges, and depreciation expense, based on headcount, as we believe this to be the most accurate measure. As a result, a portion of general overhead expenses are reflected in each operating expense category.

In previous periods, certain development, engineering and quality assurance costs related to our research and development efforts were recorded within cost of revenue on our consolidated statement of operations. In conjunction with the acquisition of Dealer.com, the categories of operating expenses were reviewed and it was determined that presentation of these costs within their own caption, research and development, within operating expenses was more useful to readers of our financial statements. Product development expenses, previously presented on their own line within operating expenses, are now included as research and development expenses. In addition, certain technology and development costs relating to our internal ERP and CRM applications, which were also previously recorded in cost of revenue, are now being presented in selling, general and administrative expenses. The following tables provide a reconciliation from the prior years' presentation to the current year's presentation for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012 (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31, 2013 Historic Adjustment Adjustee		
Operating Expenses:		J	3
Cost of revenue	\$277,580	\$ (67,654) \$209,926
Product development	15,201	(15,201) —
Research and development	_	76,258	76,258
Selling, general and administrative	177,699	6,597	184,296
Total operating expenses	\$470,480	\$ <i>—</i>	\$470,480

Year Ended December 31, 2012 Historic Adjustment Adjusted

Operating Expenses:

Cost of revenue	\$220,695	\$ (45,223) \$175,472
Product development	11,732	(11,732) —
Research and development		53,616	53,616
Selling, general and administrative	142,518	3,339	145,857
Total operating expenses	\$374,945	\$ —	\$374,945

Acquisitions

We have grown our business since inception through a combination of organic growth and acquisitions. The operating results of each business acquired have been included in our consolidated financial statements from the respective dates of acquisition. Our acquisitions have been recorded under the acquisition method of accounting, pursuant to which the total purchase price is allocated to the net assets acquired, based upon estimates of the fair value of those net assets. Any excess purchase price is allocated to goodwill. Amortization expense relating to definite-lived intangible assets is recorded as a cost of revenue.

On March 1, 2014, we completed our acquisition of the outstanding equity of Dealer.com for \$620.8 million in cash and 8.7 million shares of our common stock for a total cost of \$1,092.0 million. Dealer.com is a leading provider of comprehensive digital marketing solutions and services for the automotive retail industry. The acquisition significantly expands our digital marketing offerings to include a uniquely connected family of digital advertising solutions and services, tapping into the growing digital advertising market. We expect the acquisition to further our vision of transforming automotive retailing by delivering the most advanced solutions for dealers, OEMs, lenders and car shoppers.

On July 1, 2014, we completed our acquisition of substantially all of the assets of ASR Pro for \$11.6 million in cash and approximately 48,000 shares of our common stock with a value of \$2.2 million. There is a potential contingent consideration obligation for up to \$3.0 million, subject to attaining future revenue results of the product. ASR Pro is a leading provider of web-based electronic multipoint-inspection and fixed operations services for automotive dealerships. The acquisition expands our addressable market of software solutions to include the vehicle service and repair market.

In December 2014, we announced a recommended cash offer to acquire all the equity of incadea for approximately 190 pence in cash per share, for a total consideration of approximately £121.6 million (\$190.8 million at the time of conversion). Incadea is a leading provider of DMS software services to the global automotive retail market. In January 2015, we completed the acquisition of incadea. Incadea has long-term relationships with a number of global OEMs and serves more than 75,000 end-users. Through this acquisition, the number of countries in which our solutions are used increased to over 90, giving us a significant presence in North America, Europe, and the Asia-Pacific.

For further information regarding these acquisitions, please refer to Note 10 and Note 21 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our management's discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of our operations is based on our consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of these consolidated financial statements requires management to make estimates and judgments that affect the amounts reported for assets, liabilities, revenue, expenses and the disclosure of contingent liabilities.

Our critical accounting policies are those that we believe are both important to the portrayal of our financial condition and results of operations and that involve difficult, subjective or complex judgments, often as a result of the need to make estimates about the effect of matters that are inherently uncertain. The estimates are based on historical experience and on various assumptions about the ultimate outcome of future events. Our actual results may differ from these estimates if unforeseen events occur or should the assumptions used in the estimation process differ from actual results.

We believe the following critical accounting policies affect our more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our consolidated financial statements:

Revenue Recognition

We recognize revenue when the following fundamental criteria are met: (i) persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, (ii) delivery has occurred or the services have been rendered, (iii) the fee is fixed or determinable, and (iv) collection of the resulting receivable is reasonably assured.

Our revenue is presented net of a provision for sales credits, which is estimated based on historical results, and established in the period in which services are provided.

Subscription Services Revenue

Subscription services revenue consists of revenue earned primarily from our dealers and other customers (typically on a monthly basis) for use of our subscription products and services. Our subscription services enable dealer customers to manage their dealership data and operations, compare various financing and leasing options and programs, manage the allocation of advertising spend, sell insurance and other aftermarket products, analyze, merchandise, advertise, and transport their inventory and execute financing contracts electronically. Revenue is recognized from such contracts ratably over the contract period. Set-up fees, if applicable, are recognized ratably over the expected dealer customer relationship period, which is generally 36 to 60 months. For contracts that contain two or more subscription products and services, we recognize revenue in accordance with the above policy using the relative selling price method when the delivered products have stand-alone value.

Transaction Services Revenue

Lender Transaction Services Revenue

Lender transaction services revenue consists of transaction revenue earned from our lender customers for (1) each electronic receipt of credit application or contract data that dealers submit to them through the Dealertrack credit application network; (2) for each financing contract executed via our electronic contracting and digital contract processing solution; and (3) for collateral management transactions.

Credit Application Transaction Revenue

Our web-based credit application network facilitates the online credit application process by enabling dealers to transmit a consumer's credit application information to one or more lenders. Credit application revenue consists of revenue earned on a per transaction basis and set-up fees charged to lenders for establishing connections. Transaction revenue is earned upon the electronic receipt of the credit application data and set-up fees are recognized ratably over the expected customer relationship period of four years.

Electronic and Digital Contracting Transaction Revenue

Our eContracting product allows dealers to obtain electronic signatures and provide contract information electronically to lender customers that participate in the solution. Our digital contract processing service receives paper-based contracts from dealers, digitizes the contract and submits them in electronic format to the respective lenders. Electronic and digital contracting revenue are recognized on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered.

Collateral Management Services Transaction Revenue

Our collateral management solution provides vehicle title and administration services for our customers, which are comprised mainly of lenders. The solution facilitates communication between our customers and the state department of motor vehicles by providing a solution for our customers to monitor title perfection and expedite the processing of liens with the state department of motor vehicles. We offer both paper-based and electronic-based title services depending on state requirements. Customer contracts for title services are principally comprised of two elements: (1) title perfection confirmation and (2) title administration.

For paper-based titles, title perfection confirmation occurs upon the receipt of title and lien documentation supporting title perfection from the department of motor vehicles. For electronic-based titles, title perfection confirmation is achieved upon electronic acknowledgement that department of motor vehicles' records reflect the customer as the lien holder.

For paper-based titles, title administration services require us to physically hold, store and manually release the title. For electronic-based titles, title administration services require data storage. The release of the electronic title can be accomplished by the lien holder and does not require manual action by us.

Deliverables for paper and electronic title management arrangements are separated into more than one unit of accounting when (i) the delivered element(s) have value to the customer on a stand-alone basis, (ii) delivery of the undelivered element(s) is probable and substantially in our control, and (iii) relative selling price is determined.

Based on the above criteria, paper and electronic-based collateral management service revenue are separated into two units of accounting. We recognize a portion of the paper-based transaction fee upon receipt of title and lien documentation supporting title perfection from the department of motor vehicles. For electronic-based titles, we recognize a portion of the fee upon electronic acknowledgement that the department of motor vehicles' records reflect the customer as the lien holder. For paper-based title services, amounts allocated to each unit of accounting are based upon vendor-specific objective evidence. For electronic-based title services, amounts allocated to each unit of accounting are based upon estimated selling price, which is based upon an adjustment to the selling price of our individual paper-based title services, when sold separately. The adjustment to the selling price is due to the lower selling price of electronic-based services compared to paper-based services.

For customers in which we bill the entire transaction fee in advance, the title administration portion of the fee for both paper and electronic-based titles is deferred and recognized over the title administration period, which is estimated at approximately three years. This estimate is based upon a historical analysis of the average time period between the date of financing and the date of pay-off.

Collateral management services revenue also includes revenue earned from converting a new customer's title portfolio to our collateral management solution, which may include other ancillary services. Amounts earned from converting a new customer's portfolio are recognized over the customer's estimated portfolio loan life which varies depending on the customer. Amounts earned from other ancillary services are recognized on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered.

Dealer and Other Service Provider Transaction Services Revenue

Registration Transaction Revenue

Our registration and titling services solutions provide various web-based and service-bureau based automotive vehicle registration services to customers. Registration and titling services revenue is recognized on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered.

Aftermarket Transaction Revenue

The Dealertrack Aftermarket Network streamlines and integrates the entire aftermarket sales and submission process. Aftermarket solution providers connected to the Dealertrack Aftermarket Network enable their dealers to have free access to real-time information needed to make aftermarket sales decisions. Aftermarket services revenue is recognized on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered.

Credit Bureau Transaction Revenue

Our credit bureau service provides our dealer customers the ability to access credit reports from several reporting agencies or resellers online. We offer these credit reports on both a reseller and agency basis. We recognize credit bureau revenue on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered. Credit bureau revenue is recognized from all but one credit bureau provider on a net basis due to the fact that we are not considered the primary obligor, and recognized on a gross basis from one provider as we have risk of loss and are considered the primary obligor in the transaction.

Other Transaction Revenue

Other transaction revenue includes revenue from appraisal solutions that provide dealers the ability to complete real-time vehicle appraisals as well as revenue from compliance solutions. This transaction revenue is recognized on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered.

Advertising Revenue

Advertising revenue consists of amounts we charge customers for third-party fees related to paid search campaigns and online display advertisements in connection with our advertising solutions. We recognize revenue as clicks are recorded on sponsored links on the various search engines for paid search or as impressions are delivered for display advertisements. As we are the primary obligor in substantially all of our arrangements, subject to the credit risk and with discretion over price, we recognize the gross amount of such advertising spend as advertising revenue and the cost of such advertising from online search providers as cost of revenue. In instances in which we are not the primary obligor, our customers' advertising spend and amounts paid to the online search providers do not impact our consolidated results of operations. In both instances, we record as subscription services revenue the amounts we charge to manage the allocation of advertising spend through our web-based advertising management software tools.

Other Revenue

Other revenue consists of revenue primarily earned through forms programming, data conversion, hardware and equipment sales from our DMS solutions, and shipping fees and commissions earned from our digital contract business. Training fees are also included in other revenue. Other revenue is recognized when the service is rendered.

Customer Funds

Under contractual arrangements, our registration and titling services solution collects funds from our customers and remits such amounts to the various state departments of motor vehicle registries (registries). Customer funds receivable primarily represents transactions processed by our customers for which we have not collected our fees or the fees payable to the various registries. In addition, payments made to the various registries in advance of receipt from the customer, are recorded as customer funds receivable. Customer funds payable primarily includes transactions processed by our customers for which we have not remitted the fees to the various registries. Customer funds are maintained in separate bank accounts and are segregated from our operating cash.

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

We maintain an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses resulting from the inability of our customers to make required payments. The amount of the allowance account is based on historical experience and our analysis of the accounts receivable balances outstanding. While credit losses have historically been within our expectations and the provisions established, we cannot guarantee that we will continue to experience the same credit loss rates that we have in the past. If the financial condition of our customers were to deteriorate, resulting in their inability to make payments, additional allowances may be required which would result in an additional expense in the period that this determination was made.

Software and Website Development Costs and Amortization

We capitalize costs of materials, consultants, payroll and payroll-related costs incurred by team members involved in developing internal use computer software. Costs incurred during the preliminary project and post-implementation stages are charged to expense. Software and website development costs are amortized on a straight-line basis over estimated useful lives.

Capitalized costs are generally amortized over two years while our platform updates are amortized over five years and costs related to our SAP ERP implementation and salesforce.com implementation are amortized over seven years. We perform periodic reviews to ensure that unamortized software and website costs remain recoverable from future revenue.

Goodwill

We record as goodwill the excess of purchase price over the fair value of the tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired. Goodwill is tested annually for impairment as well as whenever events or circumstances change that would make it more likely than not that an impairment may have occurred. Goodwill is tested for impairment using a two-step approach. The first step tests for potential goodwill impairment by comparing the fair value of our one reporting unit to its carrying value. If the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying value, the second step is to calculate and record an impairment loss to the extent that the implied fair value of the goodwill of the reporting unit is less than the carrying value of goodwill.

Goodwill is required to be assessed at the operating segment or lower level. We determined that the components of our one operating segment have similar economic characteristics, nature of products, distribution, shared resources and type of customer such that the components should be aggregated into a single reporting unit for purposes of performing the impairment test for goodwill. We perform our annual impairment analysis as of the first day of the fourth quarter. The evaluation of impairment involves comparing the current estimated fair value of our reporting unit to the carrying value, including goodwill. We estimate the fair value of our reporting unit by primarily using a market capitalization approach, and also looking at the outlook for the business. The results of our most recent annual assessments performed on October 1, 2014 and 2013 did not indicate any impairment of our goodwill. In each year, the fair value of our reporting unit was significantly in excess of the carrying value, which includes goodwill. As of October 1, 2014, our market capitalization was approximately \$2.3 billion compared to our book value, including goodwill, of approximately \$1.1 billion.

In January 2015 we acquired incadea, who offers DMS and other solutions through 15 operating subsidiaries and 15 VARs in over 90 countries, giving us a significant presence globally, including Europe and the Asia-Pacific. The additional international operations from incadea may impact the number of reporting units we have for purposes of performing the impairment test for goodwill.

Intangibles and Long-lived Assets

We evaluate our long-lived assets, including property and equipment and finite-lived intangible assets for potential impairment on an individual asset basis or at the lowest level asset grouping for which cash flows can be separately identified. Intangible asset impairments are assessed whenever changes in circumstances could indicate that the carrying amounts of those productive assets exceed their projected undiscounted cash flows. When it is determined that impairment exists, the related asset group is written down to its estimated fair value. The determination of future

cash flows and the estimated fair value of long-lived assets, involve significant estimates on the part of management. To estimate the fair value of a long-lived asset, we may engage a third party to assist with the valuation.

Our process for assessing potential triggering events may include, but is not limited to, analysis of the following:

any sustained decline in our stock price below book value;

results of our goodwill impairment test;

sales and operating trends affecting products and groupings;

the impact on current and future operating results related to industry statistics including fluctuation of lending relationships between financing sources and automobile dealers, actual and projected annual vehicle sales, and the number of dealers within our network;

the impact of acquisitions on the use of pre-existing long-lived assets;

any losses of key acquired customer relationships; and

changes to or obsolescence of acquired technology, data, and trademarks.

We also evaluate the remaining useful life of our long-lived assets on a periodic basis to determine whether events or circumstances warrant a revision to the remaining estimated amortization period.

Senior Convertible Notes

In accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) Topic 470-20, *Debt with Conversion and Other Options*, we separately account for the liability and equity components of our senior convertible notes. The estimated fair value of the liability component is computed based on an assessment of the fair value of a similar debt instrument that does not include a conversion feature. The equity component, which is recognized as a debt discount and recorded in additional paid-in capital, represents the difference between the gross proceeds from the issuance of the notes and the estimated fair value of the liability component at the date of issuance. The debt discount is amortized over the expected life of a similar liability without the equity component. The effective interest rate used to amortize the debt discount was based on our estimated non-convertible borrowing rate of a similar liability without an equity component as of the date the notes were issued.

Income Taxes

We account for income taxes in accordance with the provisions of FASB ASC Topic 740, *Accounting for Income Taxes* (ASC Topic 740), which requires deferred tax assets and liabilities to be recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the consolidated financial statement carrying amounts of assets and

liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be reversed. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance when, in the opinion of management, it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized.

Uncertain tax positions are recorded in our consolidated balance sheet in accrued liabilities – other. Interest and penalties, if any, related to tax positions taken in our tax returns are recorded in interest expense and general and administrative expenses, respectively, in our consolidated statement of operations.

Stock-Based Compensation Expense and Assumptions

Stock-Based Compensation Expense

Stock-based compensation is measured at the grant date based on the fair value of the award, and recognized as an expense over the requisite service period, net of an estimated forfeiture rate. We currently have three types of stock-based compensation awards: stock options, restricted stock units and performance stock units.

The following summarizes stock-based compensation expense by impact to the applicable statement of operations line item and by award type, respectively, for the three years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2014	2013	2012		
Cost of revenue	\$1,016	\$1,039	\$886		
Research and development	3,072	2,520	2,292		
Selling, general and administrative	12,986	10,832	10,414		
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$17,074	\$14,391	\$13,592		
	Year Ended December 31,				
	2014	2013	2012		
Stock options	\$4,567	\$4,020	\$4,608		
Restricted stock units	10,131	8,223	7,101		
Performance stock units	2,376	2,148	1,883		
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$17,074	\$14,391	\$13,592		

As further described in Notes 1 and 17 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, we reclassified approximately \$2.5 million and \$2.3 million of stock-based compensation expense for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively, previously recorded in cost of revenue, product development, and selling, general and administrative expenses, to research and development.

Stock-Based Compensation Assumptions and Vesting Requirements

Determining the appropriate fair value model and calculating the fair value of stock-based payment awards require the input of highly subjective assumptions, including the expected life, expected stock price volatility, and the number of awards that will be forfeited before the completion of the vesting requirements. We use Black-Scholes-Merton and Monte Carlo simulation option pricing models to value our stock-based awards.

Expected Life

Beginning in 2013, the expected life of any issued stock-based awards is based upon our historical exercise patterns and the period of time that the awards are expected to be outstanding. Previously, due to our limited public company history, the expected life was determined based upon the experience of similar entities whose shares are publicly-traded. The expected life for stock-based awards granted before December 31, 2007 was determined based on the "simplified" method, due to our limited public company history.

Expected Stock Price Volatility

The expected volatility of any stock-based awards we issue is based on our historical volatility. Previously, due to our limited public company history, the expected volatility for stock-based awards was determined using a time-weighted average of our historical volatility and the expected volatility of similar entities whose common shares are publicly-traded.

Risk-Free Interest Rate and Dividend Yield

The risk-free interest rates used for all stock-based awards granted were the actual U.S. Treasury zero-coupon rates for bonds matching our expected life of an option on the date of grant.

The expected dividend yield is not applicable to our stock-based award grants as we have not paid any dividends on our common stock. We do not anticipate declaring or paying cash dividends on our common stock and we are currently limited in doing so pursuant to our credit facility.

Option Vesting Requirements

Options granted generally vest over a period of four years (three years for members of our board of directors) from the vesting commencement date, which is typically the date of grant. Options granted generally expire seven years from the date of grant, except for stock options granted before July 11, 2007, which expire ten years from the date of grant. Options, to the extent unvested, expire on the date of termination of employment, and to the extent vested, generally expire at the end of the three-month period following termination of employment, except in the case of executive officers, who under certain conditions have a twelve-month period following termination of employment to exercise.

Restricted Stock Unit Vesting Requirements

Restricted stock units granted are generally subject to an annual cliff vest over four years (one year for members of our board of directors) from the vesting commencement date, with the exception of performance stock unit awards.

Performance Stock Unit Vesting Requirements

The performance stock unit awards for 2014 and 2013 are earned upon the achievement of revenue and total stockholder return (TSR) targets and the grantee's continuous employment in active service until the final vest date, which is approximately three years from the grant date. The performance stock unit awards for 2012 and 2011 are earned upon the achievement of adjusted net income (ANI) and TSR targets and the grantee's continuous employment in active service until the final vest date, which is approximately three years from the grant date.

Fair Value Inputs

The fair value of each stock option has been estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions:

	December 31,		
	2014	2013	2012
Expected volatility	39.5 - 40.3%	44.0	% 47.3 – 49.9%
Expected dividend yield	0 %	0	% 0 %
Expected life (in years)	4.60	4.60	4.18
Risk-free interest rate	1.34 - 1.52%	0.65 - 1	1.31% $0.50 - 0.62%$
Weighted-average fair value of stock options granted	\$18.72	\$10.86	\$10.79
Weighted-average fair value of restricted stock units granted	\$51.62	\$30.00	\$28.03

The fair value of restricted stock units are based upon the fair value of a share of company stock on the date of grant. The fair value of TSR Performance Awards is estimated on the date of grant using a Monte Carlo simulation option pricing model. The fair value of Revenue Performance Awards and ANI Performance Awards are based upon the fair value of a share of company stock on the date of grant. The weighted-average assumptions were as follows:

	December 31	١,				
	2014		2013		2012	
Expected dividend yield	0	%	0	%	0	%
Risk-free interest rate	0.54	%	0.34	%	0.39	%
Weighted-average fair value of TSR Performance Awards granted	\$49.62 - 69.	49	\$30.42	2	\$28.98	3
Weighted-average fair value of Revenue Performance Awards granted	\$45.11 - 55.	06	\$28.87	7		
Weighted-average fair value of ANI Performance Awards granted	_				\$27.99	9

Application of alternative assumptions could produce significantly different estimates of the fair value of stock-based compensation and consequently, the related amounts recognized in our consolidated statements of operations.

For further information on our stock-based compensation programs, please refer to Note 14 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

State and other Incentive Credits

We participate in certain programs, primarily sponsored by state governments, whereby we receive cash incentives based on achieving certain employment and capital expenditure milestones and by participating in qualifying training activities. Credits relating to capital spend are recorded as a reduction in capital expenditures. Credits relating to employment are recorded as a reduction of operating expenses.

Net Income (Loss) Per Share

Basic earnings per share is calculated by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings per share is calculated by dividing net income by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding, assuming dilution, during the period. The diluted earnings per share calculation assumes (i) all stock options which are in the money are exercised at the beginning of the period, (ii) if applicable, unvested awards that are considered to be contingently issuable shares because they contain either a performance or market condition will be included in diluted earnings per share if dilutive and if their conditions have (a) been satisfied at the reporting date or (b) would have been satisfied if the reporting date was the end of the

contingency period, (iii) if applicable, potential common shares which may be issued to satisfy the conversion spread value of our senior convertible notes, and (iv) if applicable, potential common shares which may be issued to satisfy the warrants issued in conjunction with our senior convertible notes. In periods with net losses there is no dilution in the earnings per share calculation.

The number of shares included in the denominator of diluted earnings per share relating to our senior convertible notes is calculated by dividing the conversion spread value by the average share price of our common stock during the period. The conversion spread value is the value that would be delivered to investors based on the terms of the notes, at the assumed conversion date.

The number of shares included in the denominator of diluted earnings per share relating to the warrants issued in conjunction with our senior convertible notes is calculated using the treasury stock method, with the dilution calculated by dividing the warrant premium by the average share price of our common stock during the period. The warrant premium is the value that would be delivered to investors based on the terms of the warrants, at the assumed conversion date.

Concentration of Credit Risk

Our assets that are exposed to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash, cash equivalents, marketable securities and receivables from customers. We place our cash, cash equivalents, and marketable securities with financial institutions. We regularly evaluate the creditworthiness of the issuers in which we invest. Our trade receivables are spread over many customers. We maintain an allowance for uncollectible accounts receivable based on expected collectability and perform ongoing credit evaluations of customers' financial condition.

Our revenue is generated from customers in the automotive retail industry. As of December 31, 2014 one customer accounted for 11% of our accounts receivable. As of December 31, 2013, no customer accounted for more than 10% of our accounts receivable. For each of the three years ended December 31, 2014, no customer accounted for more than 10% of our revenue.

Segments

The segment information provided in the table below is reported consistent with our method of internal reporting. Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise for which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision maker in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. The chief operating decision maker reviews information at a consolidated level, as such we have one reportable segment. For enterprise-wide disclosure, we are organized primarily on the basis of service lines, transaction services, subscription services, and advertising and other revenues.

Revenue earned in Canada for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 was approximately 6%, 9% and 10% of our total net revenue, respectively. Long-lived assets in Canada were \$32.3 million, \$39.7 million and \$44.8 million as of December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

46

Supplemental disclosure of revenue by service type for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, is as follows (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2014	2013	2012		
Subscription services revenue	\$346,756	\$181,731	\$145,148		
Transaction services revenue	332,641	276,861	225,011		
Advertising and other revenue	175,018	22,942	18,713		
Total net revenue	\$854,415	\$481,534	\$388,872		

Fair Value Measurements

We have segregated all financial assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis into the most appropriate level within the fair value hierarchy based on the inputs used to determine fair value at the measurement date.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances of contingent consideration, a Level 3 liability, for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2014 is as follows (in thousands):

Balance as of December 31, 2012	\$(1,000)
Change in fair value of contingent consideration – ClickMotive (2)	500
Balance as of December 31, 2013	\$(500)
Change in fair value of contingent consideration – ClickMotive (2) Payment of contingent consideration – ClickMotive (2) Record fair value of contingent consideration in purchase accounting - ASR Pro (1) Change in fair value of contingent consideration – ASR Pro (1)	250 250 (1,050) (1,050)
Balance as of December 31, 2014	\$(2,100)

(1) In connection with our July 1, 2014 acquisition of substantially all of the assets of ASR Pro, a portion of the purchase price included contingent consideration of up to \$3.0 million payable in 2017 based upon the achievement of certain revenue performance targets in 2015 and 2016. The fair value of the revenue contingent consideration is determined based upon probability-weighted revenue forecasts for the underlying period. The contingent consideration will be revalued each reporting period, until settled, with the resulting gains and losses

recorded in the consolidated statements of operations. We recorded expense of \$1.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2014 as a result of the increase in the estimated settlement of the contingent consideration from the estimated amount of \$1.0 million as of the July 1, 2014 acquisition date.

In connection with our October 1, 2012 acquisition of ClickMotive, a portion of the purchase price included contingent consideration that was payable in 2014 based upon the achievement of certain performance targets in 2013. The fair value of the contingent consideration was determined based upon probability-weighted revenue forecasts for the underlying period. The total contingent consideration was revalued each reporting period, until (2) settled, with the resulting gains and losses recorded in the consolidated statements of operations. The consideration was settled in the second quarter of 2014 for \$0.3 million and no liability remains. We recorded income of \$0.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2014 as a result of a decrease in the estimated settlement of the contingent consideration from the estimated amount of \$0.5 million as of December 31, 2013.

Results of Operations

The following table sets forth the selected consolidated statements of operations for the periods indicated:

	Year Ended	d Decer	nber	31,					
	2014			2013			2012		
	\$ Amount	% of Net Reven	ue	\$ Amount	% of Net Revenu	ue	\$ Amount	% of Net Reven	ue
	(In thousan	ds, exc	ept p	ercentages)					
Consolidated Statements of Operations:				_					
Net revenue	\$854,415	100	%	\$481,534	100	%	\$388,872	100	%
Operating expenses:									
Cost of revenue	469,940	55	%	209,926	44	%	175,472	45	%
Research and development	104,121	12	%	76,258	16	%	53,616	14	%
Selling, general and administrative	292,531	34	%	184,296	38	%	145,857	38	%
Total operating expenses	866,592	101	%	470,480	98	%	374,945	96	%
(Loss) income from operations	(12,177)	(1)%	11,054	2	%	13,927	4	%
Interest income	458	0	%	510	0	%	745	0	%
Interest expense	(33,980)	(4)%	(13,262)	(3)%	(10,801)	(3)%
Other (expense) income, net	(746)	0	%	614	0	%	(5,528)	(1)%
Earnings from equity method investment, net	7,959	1	%	5,651	1	%	1,167	0	%
Gain on disposal of subsidiaries and sale of other assets	9,828	1	%	_	_	%	33,193	9	%
(Loss) income before benefit from (provision for) income taxes, net	(28,658)	(3)%	4,567	1	%	32,703	8	%
Benefit from (provision for) income taxes, net	11,389	1	%	1,327	0	%	(12,249)	(3)%
Net (loss) income	\$(17,269)	(2)%	\$5,894	1	%	\$20,454	5	%

Years Ended December 31, 2014 and 2013

Revenue

	Year Ended December 31,		Variance		
	2014	2013	\$ Amount	Percen	ıt
	(In thousan	nds, except	percentages	5)	
Subscription services revenue	\$346,756	\$181,731	\$165,025	91	%
Transaction services revenue	332,641	276,861	55,780	20	%
Advertising and other revenue	175,018	22,942	152,076	663	%
Total net revenue	\$854,415	\$481,534	\$372,881	77	%

Subscription Services Revenue. The increase in subscription services revenue was primarily a result of additional subscription services revenue from the acquisitions of Customer Focused Marketing, Inc. (CFM) in 2013, and Dealer.com and ASR Pro in 2014, as well as from organic growth. The increase in subscription services revenue was a result of the following changes in our key business metrics.

	Year Ended	Variance	e		
	2014	2013	\$ Amount	Perce	nt
Average monthly subscription revenue per subscribing dealership (1)(2)	\$ 1,188	\$ 767	\$421	55	%
Subscribing dealers in U.S. and Canada as of end of the period (2)	24,336	18,464	5,872	32	%

- (1) Revenue used in the calculation adds back (excludes) contra revenue.
- (2) Subscribing dealers and subscription revenue from Dealertrack CentralDispatch have been excluded from the calculation as a majority of these customers are not dealers.

Our average monthly subscription revenue per subscribing dealer and the number of subscribing dealers increased 55% and 32%, respectively. Dealer.com, CFM, and ASR Pro in 2014 contributed \$145.6 million to subscription services revenue for the year ended December 31, 2014. As we integrate our offerings, revenue from certain previous customers, including the historic Interactive solution, are reflected within the revenue of Dealer.com, which impacts comparison to historical amounts. In addition, we had continued success in selling DMS, Inventory and F&I solutions, including our ability to cross sell those solutions to existing customers, which increased the average monthly spend per subscribing dealer.

Transaction Services Revenue. The increase in transaction services revenue was primarily due to increased market share, the 2013 acquisitions of Casey & Casey and Vintek, Inc. (Vintek), increased automobile sales, increased application activity, and improving credit availability. These factors had a positive impact on the following changes in our key business metrics.

		Year Ended December 31, Variance		nce	
	2014	2013	\$ Amount	Percer	nt
Average transaction price (1)	\$2.83	\$2.76	\$0.07	3	%
Transaction revenue per car sold	\$9.43	\$8.08	\$1.35	17	%
Active lenders in our U.S. network as of end of the period	1,539	1,410	129	9	%
Active lender to dealer relationships as of end of the period	202,086	191,135	10,951	6	%
Transactions processed (in thousands, except percentages)	119,409	101,925	17,484	17	%

(1) - Revenue used in the calculation adds back (excludes) contra revenue.

Our average transaction price and the total number of transactions processed increased 3% and 17%, respectively, which resulted in an increase in revenue of \$7.9 million and \$48.2 million, respectively, offset by additional contra-revenue of \$0.3 million. Contributing factors to the increase in average transaction price and the total number of transactions processed included increases of 9% in active lender customers in our U.S. Dealertrack network and a 6% increase in our active lender to dealer relationships, as well as an increase in car sales volumes and transaction pricing. While new lender customers are generally lower transaction volume customers, they have higher average prices per transaction.

Additional volumes of Registration & Titling solutions and Collateral Management solutions (including the additional volume from Vintek acquired on October 1, 2013), which are at a higher average price than our other transactions, also contributed to the increase in average transaction price and the total number of transactions processed. The increase in our number of active lender to dealer relationships was attributable to more active dealers, more active lenders in our U.S. network, and an increase in the average number of lenders that dealers use. In addition, expanded use across our range of transaction products increased our transaction revenue per car sold. The Vintek acquisition also contributed \$14.0 million of transaction services revenue in the nine month period ended September 30, 2014 (prior to comparability on October 1, 2014). The Casey & Casey acquisition contributed \$2.1 million of transaction services revenue in the three month period ended March 31, 2014 (prior to comparability on April 1, 2014).

Advertising and Other Revenue. The increase in advertising and other revenue was primarily due to the acquisition of Dealer.com and its advertising products relating to paid search and display advertising. These industry trends had a positive impact on the following changes in our key business metrics:

Active dealerships on advertising platform as of end of the period (1) Average monthly advertising spend per dealer rooftop

(1) The number of advertisers at the end of the period may be impacted by the timing of manufacturer endorsed campaigns on behalf of their dealership base, for which there were approximately 225 dealerships that were part of a short term campaign as of December 31, 2014.

Advertising and other revenue increased \$152.1 million primarily due to the Dealer.com acquisition in March 2014, which contributed \$150.0 million to the total increase.

Operating Expenses

	Year Ended December 31,		Variance		
	2014	2013	\$ Amount Perce		nt
	(In thousan	nds, except	percentages)	
Cost of revenue	\$469,940	\$209,926	\$260,014	124	%
Research and development	104,121	76,258	27,863	37	%
Selling, general and administrative	292,531	184,296	108,235	59	%
Total operating expenses	\$866,592	\$470,480	\$396,112	84	%

Cost of Revenue. The increase was attributable to an addition of \$144.5 million in direct costs of revenue due to the acquisitions of Casey & Casey, Vintek, CFM, Dealer.com and ASR Pro. Compensation and related benefit costs increased \$28.5 million, primarily due to additional team members, including those from acquisitions.

^{*} Historical amounts not applicable.

Other increases included \$54.7 million of intangible amortization expense, \$10.8 million of amortization of software development costs and \$10.1 million of technology expenses, including technology consulting and other related expenses. The increase in amortization expense was primarily a result of additional acquired intangibles as well as \$11.4 million from charges relating to changes in expected asset use. Technology expenses also include \$3.2 million of charges relating to changes in expected asset use.

Research and Development Expenses. The increase was primarily the result of an increase of \$24.3 million in compensation and related benefit costs primarily due to additional team members, including those from acquisitions, and \$1.8 million in depreciation expense.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. The increase was primarily the result of \$64.7 million of additional compensation, stock based compensation and related benefit costs, primarily due to additional team members, including those from acquisitions, and \$6.1 million of additional transaction related costs, primarily from the Dealer.com and incadea acquisitions.

There were also increases of \$8.3 million in additional technology consulting and related expenses associated with our internal and support systems, \$6.4 million in travel and related costs, \$5.2 million in professional fees (including integration costs), \$4.0 million of marketing expenses, \$3.8 million in depreciation expense, and \$3.2 million in occupancy and telecom costs (primarily acquisition-related).

Interest Expense

Year Ended
December 31,

2014

2013

Solution Percent
Amount
(In thousands, except percentages)

Interest expense \$(33,980) \$(13,262) \$(20,718) 156 %

The following table sets forth the interest expense components for the period:

Year Ended Variance December 31, 2014 2013 Percent Amount (In thousands, except percentages) Convertible notes - coupon interest \$3,000 \$3,000 \$---% Convertible notes - amortization of debt discount 8,589 552 7 % 8,037

Edgar Filing: Dealertrack Technologies, Inc - Form 10-K

Convertible notes - amortization of debt issuance costs	1,063	995	68	7	%
Term loan B credit facility - cash interest	\$16,500	\$ —	\$16,500	100	%
Term loan B credit facility - amortization of debt issuance costs and debt discount	1,363		1,363	100	%
Term loan B credit facility - loss on extinguishment of debt	518	_	518	100	%
2014 and 2011 revolving credit facilities - commitment fees		\$443	\$303	68	%
2014 and 2011 revolving credit facilities - amortization of debt issuance costs	1,554	450	1,104	245	%
Other	\$647	\$337	\$310	92	%
Total	\$33,980	\$13,262	\$20,718	156	%

Gain on Sale of Assets

Year Ended
December 31,

2014 2013 \$\frac{\\$ Amount}{Amount}\$ Percent

(In thousands, except
percentages)

Gain on sale of assets \$9,828 \$ \$\therefore \\$9,828 \$ 100 \%

During 2014, we recorded a gain of \$9.8 million on the sale of our shares of TrueCar, Inc.

Earnings from Equity Method Investment, Net

Earnings from equity method investment, net \$7,959 \$5,651 \$2,308

The net earnings from the Chrome Data Solutions joint venture for 2014 consisted of our 50% share of the joint venture net income of \$10.1 million, which was reduced by approximately \$2.2 million of basis difference amortization. The net earnings for 2013 consisted of our 50% share of the joint venture net income of \$8.5 million, which was reduced by approximately \$2.8 million of basis difference amortization.

Benefit from Income Taxes, Net

Year Ended
December 31,

2014 2013 \$ Percent

(In thousands, except percentages)

\$11,380 \$1,327 \$10,062 758 66

Benefit from income taxes, net \$11,389 \$1,327 \$10,062 758 %

The net benefit from income taxes for 2014 consisted of \$15.8 million of federal income tax benefit, \$1.0 million of state income tax expense and \$3.4 million of tax expense for our Canadian subsidiary. The federal income tax benefit includes a \$1.6 million benefit from the general business credit and a \$1.9 million benefit from a decrease in valuation allowances. The benefits were offset by an increase in capitalized, non-deductible deal costs associated with acquisitions of \$1.8 million. The state income tax expense was primarily related to the change in the state tax rate applied to our deferred tax assets and liabilities as a result of the Dealer.com acquisition.

The net benefit from income taxes for 2013 of \$1.3 million consisted of \$3.9 million of federal income tax benefit, \$0.9 million of state income tax benefit and \$3.5 million of tax expense for our Canadian subsidiary. The state income tax benefit includes \$0.2 million of deferred tax expense which resulted from a change in state apportionment primarily due to 2013 acquisitions. The federal income tax benefit includes a \$1.3 million benefit from general business credits and a \$0.8 million benefit from a decrease in valuation allowance, including the impact of approved federal filing adjustments.

This resulted in an effective tax rate for 2014 which was a benefit of 39.7% compared with a benefit of 29.1% for 2013.

Years Ended December 31, 2013 and 2012

Revenue

	Year Ended December 31,		Variance		
	2013	2012	\$ Amount	Percer	ıt
	(In thousan	nds, except	percentage	es)	
Subscription services revenue	\$181,731	\$145,148	\$36,583	25	%
Transaction services revenue	276,861	225,011	51,850	23	%
Advertising and other revenue	22,942	18,713	4,229	23	%
Total net revenue	\$481,534	\$388,872	\$92,662	24	%

Subscription Services Revenue. The increase in subscription services revenue was primarily a result of organic growth, as well as additional subscription services revenue from the 2012 acquisitions of Dealertrack CentralDispatch and ClickMotive, and the 2013 acquisitions of CFM and certain assets of Nexteppe Business Solutions, Inc. (Nexteppe). The net increase in subscription services revenue was a result of the following changes in our key business metrics.

	Year Ended December 31,		Variance		
	2013	2012	\$ Amou	Perce nt	nt
Average monthly subscription revenue per subscribing dealership (1)(2)		\$708	\$59	8	%
Subscribing dealers in U.S. and Canada as of end of the period (2)	18,464	17.619	845	5	%

- (1) Revenue used in the calculation adds back (excludes) contra revenue.
- (2) Subscribing dealers and subscription revenue from Dealertrack CentralDispatch have been excluded from the calculation as a majority of these customers are not dealers.

Our average monthly subscription revenue per subscribing dealer and the number of subscribing dealers increased 8% and 5%, respectively. In 2013, the subscription services revenue for CentralDispatch and ClickMotive contributed a combined \$35.3 million to subscription services revenue, compared to \$8.9 million after their respective acquisition dates in 2012. The 2013 acquisitions of CFM and certain assets of Nexteppe contributed \$2.0 million of total subscription services revenue in 2013 after their respective acquisition dates. In addition, we had continued success in selling DMS and F&I solutions, including our ability to cross sell those solutions to existing customers, which increased the average monthly spend per subscribing dealer.

Transaction Services Revenue. The increase in transaction services revenue was primarily due to an increase in automobile sales, increased application activity, and improving credit availability. Transaction services revenue also increased as a result of the acquisitions of Casey & Casey on April 1, 2013 and Vintek on October 1, 2013. These factors had a positive impact on the following changes in our key business metrics.

	Year Ended December 31,		Variance		
	2013	2012	\$ Amount	Perce	nt
Average transaction price (1)	\$2.76	\$2.61	\$0.15	6	%
Transaction revenue per car sold	\$8.08	\$6.95	\$1.13	16	%
Active lenders in our U.S. network as of end of the period	1,410	1,261	149	12	%
Active lender to dealer relationships as of end of the period	191,135	174,628	16,507	9	%
Transactions processed (in thousands, except percentages)	101,925	87,833	14,092	16	%

(1) - Revenue used in the calculation adds back (excludes) contra revenue.

Our average transaction price and the total number of transactions processed increased 6% and 16%, respectively, which resulted in an increase in revenue of \$15.8 million and \$36.7 million, respectively, offset by additional contra-revenue of \$0.6 million. Contributing factors to the increase in average transaction price and the total number of transactions processed included increases of 12% in active lender customers in our U.S. Dealertrack network and a 9% increase in our active lender to dealer relationships, as well as an increase in car sales volumes. While new lender customers are generally lower transaction volume customers, they have higher average prices per transaction. Additional transaction volumes of Registration & Titling solutions and Collateral Management solutions, which are at a higher average price than our other transactions, also contributed to the increase. The increase in our number of active lender to dealer relationships was attributable to more active dealers, more active lenders on our U.S. network, and an increase in the average number of lenders that dealers use. In addition, expanded use across our range of transaction products increased our transaction revenue per car sold. The Casey & Casey and Vintek acquisitions also contributed \$6.2 million and \$3.7 million of transaction services revenue in 2013, respectively.

Advertising and Other Revenue. The increase in advertising and other revenue was primarily from our Dealer Management solutions.

Operating Expenses

	Year Ended December 31,		Variance			
	2013	2012	2012 \$ Amount		t	
	(In thousands, except percentages)					
Cost of revenue	\$209,926	\$175,472	\$34,454	20	%	
Research and development	76,258	53,616	22,642	42	%	
Selling, general and administrative	184,296	145,857	38,439	26	%	
Total operating expenses	\$470,480	\$374,945	\$95,535	25	%	

Cost of Revenue. The increase was primarily the result of \$7.3 million of additional compensation and related benefit costs primarily due to additional team members from the 2013 acquisitions of Casey & Casey, CFM and Vintek, as well as the 2012 acquisitions of Dealertrack CentralDispatch and ClickMotive. In addition, we incurred \$2.1 million in additional technology expenses, including technology consulting and other related expenses.

There were also increases of \$3.2 million of direct cost of revenue for our Registration & Titling solutions and Collateral Management solutions (volume related), \$4.5 million of direct cost of revenue for ClickMotive (acquired in October 2012), \$1.9 million of direct cost of revenue for CFM and Vintek (acquired in October 2013), and \$1.6 million of direct cost of revenue for DMS. Other increases included \$5.8 million of amortization of software development costs, \$3.4 million of intangible amortization expense, \$1.3 million in occupancy and telecom costs, and \$0.8 million in depreciation expense. The increase in intangible amortization expense was primarily a result of additional acquired intangibles from acquisitions. The additional occupancy and telecom costs are a result of incremental team members and facilities, including those from acquisitions, as well as \$0.3 million of rent acceleration as a result of vacating the former ClickMotive office space.

Research and Development Expenses. The increase was primarily the result of an increase of \$11.8 million in compensation and related benefit costs primarily due to additional team members, including those from acquisitions. In addition, we incurred \$8.7 million in additional technology expenses, and \$1.1 million of additional occupancy and telecom expense.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. The increase was primarily the result of an increase of \$20.4 million in compensation and related benefit costs primarily due to additional team members, including those from acquisitions.

There were additional increases of \$0.9 million in marketing and related expenses, \$2.2 million in travel and related costs, \$4.0 million in professional fees (including acquisition and integration costs), \$1.4 million in occupancy and telecom costs (primarily acquisition-related), \$4.4 million of general and administrative costs, including those from acquired entities including Casey & Casey, ClickMotive, and Vintek, \$0.9 million in recruiting and relocation, \$3.3 million in additional technology consulting and related expenses associated with our internal and support systems, and \$0.9 million in depreciation. These increases were offset by a decrease of \$0.6 million in software development cost amortization, primarily due to accelerated depreciation for discontinued technology which occurred in 2012.

Interest Expense

Interest expense related to the convertible notes for 2013 consisted of coupon interest of \$3.0 million, amortization of debt discount of \$8.0 million, and amortization of debt issuance costs of \$1.0 million. Interest expense related to our

revolving credit facility for 2013 consisted of commitment fees of \$0.4 million and amortization of debt issuance costs of \$0.4 million.

Other Income (Expense), Net

Year Ended
December 31,

2013 2012 \$ Percent

(In thousands, except
percentages)

Other income (expense), net \$614 \$(5,528) \$6,142 (111)%

The increase in other income (expense), net was primarily due to a \$6.3 million decrease in the value of our warrant in TrueCar during 2012. Included in 2013 was \$0.4 million of realized gains on the sale of marketable securities.

Earnings from Equity Method Investment, Net

Year Ended
December 31,

2013 2012 \$ Percent

(In thousands, except percentages)

\$5.651 \$1.167 \$4.484 384 66

Earnings from equity method investment, net \$5,651 \$1,167 \$4,484 384 %

The net earnings from the Chrome Data Solutions joint venture for 2013 consisted of our 50% share of the joint venture net income of \$8.5 million, which was reduced by approximately \$2.8 million of basis difference amortization.

The net earnings for 2012 consisted of our 50% share of the joint venture net income of \$5.2 million, which was reduced by approximately \$4.0 million of basis difference amortization.

53

Gain on Disposal of Subsidiaries and Sale of Other Assets

Year Ended
December Variance
31,

2012012 \$ Percent

(In thousands, except
percentages)
\$-\$33,193 \$(33,193) (100)%

Gain on disposal of subsidiaries and sale of other assets

During 2012, we recorded a gain on the contribution of the net assets of Chrome to the Chrome Data Solutions joint venture in the amount of \$27.7 million and a gain of \$5.5 million related to the sale of a Chrome-branded asset, which was not contributed to the joint venture.

Benefit from (Provision for) Income Taxes, Net

Year Ended
December 31,

2013 2012 \$ Percent

(In thousands, except percentages)

Benefit from (provision for) income taxes, net \$1,327 \$(12,249) \$13,576

The net benefit for income taxes for 2013 of \$1.3 million consisted of \$3.9 million of federal income tax benefit, \$0.9 million of state income tax benefit and \$3.5 million of tax expense for our Canadian subsidiary. The state income tax benefit includes \$0.2 million of deferred tax expense which resulted from a change in state apportionment primarily due to 2013 acquisitions. The federal income tax benefit includes a \$1.3 million benefit from general business credits and a \$0.8 million benefit from a reduction in our valuation allowance, including the impact of approved federal filing adjustments.

Included in our tax provision for 2012 was \$1.5 million of income tax benefit in the U.S., \$3.2 million of provision for Canadian subsidiaries and \$10.5 million of income tax provision for discrete items. Provision for discrete items included \$10.5 million on the gain recorded in conjunction with the contribution of the net assets of Chrome for the investment in Chrome Data Solutions, \$1.3 million of provision from the elimination of the Chrome deferred tax assets and goodwill, income tax provision of \$1.8 million on the gain recorded from the sale of a Chrome-branded asset net of a reduction in valuation allowance resulting from the asset sale, \$2.4 million of benefit on the change in value of our warrant in TrueCar, \$0.5 million of benefit from a change in state income tax rates and \$0.2 million of

benefit from tax return filings.

This resulted in an effective tax rate for 2013 which was a benefit of 29.1% compared with a provision of 37.5% for 2012.

Quarterly Results of Operations

The following table presents our unaudited quarterly consolidated results of operations for each of the eight quarters in the two year period ended December 31, 2014. The unaudited quarterly consolidated information has been prepared substantially on the same basis as our audited consolidated financial statements. You should read the following tables presenting our quarterly consolidated results of operations in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements for our full years and the related notes. This table includes all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, that we consider necessary for the fair statement of our consolidated financial position and operating results for the quarters presented. The operating results for any quarters are not necessarily indicative of the operating results for any future period.

	(Unaudited (in thousar First Quarter	d) nds, except t Second Quarter	for per share Third Quarter	e data) Fourth Quarter
2014 Net revenue Gross profit (1) (Loss) income from operations Net (loss) income Basic net (loss) income per share (2) Diluted net (loss) income per share (2) (3) Weighted average common stock outstanding (basic) Weighted average common stock outstanding (diluted) (3)		(1,375) \$(0.03)	\$233,520 108,275 9,135 2,108 \$0.04 \$0.04 53,935 55,829	\$237,320 101,993 (2,212) (6,360) \$(0.12) \$(0.12) 54,109 54,109
2013 Net revenue Gross profit (1) Income (loss) from operations Net (loss) income Basic net (loss) income per share (2) Diluted net (loss) income per share (2) (3) Weighted average common stock outstanding (basic) Weighted average common stock outstanding (diluted) (3)	First Quarter \$109,059 60,849 751 (34) \$(0.00) \$(0.00 43,173 43,173	Second Quarter \$121,782 69,785 7,629 3,839 \$0.09 \$0.09 43,545 44,881	Third Quarter \$124,582 70,724 6,912 5,795 \$0.13 \$0.13 43,796 45,757	Fourth Quarter \$126,111 70,250 (4,238) (3,706) \$(0.08) \$(0.08) 43,931 43,931

- (1) Gross profit is calculated as net revenue less cost of revenue.
- The addition of earnings per share by quarter may not equal total earnings per share for the year, as a result of the weighted average shares outstanding calculation.

There is additional dilution that can occur when the average price of our common stock per quarter exceeds the \$37.37 conversion price on our senior convertible notes and the \$46.18 warrant strike price. Certain quarters above (3) had an average common stock price that exceeded the conversion price on our senior convertible notes and the warrant strike price, but the additional dilutive shares were not reflected due to the net loss for the period. See Note 2 to our consolidated financial statements for additional details.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

We expect that our liquidity requirements will continue to be primarily for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, scheduled payments of our term loan B, revolving credit facility and convertible notes, and for general corporate purposes. We expect to have sufficient liquidity to meet our liquidity requirements for the next twelve months (including capital expenditures and acquisitions) through working capital and net cash flows from operations, cash on hand, investments in marketable securities and our revolving credit facility.

As of December 31, 2014, we had \$332.3 million of cash and cash equivalents, \$2.1 million in short-term marketable securities, \$352.6 million in working capital and \$65.0 million available for borrowing under our \$225.0 million revolving credit facility.

As of December 31, 2013, we had \$122.4 million of cash and cash equivalents, \$10.6 million in short-term marketable securities and \$135.8 million in working capital.

In addition, pursuant to a shelf registration statement we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 11, 2014, we may offer and sell shares of common stock from time to time in amounts, at prices and on terms we determine at the time of the offering. The shelf registration statement expires in August 2017.

Our capital expenditures, software and website development costs for the year ended December 31, 2014 were \$92.9 million, of which \$85.6 million was paid in cash. We do not have any material commitments for capital expenditures as of December 31, 2014 and we expect to fund our future capital expenditures from working capital.

On February 28, 2014, Dealertrack and one of our subsidiaries, Dealertrack Canada, Inc., entered into a new Credit Agreement (the "2014 Credit Agreement"), which provides credit facilities aggregating \$800.0 million, including a \$575.0 million term loan B credit facility and a \$225.0 million revolving credit facility. The proceeds of the term loan B credit facility were used to pay the cash consideration for the acquisition of Dealer.com, to pay in full interest amounts due under our prior Credit Agreement (the "2011 Credit Agreement"), to pay the fees and expenses related to the acquisition of Dealer.com and the refinancing of the 2011 Credit Agreement, and for general corporate purposes. As of December 31, 2014, \$548.6 million of the term loan B credit facility remained outstanding.

The proceeds of the revolving credit facility may be used for general corporate purposes of Dealertrack and its subsidiaries (including certain acquisitions, capital expenditures and investments). Up to \$25.0 million of the revolving credit facility may be used to obtain letters of credit, up to \$25.0 million of the revolving credit facility may be used to obtain swing line loans, and up to \$35.0 million of the revolving credit facility may be used to obtain revolving loans and letters of credit in Canadian Dollars.

In December 2014, we borrowed \$160.0 million on our revolving credit facility. This borrowing, along with an additional \$30.8 million of cash on hand, was converted to Great British Pounds and was placed in escrow to provide funding for the acquisition of incadea. The balance in the escrow fund account is reflected on our consolidated balance sheet within cash and cash equivalents as of December 31, 2014. Incadea has a epsilon19.6 million line of credit which contains a change in control provision. We expect to use cash on hand to extinguish this line of credit in the first quarter of 2015.

As of December 31, 2014, we were in compliance with all covenants and financial ratios under the 2014 Credit Agreement.

On March 5, 2012, we issued \$200.0 million aggregate principal amount of 1.50% senior convertible notes in a private placement. In connection with the offering of the notes, we entered into privately negotiated convertible note hedge transactions with initial purchasers of the notes or their respective affiliates. The net proceeds from the offering were \$178.8 million after deducting the initial purchaser's fees and offering expenses, as well as the cost of the hedge transactions and warrant proceeds.

A holder of the notes may convert the notes under certain circumstances, including, but not limited to, if on any date before any calendar quarter prior to October 15, 2016 the closing sale price of our common stock was more than 130% of the then current conversion price for at least 20 trading days in the period of the 30 consecutive trading days ending on the last trading day of the previous calendar quarter. The closing sale price of our common stock did not exceed \$48.58 (130% of the conversion price of \$37.37) for at least 20 of the last 30 trading days of the year ended December 31, 2014. As a result, the senior convertible notes may not be surrendered for conversion during the calendar quarter following December 31, 2014. As there is no potential conversion, the net carrying value of the senior convertible notes was presented as a long-term liability on the consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2014. It is our intent to settle the par value of the notes in cash, and we expect to have the liquidity to do so, through the use of cash, our revolving credit facility, or a combination thereof.

There are no required debt payments, exclusive of interest, until the maturity date of our convertible debt in March 2017, and the maturity date of our revolving line of credit in February 2019. There are no required principal payments on our term loan B credit facility until December 2018.

For further information concerning the 2014 Credit Agreement, including the term loan B credit facility and the revolving credit facility, and our senior convertible notes, please refer to Note 12 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

In February 2014, we signed agreements to sell all of our equity interest in TrueCar. We received proceeds of \$92.5 million from the sale of the shares, which had a carrying value of \$82.7 million. This resulted in a gain of \$6.8 million, net of taxes. The tax liability on the taxable gain of approximately \$58.8 million was reduced by the utilization of tax attributes for the year ended December 31, 2014. We used a portion of the proceeds from the sale as part of the purchase consideration for the acquisition of Dealer.com.

On March 1, 2014, we completed our acquisition of the outstanding equity of Dealer.com for \$620.8 million in cash and 8.7 million shares of our common stock for a total cost of \$1,092.0 million. For further information, please refer to Note 10 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

On June 30, 2014, we made payments of \$26.4 million to reduce the outstanding balance of our term loan B credit facility.

On July 1, 2014, we completed our acquisition of substantially all of the assets of ASR Pro for \$11.6 million in cash and approximately 48,000 shares of our common stock with a value of \$2.2 million. There is a potential contingent consideration obligation for up to \$3.0 million, subject to attaining future revenue results of the product. For further information, please refer to Note 10 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

In December 2014, we announced a recommended cash offer to acquire all the equity of incadea for approximately 190 pence in cash per share, for a total consideration of approximately £121.6 million (\$190.8 million at the time of conversion). In January 2015, we completed the acquisition of more than 99% of the outstanding shares of incadea.

Canada

Included in cash and cash equivalents as of December 31, 2014 was \$41.1 million of cash and cash equivalents held by our Canadian subsidiary. Our intent is to permanently reinvest these funds outside the United States, and current plans do not anticipate that we will need funds generated by our Canadian subsidiary to fund our domestic operations. In the event funds from our Canadian subsidiary are needed to fund operations in the United States, we would be subject to additional income and withholding taxes upon repatriation.

Cash Flow Components

The following table sets forth the cash flow components for the following periods (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,			
	2014	2013	2012	
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$30,390	\$82,385	\$70,723	
Net cash used in investing activities	\$(540,508)	\$(105,855)	\$(198,164)	
Net cash provided by financing activities	\$723,213	\$3,610	\$192,074	

Operating Activities

Years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013

The decrease in net cash provided by operations of \$52.0 million is primarily due to a decrease in net income of \$23.2 million, and a decrease of \$73.5 million in operating assets and liabilities, offset by changes in non-cash items which increased operating cash flow by \$44.6 million.

The decrease in cash flows from net changes in operating assets and liabilities is primarily due to increased accounts receivable of \$16.9 million, the decrease in accounts payable and accrued liabilities of \$25.8 million, and the decrease in prepaid expenses and other current assets of \$32.3 million. The changes in accounts payable and accrued liabilities and prepaid expenses include the impact of the payment of acquired liabilities from the Dealer.com acquisition, as well as the tax amounts receivable and due to acquirees. See Note 15 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

The net non-cash items include an additional increase in deferred tax benefit of \$19.8 million, primarily the result of the gain from the sale of our investment in TrueCar, which resulted in a reduction in deferred tax expense and an increase in current tax expense. The non-cash items also include an increase of \$7.7 million in windfall tax benefits

and \$9.8 million of realized gain on the sale of our TrueCar investment. These were offset by additional depreciation and amortization of \$74.0 million, primarily due to increased amortization from acquired intangibles and the impairment of certain assets, additional amortization of debt issuance costs and debt discount of \$3.6 million, and additional provision for doubtful accounts and sales credits of \$4.0 million.

Our operating cash flows in 2014 were adversely impacted by the payment in the first quarter of approximately \$69.0 million of acquired Dealer.com liabilities and the deferred tax benefit of \$31.1 million, which includes the impact of the sale of our investment in TrueCar in the first quarter.

Years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012

The increase in net cash provided by operations of \$11.7 million is primarily due to non-cash items, including a \$33.2 million gain recorded from the contribution of the net assets of Chrome for our investment in Chrome Data Solutions during 2012, an increase in depreciation and amortization of \$10.8 million, additional amortization of debt issuances costs and debt discount of \$1.9 million, and an increase in our provision for doubtful accounts and sales credits of \$2.7 million. These increases were offset by a reduction in net income of \$14.6 million, a decrease in the deferred tax provision of \$12.1 million, the prior year change in warrant fair value of \$6.3 million, additional earnings from our equity method investment of \$4.5 million, and net changes in operating assets and liabilities of \$1.1 million.

56

Investing Activities

Years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013

The increase in net cash used in investing activities of \$434.7 million was primarily the result of a payment of \$555.9 million for the acquisition of Dealer.com and ASR Pro, net of acquired cash, offset by \$92.5 million of proceeds from the sale of our cost method investment in TrueCar.

Other changes included an increase in capital expenditures, software and website development costs of \$37.2 million, a decrease in purchases of marketable securities of \$21.8 million, and a decrease in sales and maturities of marketable securities of \$40.6 million. The increase in capital expenditures reflects our continued investment in the development of our products, as well as our ERP and CRM systems.

Years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012

The decrease in net cash used in investing activities of \$92.3 million was primarily the result of a decrease in purchases of marketable securities of \$43.2 million, a decrease in the payments for acquisitions of \$44.5 million, an increase in the proceeds from sales and maturities of marketable securities of \$23.3 million, and the \$1.8 million of cash which was included in the contribution of the net assets of Chrome to the Chrome Data Solutions joint venture in 2012. These decreases were offset by an increase in capital expenditures, software and website development costs of \$15.7 million and \$5.5 million of proceeds from the sale of a Chrome branded asset in 2012.

The decrease in cash used for acquisitions relates to the \$129.9 million of funds used in 2012 for the acquisitions of Dealertrack CentralDispatch, ClickMotive and the Ford iCONNECT DMS business, net of acquired cash, as compared to the \$85.4 million used in 2013 for the acquisitions of Casey & Casey, CFM, Vintek and Nexteppe, net of acquired cash.

The increase in capital expenditures reflected our continued investment in the development of our products, as well as our SAP ERP and salesforce.com CRM systems. The use of marketable securities was related to our 2013 acquisitions.

Financing Activities

Years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013

The increase in net cash provided by financing activities of \$719.6 million is due to borrowings under our term loan B credit facility in the amount of \$575.0 million and \$160.0 million on our revolving credit facility. These borrowings were reduced by principal payments of \$26.4 million on our term loan B credit facility, financing costs recorded as debt discounts and debt issuances costs in the amount of \$16.7 million, and purchases of treasury stock of \$6.7 million. In addition, there were \$15.1 million of additional proceeds from the exercise of stock options and \$7.7 million of additional windfall tax benefits. Further, the increase in net cash provided by financing activities increased due to the repayment of a note payable of \$11.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2013.

Years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012

The decrease in net cash provided by financing activities of \$188.5 million is due to the March 2012 issuance of our senior convertible notes of \$200.0 million and the repayment of a note payable in 2013 of \$11.4 million. These decreases were offset by the 2012 net payment for a call spread overlay of \$14.2 million related to the senior convertible notes.

Contractual Obligations

The following table summarizes our contractual obligations as of December 31, 2014 (in thousands):

	Total	Less Than 1 Year	2-3 Years	4-5 Years	After 5 Years
Senior convertible notes (1)	\$207,500	\$ 3,000	\$204,500	\$—	\$—
Term loan B credit facility (2)	664,028	18,244	36,152	41,282	568,350
Revolving credit facility (3)	160,000		_	160,000	_
Notes payable - Dealer.com acquisition (4)	8,875	567	929	1,006	6,373
Note payable - Vintek consideration (4)	4,055	4,055	_	_	_
Operating lease obligations (5)	224,489	14,259	34,890	30,145	145,195
Capital lease obligations	232	107	124	1	_
Hosting and data licensing agreements (6)	12,075	6,301	5,475	299	_
Advertising agreement (7)	56,000	15,000	41,000	_	_
Continuing employment compensation	2,695	2,695	_	_	_
Contingent consideration (8)	12,600	5,250	7,350	_	_
Total contractual cash obligations	\$1,352,549	\$ 69,478	\$330,420	\$232,733	\$719,918

(1) Our 1.50% convertible senior notes mature on March 15, 2017, unless repurchased or converted before maturity. The amounts in the table assume the payment of interest on our senior convertible notes through their maturity date and the payment of the \$200.0 million aggregate principal amount of the notes at their maturity date. Interest on the notes is payable semi-annually in March and September. The senior convertible notes will be convertible, subject to certain conditions, into cash, shares of our common stock, or a combination of cash and shares of common stock, at our option. It is our intent to settle the par value of the notes in cash, and we expect to have the liquidity to do so.

- (2) Our term loan B credit facility matures on February 28, 2021. The disclosure includes any quarterly required principal payments and assumes the payment of interest through its maturity date and the payment of the remaining principal amount of the term loan at the maturity date. Interest on the notes is payable quarterly and is assumed to be at a rate of 3.25%, which was the rate in effect as of December 31, 2014. A voluntary principal payment of \$25.0 million in June 2014 was applied against mandatory prepayments in sequential order and no additional principal payments are required to be made until the quarter ending December 31, 2018.
- (3) Our revolving credit facility matures on February 28, 2019. Interest on loans made in U.S. Dollars under this revolving credit facility accrues, at our option, at a rate per annum equal to (1) the ABR plus a margin ranging from 0.50% to 1.25% depending upon our consolidated first lien leverage ratio or (2) LIBOR for an interest period to be selected by us plus a margin ranging from 1.50% to 2.25% depending upon our consolidated first lien leverage ratio.
- (4) For further information please refer to Note 10, in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (5) Operating lease obligations includes the lease for our new headquarters facility, which provides for an initial base rent of approximately \$7.6 million in the first year of the lease term, with increases of 2.5% annually thereafter, subject to increases of 3.0% if the Consumer Price Index for the prior twelve months has been equal to or greater than 4.0%. In addition, we will be responsible for additional rent to cover certain taxes and insurance charges. The lease, which has an initial term of seventeen years with an option to extend the term of the lease for an additional ten years, is expected to commence in 2016. The contractual obligation disclosure reflects commencement on July 1, 2016, the midpoint of the expected commencement year, with 2.5% annual increases.
- (6) We have agreements with third parties to provide services for hosting operations and to license the use of data and images. The agreements require a payment of a minimum amount per month for a fixed period of time in return for which the hosting service provider provides certain services and we may use certain data and images. Additional payments are required when usage exceeds the minimums. All agreements expire by January 2019, with optional renewals.
- (7) We have an agreement with a third party for the purchase of advertising impressions which contains an option to cancel after December 31, 2017. The agreement requires us to make minimum payments on an annual basis for the purchase of impressions. Any impressions purchased under the annual minimum commitment that are not consumed in the year can be carried forward to be used for the first six months of the following year.
- (8) Contingent consideration includes a \$10.5 million contingency acquired as part of the acquisition of Dealer.com. The Dealer.com acquired contingency was fully funded as part of total acquisition consideration and any amounts not

paid to settle the contingency will be returned to the seller (\$5.25 million in 2015 and \$5.25 million in 2016). Contingent consideration also includes a contingency due in 2017 for up to \$3.0 million related to our acquisition of ASR Pro, which is reflected at its current fair value of \$2.1 million as of December 31, 2014. For further information on the ASR Pro contingent consideration, see Note 3 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Other Contractual Obligations

Pursuant to employment or severance agreements with certain team members, we have a commitment to pay severance of \$9.0 million as of December 31, 2014, in the event of termination without cause, as defined in the agreements, as well as certain potential gross-up payments to the extent any such severance payment would constitute an excess parachute payment under the Internal Revenue Code. Additionally, in the event of termination without cause due to a change in control, we would also have a commitment to pay additional severance of \$3.1 million as of December 31, 2014. As of December 31, 2014, \$0.9 million is accrued under severance agreements which are to be paid over the next two years.

The total liability for the uncertain tax positions as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 was \$1.3 million and \$0.9 million, respectively, which may be reduced by a federal tax benefit, if paid. As of December 31, 2014 and 2013, we have accrued interest and penalties related to tax positions taken on our tax returns of approximately \$0.2 million and \$0.1 million, respectively.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We do not have any off-balance sheet arrangements or relationships with unconsolidated entities or financial partnerships, such as entities often referred to as structured finance or special purpose entities, which are typically established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or for other contractually narrow or limited purposes.

Effects of Inflation

Our monetary assets, consisting primarily of cash and cash equivalents, marketable securities, receivables, long-term investments, and our non-monetary assets, consisting primarily of intangible assets and goodwill, are not affected significantly by inflation. We believe that replacement costs of equipment, furniture and leasehold improvements will not materially affect our operations. However, the rate of inflation affects our expenses, which may not be readily recoverable in the prices of products and services we offer.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In July 2013, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2013-11, *Presentation of an Unrecognized Tax Benefit When a Net Operating Loss Carryforward, a Similar Tax Loss, or a Tax Credit Carryforward Exists*. The guidance is effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2013, with early adoption permitted. We adopted this standard effective beginning with the quarter ended March 31, 2014. The adoption did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers*, which supersedes the revenue recognition requirements in ASC 605, Revenue Recognition. This guidance is based on a principle that revenue is recognized to depict the transfer of goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. The guidance will be effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016, including interim periods within that reporting period, using one of two retrospective application methods. Early adoption is not permitted. We are currently evaluating the application method and expected impact of this new ASU on our consolidated financial statements.

In June 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-12, *Accounting for Share-Based Payments When the Terms of an Award Provide That a Performance Target Could Be Achieved after the Requisite Service Period*. The guidance requires that a performance target that affects vesting and that could be achieved after the requisite service period be treated as a performance condition. As such, the performance target should not be reflected in estimating the grant date fair value of the award. The guidance will be effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2015, with early adoption permitted. We do not expect the adoption to have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In August 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-15, *Preparation of Financial Statements – Going Concern*. The amendments in this ASU provide guidance about management's responsibility to evaluate whether there is substantial doubt about an entity's ability to continue as a going concern and to provide related footnote disclosures. The guidance will be effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2016, with early adoption permitted. We do not expect the adoption to have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

Foreign Currency Exposure

As of December 31, 2014, we only had operations located in, and provided services to, customers in the United States and Canada. Our earnings are affected by fluctuations in the value of the U.S. dollar as compared with the Canadian dollar.

Due to our acquisition of incadea in January 2015, the number of countries in which our solutions are used increased by over 90. As a result, in future periods, our earnings will be affected by fluctuations in the value of the U.S. dollar as compared to numerous additional currencies, primarily the Euro.

Our exposure is expected to be mitigated, in part, by the fact that we incur certain operating costs in the same foreign currency in which the revenue will be denominated. The foreign currency exposure that will exist should be limited by the fact that the majority of transactions are paid according to our standard payment terms, which are generally short-term in nature.

Interest Rate Exposure

As of December 31, 2014, we had \$332.3 million of cash and cash equivalents and \$2.1 million of short-term marketable securities. As of December 31, 2013, we had \$122.4 million of cash and cash equivalents and \$10.6 million in short-term marketable securities. Our investments are subject to interest rate and credit risk. Our general policy of investing in securities with a weighted average maturity of three months or less minimizes our interest and credit risk.

Reductions in interest rates could materially impact our interest expense and interest income and may impact future operating results. An interest rate increase of 1% would have a negative effect of approximately \$3.5 million on consolidated operating results. This reflects additional interest expense on our term loan B credit facility and revolving credit facility, which are variable rate debt, offset by additional interest income on cash balances, calculated based upon balances as of December 31, 2014.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULE

	Page
DEALERTRACK TECHNOLOGIES, INC.:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	61
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2014 and 2013	62
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three years ended December 31, 2014	63
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the three years ended December 31, 2014	64
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the three years ended December 31, 2014	65
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the three years ended December 31, 2014	66
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	67
Schedule II — Valuation and Qualifying Accounts	103

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Board of Directors and Shareholders of Dealertrack Technologies, Inc.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements listed in the accompanying index present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and its subsidiaries at December 31, 2014 and 2013, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2014 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. In addition, in our opinion, the financial statement schedule listed in the accompanying index presents fairly, in all material respects, the information set forth therein when read in conjunction with the related consolidated financial statements. Also in our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014, based on criteria established in Internal Control — Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). The Company's management is responsible for these financial statements and the financial statement schedule, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting appearing under Item 9A. Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements, on the financial statement schedule, and on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our integrated audits. We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement and whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audits of the financial statements included examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audits also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinions.

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (i) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (iii) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

As described in Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting, management has excluded Dealer Dot Com, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary, as well as the acquired assets of ASR Pro, LLC from its assessment of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014, because they were acquired in business combinations during the year ended December 31, 2014. We have also excluded Dealer Dot Com, Inc. and ASR Pro, LLC from our audit of internal control over financial reporting. Dealer Dot Com, Inc. is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Dealertrack Technologies, Inc., which represents 56% and 34% of the consolidated financial statement amounts of total assets and total revenues, respectively, as of and for the year ended December 31, 2014. ASR Pro, LLC is a wholly-owned business of Delaertrack Technologies, Inc. which represents 1% and less than 1% of the consolidated financial statement amounts of total assets and total revenues, respectively, as of and for the year ended December 31, 2014.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

New York, New York

February 24, 2015

DEALERTRACK TECHNOLOGIES, INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

A GOVERNO	December 3 2014 (In thousand share and per share	2013 ls, except
ASSETS		
Current assets Coch and coch aguivelents (Note 21)	\$332,310	\$122,373
Cash and cash equivalents (Note 21) Marketable securities	2,101	10,589
Customer funds and customer funds receivable	33,568	25,901
Accounts receivable, net of allowances of \$7,174 and \$6,924 as of December 31, 2014 and	•	•
December 31, 2013, respectively	101,019	48,349
Deferred tax assets, net	18,838	2,053
Prepaid expenses and other current assets (Note 15)	54,183	21,314
Total current assets	542,019	230,579
Property and equipment, net	86,909	31,866
Software and website development costs, net	91,146	62,513
Investments	34,662	119,318
Intangible assets, net	526,202	136,754
Goodwill	1,055,262	316,466
Other assets — long-term	24,875	14,616
Total assets	\$2,361,075	\$912,112
Total assets	Ψ2,301,073	Ψ/12,112
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Current liabilities		
Accounts payable	\$42,319	\$15,013
Accrued compensation and benefits	30,885	20,645
Accrued liabilities — other	43,594	21,284
Customer funds payable	33,568	25,901
Deferred revenue	15,112	9,958
Due to acquirees and notes payable (Note 15)	23,906	2,000
Total current liabilities	189,384	94,801
Long-term liabilities	166646	22.100
Deferred tax liabilities	166,646	33,108
Deferred revenue	7,488	6,482
Long term debt, net	886,563	170,317
Other liabilities	12,306	6,180

Total long-term liabilities	1,073,003	216,087
Total liabilities	1,262,387	310,888
Commitments and contingencies (Note 18)		
Stockholders' equity		
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value: 10,000,000 shares authorized and no shares issued and outstanding	_	_
Common stock, \$0.01 par value: 175,000,000 shares authorized; 57,562,564 shares issued and 54,244,016 shares outstanding as of December 31, 2014; and 47,154,300 shares issued and 43,995,893 shares outstanding as of December 31, 2013	576	472
Treasury stock, at cost; 3,318,548 shares and 3,158,407 shares as of December 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively	(61,143)	(53,408)
Additional paid-in capital	1,100,449	571,550
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income	(3,499)	3,036
Retained earnings	62,305	79,574
Total stockholders' equity	1,098,688	601,224
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$2,361,075	\$912,112

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

DEALERTRACK TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

Revenue:	
Net revenue \$854,415 \$481,534 \$388,872	
Operating expenses:	
Cost of revenue 469,940 209,926 175,472	
Research and development 104,121 76,258 53,616	
Selling, general and administrative 292,531 184,296 145,857	
Total operating expenses 866,592 470,480 374,945	
(Loss) income from operations (12,177) 11,054 13,927	
Interest income 458 510 745	
Interest expense (33,980) (13,262) (10,801))
Other (expense) income, net (746) 614 (5,528))
Earnings from equity method investment, net 7,959 5,651 1,167	
Gain on disposal of subsidiaries and sale of other assets 9,828 — 33,193	
(Loss) income before benefit from (provision for) income taxes, net (28,658) 4,567 32,703	
Benefit from (provision for) income taxes, net 11,389 1,327 (12,249))
Net (loss) income \$(17,269) \$5,894 \$20,454	
Basic net (loss) income per share \$(0.33) \$0.14 \$0.48	
Diluted net (loss) income per share \$(0.33) \$0.46	
Weighted average common stock outstanding (basic) 52,284 43,616 42,508	
Weighted average common stock outstanding (diluted) 52,284 45,325 43,999	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

DEALERTRACK TECHNOLOGIES, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

	Year Ende 2014 (In thousan	2013	per 31, 2012
Net (loss) income	\$(17,269)		\$20,454
Other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax Foreign currency translation adjustments Net change in unrealized losses on securities Other comprehensive (loss) income, net of tax	(85)	(4,443) (148) (4,591)	(5)
Total comprehensive (loss) income	\$(23,804)	\$1,303	\$21,718

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

DEALERTRACK TECHNOLOGIES, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	Year Ended 2014 (In thousand	2013	l, 2012
Operating Activities:	φ (17.2 (0.)	Φ. 7 . 00.4	0.00 4.5.4
Net (loss) income	\$(17,269)	\$5,894	\$20,454
Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) income to net cash provided by operating activities:			
Depreciation and amortization	136,530	62,527	51,678
Deferred tax (benefit) provision	(31,121)	(11,339)	751
Stock-based compensation expense	17,074	14,391	13,592
Provision for doubtful accounts and sales credits	14,013	10,012	7,306
Earnings from equity method investment, net	(7,959)	(5,651)	(1,167)
Deferred compensation	171	184	150
Stock-based compensation windfall tax benefit	(13,801)	(6,140)	(6,716)
Gain on disposal of subsidiaries and sale of other assets	(9,828)		(33,193)
Realized gain on sale of securities		(362)	(4)
Amortization of debt issuance costs and debt discount	13,087	9,482	7,566
Change in contingent consideration	800	(500)	(900)
Change in fair value of warrant			6,310
Forfeited customer deposits	(782)		_
Amortization of deferred interest	100	1,045	927
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of effects of acquisitions:		,	
Accounts receivable	(27,758)	(10,882)	(13,321)
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	(29,584)	2,686	10,985
Other assets — long-term	9,693	10,314	6,202
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(27,104)	(1,274)	1,075
Deferred rent	911	171	397
Deferred revenue	314	1,889	(188)
Other liabilities — long-term	2,903	(62)	(1,181)
outer manners long term	2,503	(02)	(1,101)
Net cash provided by operating activities	30,390	82,385	70,723
Investing Activities:			
Capital expenditures	(32,061)	(14,289)	(9,951)
Capitalized software and website development costs	(53,549)	(34,116)	(22,762)
Payment for acquisition of businesses, net of acquired cash	(555,906)	(85,382)	(129,882)
Proceeds from sale of investment in TrueCar	92,518		_
Proceeds from sale of Chrome-branded asset			5,500
Purchases of marketable securities	(5,150)	(26,952)	(70,175)
Proceeds from sales and maturities of marketable securities	13,539	54,170	30,856
Return of equity method investment	101	714	
Cash contributed for equity method investment			(1,750)
Net cash used in investing activities	(540,508)	(105,855)	(198,164)

Edgar Filing: Dealertrack Technologies, Inc - Form 10-K

Financing Activities:			
Proceeds from issuance of term loan B credit facility	575,000		
Principal payments on term loan B credit facility	(26,438)		
Proceeds from revolving credit facility	160,000		
Payments for debt issuance costs	(16,696)		(7,723)
Stock-based compensation windfall tax benefit	13,801	6,140	6,716
Proceeds from stock purchase plan and exercise of stock options	25,139	10,044	8,650
Purchases of treasury stock	(7,735)		
Proceeds from note receivable	500		
Payment of contingent consideration	(250)		
Principal payments on capital lease obligations and financing arrangements	(108)	(125)	(538)
Repayment of a note payable		(11,439)	
Proceeds from issuance of senior convertible notes			200,000
Payments for convertible note hedges		_	(43,940)
Proceeds from issuance of warrants		_	29,740
2.1000000 110111 100000000 01 110111110			=>,/
Net cash provided by financing activities	723,213	3,610	192,074
1 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	,	- ,	, , , ,
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	213,095	(19,860)	64,633
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(3,158)	(1,578)	469
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	122,373	143,811	78,709
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$332,310	\$122,373	\$143,811
Supplemental Disclosure:			
Cash paid for:			
Income taxes	\$12,773	\$5,029	\$3,275
Interest	15,625	4,222	2,072
Non-cash investing and financing activities:			
Accrued capitalized hardware, software and fixed assets	7,262	3,412	7,316
Assets acquired under capital leases and financing arrangements	35	223	774
Non-cash consideration issued for acquisition of Dealer.com (Note 10)	471,220		
Non-cash consideration issued for acquisition of ASR Pro (Note 10)	2,163		
Non-cash consideration issued for acquisition of Vintek (Note 10)		4,000	
Non-cash consideration issued for investment in Chrome Data Solutions (Note			42 201
10)			42,301
Non-cash consideration issued for acquisition of ClickMotive (Note 10)			250
1			

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

DEALERTRACK TECHNOLOGIES, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

(in thousands, except share amounts)

	Common Stock		Common Stock In Treasury		Additional Paid-In	Other Comprehe	ntedRetained Earnings ensi(Accumula	Total te \$ tockholde	ers'
	Shares	Amou	ntShares	Amount	Capital	(Loss) Income	Deficit)	Equity	
Balance as of December 31, 2011	44,957,890	\$ 450	3,099,193	\$(51,567)	\$486,284	\$ 6,363	\$ 53,226	\$494,756	
Exercise of stock options	655,223	7	_	_	7,822	_	_	7,829	
Expired stock options	_			_	(43) —	_	(43)
Directors' deferre compensation stock units	5,138	0	_	_	150	_	_	150	
Directors' deferred restricted stock unit vest	24,556	0	_	_	0	_	_	0	
Issuances of common stock under ESPP Tax benefit from	29,661	0	_	_	821	_	_	821	
the exercise of share based awards	_	_	_	_	5,116	_	_	5,116	
Vesting of restricted stock units Stock-based	326,211	3	_	_	(3) —	_	_	
compensation expense	_	_	_	_	13,592	_	_	13,592	
Treasury stock	_	_	29,425	(831)	_	_	_	(831)
Foreign currency translation adjustment Net change in unrealized (losses) gains on	_	_	_	_	_	1,269	_	1,269	
	_	_	_	_	_	(5) —	(5)
securities		_	_	_	42,409	_	_	42,409	

Equity component of senior convertible notes, net of issuance costs											
Convertible note hedges	_	_	_	_	(43,940)	_		_	(43,940)
Issuance of warrants	_		_	_	29,740				_	29,740	
Net income	_	_	_	_	_		_		20,454	20,454	
Balance as of December 31, 2012	45,998,679	\$ 460	3,128,618	\$(52,398)	\$541,948		\$ 7,627	9	\$ 73,680	\$571,317	
Exercise of stock options	623,852	6	_	_	9,155		_		_	9,161	
Expired stock options	_	_	_	_	(19)	_		_	(19)
Directors' deferred											
compensation stock units	4,800	0		_	184		_		_	184	
Directors' deferred restricted stock unit vest	18,328	0	_	_	0		_		_	0	
Issuances of common stock under ESPP	24,759	0	_	_	883		_		_	883	
Tax benefit from the exercise of share based awards	_	_	_	_	5,013		_		_	5,013	
Vesting of restricted stock units	483,882	5	_		(5)	_		_	_	
Stock-based compensation expense	_	_	_	_	14,391		_		_	14,391	
Treasury stock	_	_	29,789	(1,010)	_		_		_	(1,010)
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_		_	_	_		(4,443)	_	(4,443)
Net change in unrealized (losses) gains on	_	_	_	_	_		(148)	_	(148)
securities Net income	_	_	_	_					5,894	5,894	
Balance as of December 31, 2013	47,154,300	\$ 472	3,158,407	\$(53,408)	\$571,550		\$ 3,036	•	\$ 79,574	\$601,224	

Edgar Filing: Dealertrack Technologies, Inc - Form 10-K

Exercise of stock options	1,135,842	11	_		23,321	_	_		_		23,332	
Expired stock options	_	_			(103) –	_		_		(103)
Directors' deferred compensation stock units	3,773	0	_	_	171	_	_		_		171	
Directors' deferred restricted stock unit vest	16,468	0	_	_	0	_	_		_		0	
Issuances of common stock under ESPP	42,161	0	_	_	1,807	_	_		_		1,807	
Tax benefit from the exercise of share based awards	_	_	_	_	13,339	_	_		_		13,339	
Vesting of restricted stock units	447,315	4	_	_	(4) –	_		_		_	
Stock-based compensation expense	_	_	_	_	17,074	_	_		_		17,074	
Treasury stock	_	_	160,141	(7,735)	_	_	_		_		(7,735)
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_	_	_	_	_	(6	5,450)	_		(6,450)
Net change in unrealized (losses) gains on securities	_	_	_	_	_	(8)	35)	_		(85)
Shares issued for acquisitions (Note 10)	8,762,705	88	_	_	473,295	_	_		_		473,383	
Net loss	_	_		_	_	_	_		(17,269)	(17,269)
Balance as of December 31, 2014	57,562,564	\$ 576	3,318,548	\$(61,143)	\$1,100,449	\$ (3	3,499) 5	\$ 62,305	\$	51,098,688	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

DEALERTRACK TECHNOLOGIES, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Business Description and Basis of Presentation

Business Description

Dealertrack Technologies' web-based software solutions and services enhance efficiency and profitability for all major segments of the automotive retail industry, including dealers, lenders, OEMs, third-party retailers, aftermarket providers and other service providers. Dealertrack operates the largest online credit application networks in the United States and Canada. We believe we deliver the industry's most comprehensive solution set, including:

Digital Marketing solutions, which provide websites, digital advertising, and other digital marketing offerings to assist dealers in achieving higher lead conversion rates by helping to optimize the number of shoppers to their websites;

Dealer Management solutions, which provide franchised and independent dealers with powerful dealer management systems (DMS) featuring easy-to-use tools and real-time data access to enhance their efficiency;

F&I solutions, which allow dealers to streamline the in-store and online sales and financing processes as they structure deals from a single integrated platform;

Inventory solutions, which provide vehicle inventory management and transportation offerings to help dealers accelerate used-vehicle turn rates and assist with the facilitation of vehicle delivery;

· Registration & Titling solutions, which include online and cross-state vehicle registration services; and

Collateral Management solutions, which include electronic lien and titling applications and service, title and collateral administration, as well as our digital contracting processing services.

References in this Annual Report on Form 10-K to "Dealertrack," the "company," "our" or "we" are to Dealertrack Technologies, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and/or its subsidiaries.

In 2014, we completed the acquisitions of Dealer Dot Com, Inc. (Dealer.com) and ASR Pro, LLC (ASR Pro). See Note 10 to our consolidated financial statements for further detail.

In December 2014, we announced a recommended cash offer to acquire incadea plc (incadea), a leading provider of DMS software and services to the global automotive retail market. In January 2015, we completed the acquisition of more than 99% of the voting equity of incadea (the acquisition of incadea). See Note 21 to our consolidated financial statements for further detail.

Basis of Presentation

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America (GAAP).

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated.

In periods before 2014, certain development, engineering and quality assurance costs related to our research and development efforts were recorded within cost of revenue on our consolidated statement of operations. In conjunction with the acquisition of Dealer.com in the first quarter of 2014, the categories of operating expenses were reviewed and it was determined that presentation of certain costs within their own caption, research and development, within operating expenses was more useful to readers of our consolidated financial statements. Product development expenses, previously presented on their own line within operating expenses, are now included as research and development expenses. In addition, certain technology and development costs relating to our internal ERP and CRM applications, which were also previously recorded in cost of revenue, are now being presented in selling, general and administrative expenses. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements for further detail.

For the year ended December 31, 2014, we revised the presentation of deferred tax balances on our consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2013. For each tax-paying component of an entity within a particular tax jurisdiction, all current deferred tax assets and liabilities were offset and presented in a single amount and all noncurrent deferred tax assets and liabilities were offset and presented as a single amount. The presentation of prior year balances has been revised to correct for this misclassification and conform to the current year presentation. The revision reduced both current deferred tax assets and liabilities by \$4.3 million, and reduced both long-term deferred tax assets and liabilities by \$40.4 million. We have determined that this misclassification is not material to our prior period consolidated financial statements.

In addition, certain balances on our consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2013 have been updated to reflect purchase accounting adjustments for the Customer Focused Marketing, Inc. (CFM) and VINtek, Inc. (Vintek)

acquisitions. See Notes 7 and 8 to our consolidated financial statements for further detail.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts and the disclosure of contingent amounts in our consolidated financial statements and the accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

On an on-going basis, we evaluate our estimates, including those related to revenue recognition, allowance for doubtful accounts, the fair value of financial assets, acquired intangible assets, goodwill, contingent consideration, and other assets and liabilities; the useful lives of intangible assets, property and equipment, capitalized software and website development costs; assumptions used to calculate stock-based compensation including volatility, expected life and forfeiture rate; and income taxes (including recoverability of deferred taxes), among others. We base our estimates on historical experience and on other various assumptions that are believed to be reasonable, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities.

Revenue Recognition

We recognize revenue when the following fundamental criteria are met: (i) persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, (ii) delivery has occurred or the services have been rendered, (iii) the fee is fixed or determinable, and (iv) collection of the resulting receivable is reasonably assured.

Our revenue is presented net of a provision for sales credits, which is estimated based on historical results, and established in the period in which services are provided.

Subscription Services Revenue

Subscription services revenue consists of revenue earned primarily from our dealers and other customers (typically on a monthly basis) for use of our subscription products and services. Our subscription services enable dealer customers to manage their dealership data and operations, compare various financing and leasing options and programs, manage the allocation of advertising spend, sell insurance and other aftermarket products, analyze, merchandise, advertise, and

transport their inventory and execute financing contracts electronically. Revenue is recognized from such contracts ratably over the contract period. Set-up fees, if applicable, are recognized ratably over the expected dealer customer relationship period, which is generally 36 to 60 months. For contracts that contain two or more subscription products and services, we recognize revenue in accordance with the above policy using the relative selling price method when the delivered products have stand-alone value.

Transaction Services Revenue

Lender Transaction Services Revenue

Lender transaction services revenue consists of transaction revenue earned from our lender customers for (1) each electronic receipt of credit application or contract data that dealers submit to them through the Dealertrack credit application network; (2) for each financing contract executed via our electronic contracting and digital contract processing solution; and (3) for collateral management transactions.

Credit Application Transaction Revenue

Our web-based credit application network facilitates the online credit application process by enabling dealers to transmit a consumer's credit application information to one or more lenders. Credit application revenue consists of revenue earned on a per transaction basis and set-up fees charged to lenders for establishing connections. Transaction revenue is earned upon the electronic receipt of the credit application data and set-up fees are recognized ratably over the expected customer relationship period of four years.

Electronic and Digital Contracting Transaction Revenue

Our eContracting product allows dealers to obtain electronic signatures and provide contract information electronically to lender customers that participate in the solution. Our digital contract processing service receives paper-based contracts from dealers, digitizes the contract and submits them in electronic format to the respective lenders. Electronic and digital contracting revenue are recognized on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered.

Collateral Management Services Transaction Revenue

Our collateral management solution provides vehicle title and administration services for our customers, which are comprised mainly of lenders. The solution facilitates communication between our customers and the state department of motor vehicles by providing a solution for our customers to monitor title perfection and expedite the processing of liens with the state department of motor vehicles. We offer both paper-based and electronic-based title services depending on state requirements. Customer contracts for title services are principally comprised of two elements: (1) title perfection confirmation and (2) title administration.

For paper-based titles, title perfection confirmation occurs upon the receipt of title and lien documentation supporting title perfection from the department of motor vehicles. For electronic-based titles, title perfection confirmation is achieved upon electronic acknowledgement that department of motor vehicles' records reflect the customer as the lien holder.

For paper-based titles, title administration services require us to physically hold, store and manually release the title. For electronic-based titles, title administration services require data storage. The release of the electronic title can be accomplished by the lien holder and does not require manual action by us.

Deliverables for paper and electronic title management arrangements are separated into more than one unit of accounting when (i) the delivered element(s) have value to the customer on a stand-alone basis, (ii) delivery of the undelivered element(s) is probable and substantially in our control, and (iii) relative selling price is determined.

Based on the above criteria, paper and electronic-based collateral management service revenue are separated into two units of accounting. We recognize a portion of the paper-based transaction fee upon receipt of title and lien documentation supporting title perfection from the department of motor vehicles. For electronic-based titles, we recognize a portion of the fee upon electronic acknowledgement that the department of motor vehicles' records reflect the customer as the lien holder. For paper-based title services, amounts allocated to each unit of accounting are based upon vendor-specific objective evidence. For electronic-based title services, amounts allocated to each unit of accounting are based upon estimated selling price, which is based upon an adjustment to the selling price of our individual paper-based title services, when sold separately. The adjustment to the selling price is due to the lower selling price of electronic-based services compared to paper-based services.

For customers in which we bill the entire transaction fee in advance, the title administration portion of the fee for both paper and electronic-based titles is deferred and recognized over the title administration period, which is estimated at approximately three years. This estimate is based upon a historical analysis of the average time period between the date of financing and the date of pay-off.

Collateral management services revenue also includes revenue earned from converting a new customer's title portfolio to our collateral management solution, which may include other ancillary services. Amounts earned from converting a new customer's portfolio are recognized over the customer's estimated portfolio loan life which varies depending on the customer. Amounts earned from other ancillary services are recognized on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered.

Dealer and Other Service Provider Transaction Services Revenue

Registration Transaction Revenue

Our registration and titling services solutions provide various web-based and service-bureau based automotive vehicle registration services to customers. Registration and titling services revenue is recognized on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered.

Aftermarket Transaction Revenue

The Dealertrack Aftermarket Network streamlines and integrates the entire aftermarket sales and submission process. Aftermarket solution providers connected to the Dealertrack Aftermarket Network enable their dealers to have free access to real-time information needed to make aftermarket sales decisions. Aftermarket services revenue is

recognized on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered.

Credit Bureau Transaction Revenue

Our credit bureau service provides our dealer customers the ability to access credit reports from several reporting agencies or resellers online. We offer these credit reports on both a reseller and agency basis. We recognize credit bureau revenue on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered. Credit bureau revenue is recognized from all but one credit bureau provider on a net basis due to the fact that we are not considered the primary obligor, and recognized on a gross basis from one provider as we have risk of loss and are considered the primary obligor in the transaction.

Other Transaction Revenue

Other transaction revenue includes revenue from appraisal solutions that provide dealers the ability to complete real-time vehicle appraisals as well as revenue from compliance solutions. This transaction revenue is recognized on a per transaction basis after services have been rendered.

Advertising Revenue

Advertising revenue consists of amounts we charge customers for third-party fees related to paid search campaigns and online display advertisements in connection with our advertising solutions. We recognize revenue as clicks are recorded on sponsored links on the various search engines for paid search or as impressions are delivered for display advertisements. As we are the primary obligor in substantially all of our arrangements, subject to the credit risk and with discretion over price, we recognize the gross amount of such advertising spend as advertising revenue and the cost of such advertising from online search providers as cost of revenue. In instances in which we are not the primary obligor, our customers' advertising spend and amounts paid to the online search providers do not impact our consolidated results of operations. In both instances, we record as subscription services revenue the amounts we charge to manage the allocation of advertising spend through our web-based advertising management software tools.

Other Revenue

Other revenue consists of revenue primarily earned through forms programming, data conversion, hardware and equipment sales from our DMS solutions, and shipping fees and commissions earned from our digital contract business. Training fees are also included in other revenue. Other revenue is recognized when the service is rendered.

Shipping Costs

Shipping charges billed to customers are included in net revenue and the related shipping costs are included in cost of revenue.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents consist of cash and highly liquid investments purchased with original maturity of three months or less.

Marketable Securities

Marketable securities currently include corporate debt securities. All of our marketable securities are classified as available-for-sale securities and are recorded at fair value. Unrealized gains and losses, net of the related tax effect, are reported as a separate component of accumulated other comprehensive income until realized. Realized gains and losses are included as a component of other income, net, in the consolidated statement of operations and are calculated based on the specific identification method.

Customer Funds

Under contractual arrangements, our registration and titling services solution collects funds from our customers and remits such amounts to the various state departments of motor vehicle registries (registries). Customer funds receivable primarily represents transactions processed by our customers for which we have not collected our fees or the fees payable to the various registries. In addition, payments made to the various registries in advance of receipt from the customer, are recorded as customer funds receivable. Customer funds payable primarily includes transactions processed by our customers for which we have not remitted the fees to the various registries. Customer funds are maintained in separate bank accounts and are segregated from our operating cash.

Translation of Non-U.S. Currencies

Since 2004, we have maintained operations in Canada. The translation of assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currency into U.S. dollars is made at the prevailing rate of exchange at the balance sheet date. Revenue, costs and expenses are translated at the average exchange rates during the period. Translation adjustments are reflected in accumulated other comprehensive income on our consolidated balance sheets, while gains and losses resulting from foreign currency transactions are included in our consolidated statements of operations, within other (expense) income, net. Exclusive of the \$1.9 million foreign exchange loss on Great British Pound denominated funds for the incadea acquisition, amounts resulting from foreign currency transactions included in our statement of operations were not material for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012

In January 2015, we acquired incadea, who offers DMS and other solutions through 15 operating subsidiaries and 15 value added resellers (VARs) in over 90 countries, giving us a significant presence globally, including Europe and Asia-Pacific. As a result, foreign currency transactions are expected to increase and they may become material in future periods.

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

We maintain an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses resulting from the inability of our customers to make required payments. The amount of the allowance account is based on historical experience and our analysis of the accounts receivable balances outstanding. While credit losses have historically been within our expectations and the provisions established, we cannot guarantee that we will continue to experience the same credit loss rates that we have in the past. If the financial condition of our customers were to deteriorate, resulting in their inability to make payments, additional allowances may be required which would result in an additional expense in the period that this determination was made.

Property, Equipment and Depreciation

Property and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation, which is provided for by charges to income over the estimated useful lives of the assets using the straight-line method. Maintenance and repairs are charged to operating expenses as incurred. Upon sale or other disposition, the applicable amounts of asset cost and accumulated depreciation are removed from the accounts and the net amount, less proceeds from disposal, is charged or credited to income. Depreciation expense for the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013 included \$0.2 million and \$0.2 million, respectively, of accelerated depreciation of certain property and equipment due to the discontinuation of their use. For the year ended December 31, 2012, there were no accelerated depreciation expenses recorded.

Software and Website Development Costs and Amortization

We capitalize costs of materials, consultants, payroll and payroll-related costs incurred by team members involved in developing internal use computer software. Costs incurred during the preliminary project and post-implementation stages are charged to expense. Software and website development costs are amortized on a straight-line basis over estimated useful lives.

Capitalized costs are generally amortized over two years while our platform updates are amortized over five years and costs related to our SAP ERP implementation and salesforce.com implementation are amortized over seven years. We perform periodic reviews to ensure that unamortized software and website costs remain recoverable from future revenue.

Goodwill

We record as goodwill the excess of purchase price over the fair value of the tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired. Goodwill is tested annually for impairment as well as whenever events or circumstances change that would make it more likely than not that an impairment may have occurred. Goodwill is tested for impairment using a two-step approach. The first step tests for potential goodwill impairment by comparing the fair value of our one reporting unit to its carrying value. If the fair value of the reporting unit is less than its carrying value, the second step is to calculate and record an impairment loss to the extent that the implied fair value of the goodwill of the reporting unit is less than the carrying value of goodwill.

Goodwill is required to be assessed at the operating segment or lower level. We determined that the components of our one operating segment have similar economic characteristics, nature of products, distribution, shared resources and type of customer such that the components should be aggregated into a single reporting unit for purposes of performing the impairment test for goodwill. We perform our annual impairment analysis as of the first day of the fourth quarter. The evaluation of impairment involves comparing the current estimated fair value of our reporting unit to the carrying value, including goodwill. We estimate the fair value of our reporting unit by primarily using a market capitalization approach, and also looking at the outlook for the business. The results of our most recent annual assessments performed on October 1, 2014 and 2013 did not indicate any impairment of our goodwill. In each year, the fair value of our reporting unit was significantly in excess of the carrying value, which includes goodwill. As of October 1, 2014, our market capitalization was approximately \$2.3 billion compared to our book value, including goodwill, of approximately \$1.1 billion.

In January 2015 we acquired incadea, who offers DMS and other solutions through 15 operating subsidiaries and 15 VARs in over 90 countries, giving us a significant presence globally, including Europe and the Asia-Pacific. The additional international operations from incadea may impact the number of reporting units we have for purposes of performing the impairment test for goodwill.

Intangibles and Long-lived Assets

We evaluate our long-lived assets, including property and equipment and finite-lived intangible assets for potential impairment on an individual asset basis or at the lowest level asset grouping for which cash flows can be separately identified. Intangible asset impairments are assessed whenever changes in circumstances could indicate that the carrying amounts of those productive assets exceed their projected undiscounted cash flows. When it is determined that impairment exists, the related asset group is written down to its estimated fair value. The determination of future cash flows and the estimated fair value of long-lived assets, involve significant estimates on the part of management. To estimate the fair value of a long-lived asset, we may engage a third party to assist with the valuation.

Our process for assessing potential triggering events may include, but is not limited to, analysis of the following:

any sustained decline in our stock price below book value;

results of our goodwill impairment test;

sales and operating trends affecting products and groupings;

the impact on current and future operating results related to industry statistics including fluctuation of lending relationships between financing sources and automobile dealers, actual and projected annual vehicle sales, and the number of dealers within our network;

the impact of acquisitions on the use of pre-existing long-lived assets;

any losses of key acquired customer relationships; and

changes to or obsolescence of acquired technology, data, and trademarks.

We also evaluate the remaining useful life of our long-lived assets on a periodic basis to determine whether events or circumstances warrant a revision to the remaining estimated amortization period.

Equity Method Accounting

We apply the equity method of accounting to investments in entities in which we own more than 20% of the equity of the entity and exercise significant influence.

Senior Convertible Notes

In accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) Topic 470-20, *Debt with Conversion and Other Options*, we separately account for the liability and equity components of our senior convertible notes. The estimated fair value of the liability component is computed based on an assessment of the fair value of a similar debt instrument that does not include a conversion feature. The equity component, which is recognized as a debt discount and recorded in additional paid-in capital, represents the difference between the gross proceeds from the issuance of the notes and the estimated fair value of the liability component at the date of issuance. The debt discount is amortized over the expected life of a similar liability without the equity component. The effective interest rate used to amortize the debt discount was based on our estimated non-convertible borrowing rate of a similar liability without an equity component as of the date the notes were issued.

Income Taxes

We account for income taxes in accordance with the provisions of FASB ASC Topic 740, *Accounting for Income Taxes* (ASC Topic 740), which requires deferred tax assets and liabilities to be recognized for the future tax consequences attributable to differences between the consolidated financial statement carrying amounts of assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be reversed. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance when, in the opinion of management, it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized.

Uncertain tax positions are recorded in our consolidated balance sheet in accrued liabilities – other. Interest and penalties, if any, related to tax positions taken in our tax returns are recorded in interest expense and general and administrative expenses, respectively, in our consolidated statement of operations.

State and other Incentive Credits

We participate in certain programs, primarily sponsored by state governments, whereby we receive cash incentives based on achieving certain employment and capital expenditure milestones and by participating in qualifying training activities. Credits relating to capital spend are recorded as a reduction in capital expenditures. Credits relating to employment are recorded as a reduction of operating expenses.

Advertising Expenses

We expense the cost of advertising and promoting our services as incurred. Such costs are included in selling, general and administrative expenses in the consolidated statements of operations and totaled \$1.4 million, \$0.6 million and \$0.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

Concentration of Credit Risk

Our assets that are exposed to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash, cash equivalents, marketable securities and receivables from customers. We place our cash, cash equivalents, and marketable securities with financial institutions. We regularly evaluate the creditworthiness of the issuers in which we invest. Our trade receivables are spread over many customers. We maintain an allowance for uncollectible accounts receivable based on expected collectability and perform ongoing credit evaluations of customers' financial condition.

Our revenue is generated from customers in the automotive retail industry. As of December 31, 2014 one customer accounted for 11% of our accounts receivable. As of December 31, 2013, no customer accounted for more than 10% of our accounts receivable. For each of the three years ended December 31, 2014, no customer accounted for more than 10% of our revenue.

Net Income (Loss) Per Share

Basic earnings per share is calculated by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings per share is calculated by dividing net income by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding, assuming dilution, during the period. The diluted earnings per share calculation assumes (i) all stock options which are in the money are exercised at the beginning of the period, (ii) if applicable, unvested awards that are considered to be contingently issuable shares because they contain either a performance or market condition will be included in diluted earnings per share if dilutive and if their conditions have (a) been satisfied at the reporting date or (b) would have been satisfied if the reporting date was the end of the contingency period, (iii) if applicable, potential common shares which may be issued to satisfy the conversion spread value of our senior convertible notes, and (iv) if applicable, potential common shares which may be issued to satisfy the warrants issued in conjunction with our senior convertible notes. In periods with net losses there is no dilution in the earnings per share calculation.

The number of shares included in the denominator of diluted earnings per share relating to our senior convertible notes is calculated by dividing the conversion spread value by the average share price of our common stock during the period. The conversion spread value is the value that would be delivered to investors based on the terms of the notes, at the assumed conversion date.

The number of shares included in the denominator of diluted earnings per share relating to the warrants issued in conjunction with our senior convertible notes is calculated using the treasury stock method, with the dilution calculated by dividing the warrant premium by the average share price of our common stock during the period. The warrant premium is the value that would be delivered to investors based on the terms of the warrants, at the assumed conversion date.

The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted net income per share for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 (in thousands, except per share amounts):

	December 2014	31, 2013	2012
Numerator: Net (loss) income	\$(17,269)	\$5,894	\$20,454
Denominator: Weighted average common stock outstanding (basic) Common equivalent shares from options to purchase common stock and restricted common stock units Potential common shares related to convertible senior notes Warrants related to senior convertible notes	52,284 — — —	43,616 1,709 —	42,508 1,491 —
Weighted average common stock outstanding (diluted)	52,284	45,325	43,999
Basic net (loss) income per share Diluted net (loss) income per share	,	\$0.14 \$0.13	\$0.48 \$0.46

The following is a summary of the weighted average securities outstanding during the respective periods that have been excluded from the diluted net income per share calculation because the effect would have been antidilutive (in thousands):

	December 31,				
	2014	2013	2012		
Stock options	3.086	155	653		
Restricted stock units	885	11	262		
Performance stock units	236	8			

Senior convertible notes Warrants related to senior convertible notes	911 —	_	_ _
Total antidilutive awards	5,118	174	915

In regards to our senior convertible notes, it is our intent to settle the par value of the notes in cash, and we expect to have the liquidity to do so. As a result, there is no impact to diluted earnings per share unless the average share price of our common stock for the respective periods exceeds the conversion price of \$37.37, with additional dilution if the average share price exceeds the warrant strike price of \$46.18.

For the year ended December 31, 2014, the average share price of our common stock exceeded the conversion price of \$37.37, which resulted in additional dilution of 0.9 million shares to our diluted loss per share calculation for the year. However, due to the net loss for the year, the 0.9 million shares were excluded from the diluted loss per share calculation as they would have been antidilutive. The average share price of our common stock also exceeded the conversion price of \$37.37 for the first, second, third, and fourth quarters of 2014, and for the third and fourth quarter of 2013.

For the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013, the average share price of our common stock did not exceed the warrant strike price of \$46.18, and therefore there was no impact to diluted earnings (loss) per share for the respective periods. The average share price of our common stock did exceed the warrant strike price of \$46.18 for the first quarter of 2014 only. The average share price of our common stock did not exceed the warrant strike price of \$46.18 for any quarter in 2013.

Stock-Based Compensation Expense and Assumptions

Stock-Based Compensation Expense

Stock-based compensation is measured at the grant date based on the fair value of the award, and recognized as an expense over the requisite service period, net of an estimated forfeiture rate. We currently have three types of stock-based compensation awards: stock options, restricted stock units and performance stock units.

The following summarizes stock-based compensation expense by impact to the applicable statement of operations line item and by award type, respectively, recognized for the three years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2014	2013	2012		
Cost of revenue	\$1,016	\$1,039	\$886		
Research and development	3,072	2,520	2,292		

Selling, general and administrative 12,986 10,832 10,414

Total stock-based compensation expense \$17,074 \$14,391 \$13,592

	Year End	Year Ended December 31			
	2014	2013	2012		
Stock options	\$4,567	\$4,020	\$4,608		
Restricted stock units	10,131	8,223	7,101		
Performance stock units	2,376	2,148	1,883		

Total stock-based compensation expense \$17,074 \$14,391 \$13,592

As further described in Notes 1 and 17, we reclassified approximately \$2.5 million and \$2.3 million of stock-based compensation expense for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively, previously recorded in cost of revenue, product development, and selling, general and administrative expenses, to research and development.

Stock-Based Compensation Assumptions and Vesting Requirements

Determining the appropriate fair value model and calculating the fair value of stock-based payment awards require the input of highly subjective assumptions, including the expected life, expected stock price volatility, and the number of awards that will be forfeited before the completion of the vesting requirements. We use Black-Scholes-Merton and Monte Carlo simulation option models to value our stock-based awards.

Expected Life

Beginning in 2013, the expected life of any issued stock-based awards is based upon our historical exercise patterns and the period of time that the awards are expected to be outstanding. Previously, due to our limited public company history, the expected life was determined based upon the experience of similar entities whose shares are publicly-traded. The expected life for stock-based awards granted before December 31, 2007 was determined based on the "simplified" method, due to our limited public company history.

Expected	Stock Price	Volatility
DAPCCICA	DIOCK I TICC	Voicitity

The expected volatility of any stock-based awards we issue is based on our historical volatility. Previously, due to our limited public company history, the expected volatility for stock-based awards was determined using a time-weighted average of our historical volatility and the expected volatility of similar entities whose common shares are publicly-traded.

Risk-Free Interest Rate and Dividend Yield

The risk-free interest rates used for all stock-based awards granted were the actual U.S. Treasury zero-coupon rates for bonds matching our expected life of an option on the date of grant.

The expected dividend yield is not applicable to our stock-based award grants as we have not paid any dividends on our common stock. We do not anticipate declaring or paying cash dividends on our common stock and we are currently limited in doing so pursuant to our credit facility.

Option Vesting Requirements

Options granted generally vest over a period of four years (three years for members of our board of directors) from the vesting commencement date, which is typically the date of grant. Options granted generally expire seven years from the date of grant, except for stock options granted before July 11, 2007, which expire ten years from the date of grant. Options, to the extent unvested, expire on the date of termination of employment, and to the extent vested, generally expire at the end of the three-month period following termination of employment, except in the case of executive officers, who under certain conditions have a twelve-month period following termination of employment to exercise.

Restricted Stock Unit Vesting Requirements

Restricted stock units granted are generally subject to an annual cliff vest over four years (one year for members of our board of directors) from the vesting commencement date, with the exception of performance stock unit awards.

Performance Stock Unit Vesting Requirements

The performance stock unit awards for 2014 and 2013 are earned upon the achievement of revenue and total stockholder return (TSR) targets and the grantee's continuous employment in active service until the final vest date, which is approximately three years from the grant date. The performance stock unit awards for 2012 and 2011 are earned upon the achievement of adjusted net income (ANI) and TSR targets and the grantee's continuous employment in active service until the final vest date, which is approximately three years from the grant date.

Fair Value Inputs

The fair value of each stock option has been estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions:

	December 31,		
	2014	2013	2012
Expected volatility	39.5 - 40.3%	44.0	% 47.3 – 49.9%
Expected dividend yield	0 %	0	% 0 %
Expected life (in years)	4.60	4.60	4.18
Risk-free interest rate	1.34 - 1.52%	0.65 - 1.3	1% 0.50 - 0.62%
Weighted-average fair value of stock options granted	\$18.72	\$10.86	\$10.79
Weighted-average fair value of restricted stock units granted	\$51.62	\$30.00	\$28.03

The fair value of restricted stock units are based upon the fair value of a share of company stock on the date of grant. The fair value of TSR Performance Awards is estimated on the date of grant using a Monte Carlo simulation option pricing model. The fair value of Revenue Performance Awards and ANI Performance Awards are based upon the fair value of a share of company stock on the date of grant. The weighted-average assumptions were as follows:

	December 31,					
	2014		2013		2012	
Expected dividend yield	0	%	0	%	0	%
Risk-free interest rate	0.54	%	0.34	%	0.39	%
Weighted-average fair value of TSR Performance Awards granted	\$49.62 - 69	.49	\$30.42	2	\$28.98	8
Weighted-average fair value of Revenue Performance Awards granted	\$45.11 - 55	.06	\$28.87	7		
Weighted-average fair value of ANI Performance Awards granted	_				\$27.99	9

Application of alternative assumptions could produce significantly different estimates of the fair value of stock-based compensation and consequently, the related amounts recognized in our consolidated statements of operations.

For further information on our stock-based compensation programs, please refer to Note 14.

Related Party Transactions

We own a 50% interest in Chrome Data Solutions. We incur an annual data license fee payable to Chrome Data Solutions of \$0.5 million, which is recorded as cost of revenue. In addition, there are other services performed by both us and Chrome Data Solutions, which results in both the payment and receipt of insignificant amounts, in the normal course of business.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In July 2013, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2013-11, *Presentation of an Unrecognized Tax Benefit When a Net Operating Loss Carryforward, a Similar Tax Loss, or a Tax Credit Carryforward Exists*. The guidance is effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2013, with early adoption permitted. We adopted this standard effective beginning with the quarter ended March 31, 2014. The adoption did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, *Revenue from Contracts with Customers*, which supersedes the revenue recognition requirements in ASC 605, Revenue Recognition. This guidance is based on a principle that revenue is recognized to depict the transfer of goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. The guidance will be effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016, including interim periods within that reporting period, using one of two retrospective application methods. Early adoption is not permitted. We are currently evaluating the application method and expected impact of this new ASU on our consolidated financial statements.

In June 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-12, *Accounting for Share-Based Payments When the Terms of an Award Provide That a Performance Target Could Be Achieved after the Requisite Service Period*. The guidance requires that a performance target that affects vesting and that could be achieved after the requisite service period be treated as a performance condition. As such, the performance target should not be reflected in estimating the grant date fair value of the award. The guidance will be effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2015, with early adoption permitted. We do not expect the adoption to have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In August 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-15, *Preparation of Financial Statements – Going Concern*. The amendments in this ASU provide guidance about management's responsibility to evaluate whether there is substantial doubt about an entity's ability to continue as a going concern and to provide related footnote disclosures. The guidance will be effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2016, with early adoption permitted. We do not expect the adoption to have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

3. Fair Value Measurements

Fair value is defined as the amount that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Inputs used to measure fair value are prioritized into a three-level fair value hierarchy. This hierarchy requires entities to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. The three levels of inputs used to measure fair values are as follows:

Level 1 – Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the reporting entity can access at the measurement date.

Level 2 – Inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly.

Level 3 – Unobservable inputs for the asset or liability. The fair value hierarchy gives the lowest priority to Level 3 inputs.

We have segregated all financial assets and liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis into the most appropriate level within the fair value hierarchy based on the inputs used to determine the fair value at the measurement date in the table below. There were no transfers between levels of the fair value hierarchy during the periods presented below.

The fair value of our investments in marketable securities, reported by the fund managers, are verified by management through the utilization of third party pricing services and review of trades completed around the period end date. We consider market liquidity in determining the fair value for these securities. After completing our validation procedures, we did not adjust any fair value measurements provided by the fund managers. These investments in marketable securities are included in Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy below.

Financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis include the following as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 (in thousands):

As of December 31, 2014	A	uoted Prices in ctive Markets evel 1)	Ob	gnificant Other oservable Inputs Level 2)	U In	ignificant nobservable nputs Level 3)	De	ecember 31, 201	4
Assets									
Cash equivalents (1)	\$	5,197	\$	_	\$	_	\$	5,197	
Marketable securities (2)		_		2,101				2,101	
Total	\$	5,197	\$	2,101	\$		\$	7,298	
Liabilities									
Contingent consideration (3)	\$	_	\$	_	\$	(2,100) \$	(2,100)
Total	\$	_	\$		\$	(2,100) \$	(2,100)

As of December 31, 2013	Ā	uoted Prices in ettive Markets evel 1)	Ob	gnificant Other oservable Inputs evel 2)	Ur Inj	gnificant nobservable puts evel 3)	I	De	cember 31, 2013	3
Assets										
Cash equivalents (1)	\$	13,692	\$	_	\$	_	9	\$	13,692	
Marketable securities (2)		_		10,589					10,589	
Total	\$	13,692	\$	10,589	\$	_	9	\$	24,281	
T inhillidian										
Liabilities Continuent consideration (4)	Φ		ф		\$	(500	١.	r	(500	`
Contingent consideration (4)	Ф	_	Φ	_	Φ	(500) 5	Þ	(500	J
Total	\$	_	\$	_	\$	(500) 5		(500)
1 Ottal	Ψ		Ψ		Ψ	(500	, ,	μ	(500	,

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances of the contingent consideration, a Level 3 liability, as of December 31, 2013 and 2014 is as follows (in thousands):

Balance as of December 31, 2012	\$(1,000)
Change in fair value of contingent consideration – ClickMotive (4)	500
Balance as of December 31, 2013	\$(500)
Change in fair value of contingent consideration – ClickMotive (4) Payment of contingent consideration – ClickMotive (4) Record fair value of contingent consideration in purchase accounting - ASR Pro (3) Change in fair value of contingent consideration – ASR Pro (3)	250 250 (1,050) (1,050)
Balance as of December 31, 2014	\$(2,100)

Cash equivalents consist of highly liquid investments with original maturity dates of three months or less, for (1) which we determine fair value through quoted market prices. As of December 31, 2014 and 2013, these investments were at least AA rated or were money market funds of reputable financial institutions.

As of December 31, 2014, Level 2 marketable securities were all short-term and consisted of corporate debt securities. As of December 31, 2013, Level 2 marketable securities include non-U.S. government securities, corporate debt securities, and certificates of deposit. Fair market value was determined based on the quoted market prices of the underlying securities.

(3) In connection with our July 1, 2014 acquisition of substantially all of the assets of ASR Pro, a portion of the purchase price included contingent consideration of up to \$3.0 million that will be payable in 2017 based upon the

achievement of certain revenue performance targets in 2015 and 2016. The fair value of the contingent consideration is determined based upon probability-weighted revenue forecasts for the underlying period. The contingent consideration will be revalued each reporting period, until settled, with the resulting gains and losses recorded in the consolidation statements of operations. We recorded expense of \$1.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2014 as a result of the increase in the estimated settlement of the contingent consideration from the estimated amount of \$1.0 million as of the July 1, 2014 acquisition date.

In connection with our October 1, 2012 acquisition of ClickMotive, LLC (ClickMotive), a portion of the purchase price included contingent consideration that was payable in 2014 based upon the achievement of certain performance targets in 2013. The fair value of the contingent consideration was primarily determined based upon probability-weighted revenue forecasts for the underlying period. The contingent consideration was revalued each (4) reporting period, until settled, with the resulting gains and losses recorded in the consolidated statements of operations. The consideration was settled in the second quarter of 2014 for \$0.3 million and no liability remains. We recorded income of \$0.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2014 as a result of the decrease in the estimated settlement of the contingent consideration from the estimated amount of \$0.5 million as of December 31, 2013.

Long Term Debt

Our senior convertible notes are shown in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets at their original issuance value, net of unamortized discount, and are not marked to market. The approximate aggregate fair value of the senior convertible notes as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 was \$259.0 million and \$277.5 million, respectively. The fair value of the senior convertible notes was estimated on the basis of quoted market prices of similar securities, which, due to limited trading activity, would be considered Level 2 in the fair value hierarchy.

Our term loan B credit facility is shown in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets at its original issuance value, net of unamortized discount, and is not marked to market. The aggregate fair value of the term loan B credit facility as of December 31, 2014 approximates the outstanding principal amount, as the underlying interest rate is variable. We also review quoted market prices, which, due to limited trading activity, would be considered Level 2 in the fair value hierarchy.

4. Marketable Securities

Our investments in marketable securities are made within the guidelines of our investment policy, which has established guidelines relative to the diversification of our investments and their maturities, with the principle objectives of capital preservation, maintaining liquidity, and avoiding concentrations.

The following is a summary of available-for-sale securities as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 (in thousands):

As of December 31, 2014	Aggregate Cost Basis	Gross Unrealized Gains	Gross Unrealized Losses	Aggregate Fair Value
Corporate debt securities		_		
Total	\$ 2,102	\$ —	\$ (1) \$ 2,101

As of December 31, 2013	Aggregate	Gross		Gross		Aggregate		
As of December 31, 2013	Cost Basis	Unrealiz	zed Gains	Unrea	lized Losses	Fair Value		
Non-U.S. government securities	\$ 2,059	\$	_	\$	(1) \$ 2,058		
Certificates of deposit	3,000		_			3,000		
Corporate debt securities	5,530		1		_	5,531		
Total	\$ 10,589	\$	1	\$	(1) \$ 10,589		

As of December 31, 2014 and 2013, all of our marketable securities had scheduled maturities of less than one year. A majority of our marketable securities were at least AA rated, and all securities were at least A rated.

Investments in money market and similar short-term investments are recorded on our consolidated balance sheets as cash and cash equivalents.

As of December 31, 2014 and 2013, we did not have any marketable securities that were in an unrealized loss position for greater than 12 months.

Realized gains and losses are included as a component of other income, net in our consolidated statement of operations. For the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2012, realized gains on available-for-sale securities were insignificant. For the year ended December 31, 2013, realized gains on available-for-sale securities of \$0.4 million

have been reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income to other income, net. For the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, realized losses on available-for-sale securities were insignificant.

5. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are recorded at cost and consist of the following (dollars in thousands):

	Estimated		
	Useful Life	December 31,	December 31,
	(Years)	2014	2013
Building and improvements	35	\$ 21,879	\$ —
Land	_	1,100	_
Computer equipment	3 - 5	88,578	53,085
Office equipment	5 - 6	5,651	4,946
Furniture and fixtures	5 - 7	8,391	6,038
Leasehold improvements	3 – 11	17,758	8,723
Total property and equipment, gross		143,357	72,792
Less: Accumulated depreciation and amortization		(56,448)	(40,926)
Total property and equipment, net		\$ 86,909	\$ 31,866

Depreciation expense related to property and equipment for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 was \$19.9 million, \$11.9 million and \$9.4 million, respectively.

The increase in total property and equipment, net from December 31, 2013 to December 31, 2014 primarily relates to the property and equipment acquired as part of the Dealer.com acquisition, which was recorded at its estimated fair value of \$41.5 million. For further information, see Note 10.

6. Software and website development costs, net

Software and website development costs are recorded at cost and consist of the following (dollars in thousands):

	Estimated Useful Life	December 31,	December 31,	
	(Years)	2014	2013	
Software and website development costs	2 - 7	\$ 169,813	\$ 114,445	
Less: Accumulated depreciation and amortization		(78,667)	(51,932)	
Software and website development costs, net		\$ 91,146	\$ 62,513	

Amortization expense related to software and website development costs for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013, and 2012 was \$30.4 million, \$19.1 million, and \$13.9 million, respectively.

7. Intangible Assets

Intangible assets are recorded at estimated fair value and are amortized either ratably over their estimated useful lives or based upon the underlying cash flows. The gross book value, accumulated amortization and amortization periods of the intangible assets were as follows (dollars in thousands):

	December 31, 2014				December 31, 2013					
									Estimated Useful Life	
	Gross	Accumulate	Accumulated Net		cumulated Net Gross A		Accumulat			
	Book	Amortizatio	Amortization Bo		Book	Amortization		Book Value	(Vears)	
	Value	Amortizan			Value			DOOK Value	(Tears)	
Customer relationships	\$324,860	\$ (66,681)	\$ 258,179	\$115,293	\$ (37,099)	\$ 78,194	4 - 16	
Technology	267,400	(71,419)	195,981	78,720	(35,793)	42,927	4 - 8	
Trade names	76,970	(11,995)	64,975	12,560	(4,087)	8,473	3 - 10	
Non-compete agreements	5,740	(2,072)	3,668	8,200	(5,671)	2,529	3 - 6	
State DMV relationships	7,790	(4,391)	3,399	7,790	(3,159)	4,631	6 - 8	
Total	\$682,760	\$ (156,558)	\$ 526,202	\$222,563	\$ (85,809)	\$ 136,754		

Amortization expense related to intangibles for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 were \$86.2 million, \$31.5 million and \$28.3 million, respectively. During the year ended December 31, 2014, we recorded

additional amortization expense of \$10.7 million from charges relating to changes in expected asset use as we integrate solutions.

The gross book value of intangible assets as of December 31, 2013 has been updated to reflect purchase accounting adjustments for the CFM and Vintek acquisitions in the aggregate amount of a \$1.2 million increase. For further information on these acquisitions, see Note 10.

Amortization expense that will be charged to income for the subsequent five years and thereafter is as follows (in thousands):

2015	\$83,713
2016	75,347
2017	70,432
2018	63,219
2019	57,796
Thereafter	175,695
Total	\$526,202

8. Goodwill

The changes in the carrying amount of goodwill for the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013 is as follows (in thousands):

Goodwill, gross, as of December 31, 2012 Accumulated impairment losses as of December 31, 2012 Goodwill, net, as of December 31, 2012	\$270,646 — \$270,646	
Impact of change in Canadian dollar exchange rate Acquisition of Casey & Casey Acquisition of Customer Focused Marketing Acquisition of VINtek Acquisition of certain assets of Nexteppe Goodwill, gross, as of December 31, 2013	(1,850 9,029 7,299 29,145 2,197 \$316,466)
Accumulated impairment losses as of December 31, 2013 Goodwill, net, as of December 31, 2013	 \$316,466	
Impact of change in Canadian dollar exchange rate Acquisition of Dealer.com	(2,227 732,304)

Acquisition of ASR Pro 8,719 Goodwill, gross, as of December 31, 2014 \$1,055,262

Accumulated impairment losses as of December 31, 2014 -

Goodwill, net, as of December 31, 2014 \$1,055,262

The gross goodwill balance as of December 31, 2013 has been updated to reflect purchase accounting adjustments for the CFM and Vintek acquisitions in the aggregate amount of a \$0.8 million decrease. For further information on these acquisitions, see Note 10.

The result of our most recent annual assessment performed on October 1, 2014 did not indicate any impairment of goodwill.

9. Investments

Investments as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 consist of the following (in thousands):

Cost method investment	ecember 31, 2014 —	ecember 31, 2013 82,690
Equity method investment	34,662	36,628
Total investments	\$ 34,662	\$ 119,318

Cost method investment

In consideration for the sale of ALG in 2011, we received an equity interest in TrueCar with a value of \$82.5 million and acquired a warrant to purchase 6.3 million additional shares of TrueCar common stock. In September 2012, we exercised our warrant in TrueCar at a value of \$0.2 million based on an independent valuation approved by the board of directors of TrueCar. During the year ended December 31, 2012, the value decreased by \$6.3 million, due to a decrease in the remaining expected term and estimated share price. The value of the shares received upon net exercise was included within our cost method investment in TrueCar.

In February 2014, we signed agreements to sell all of our equity interest in TrueCar. We received proceeds of \$92.5 million from the sale of the shares, which had a carrying value of \$82.7 million. This resulted in a gain of \$6.8 million, net of taxes. The tax liability on the taxable gain of approximately \$58.8 million was reduced by the utilization of tax attributes for the year ended December 31, 2014.

Equity method investment

We own a 50% interest in Chrome Data Solutions and record in our consolidated statement of operations 50% of the net income of Chrome Data Solutions. Cash distributions, which are recorded as a reduction of our investment upon receipt, are based on a calculation considering results of operations and cash on hand and are generally received quarterly.

Our earnings from the equity method investment are reduced by amortization expense relating to the basis difference between the book basis of the contributed assets and the fair value of the investment recorded. This basis difference, based upon a valuation of the fair value of contributed assets, was \$15.5 million as of the contribution date. The basis difference is being recorded over the lives of the underlying assets which gave rise to the basis difference, which range from 3 to 10 years. The unrecorded basis difference as of December 31, 2014 is \$6.5 million, of which \$1.7 million will be recorded in 2015.

The change in our equity method investment for the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013 was as follows (in thousands):

	D	ecember 31, 2014	D	ecember 31, 2013	;
Beginning balance	\$	36,628	\$	40,118	
Share of net income		10,149		8,475	
Amortization of basis difference		(2,190)	(2,824)
Payable to partner		325		100	
Cash distributions received		(10,250)	(9,241)
Ending balance	\$	34,662	\$	36,628	

In connection with the contribution of the net assets of Chrome to Chrome Data Solutions on January 1, 2012, certain Chrome team members remained employed by Dealertrack through January 31, 2012. Their salary and related benefits were recorded in cost of revenue, research and development, and selling, general and administrative expenses. The reimbursement for these costs, in the amount of \$0.8 million, was recorded as a reduction of selling, general and administrative expenses for the year ended December 31, 2012.

During the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013, we incurred expenses of approximately \$0.8 million and \$0.3 million, respectively, for services received from, and earned income of, approximately \$0.4 million and \$0.2 million, respectively, for services performed for Chrome Data Solutions. The amounts were recorded as selling, general and administrative expenses and revenue, respectively.

We incur an annual data license fee payable to Chrome Data Solutions of \$0.5 million, which is recorded as cost of revenue.

The summarized audited financial information of Chrome Data Solutions is presented below (in thousands):

Condensed Balance Sheet

	De	ecember 31, 2014	De	ecember 31, 2013
Current assets	\$	13,992	\$	12,875
Non-current assets		31,021		31,871
Total assets	\$	45,013	\$	44,746
Current liabilities	\$	6,970	\$	6,257
Non-current liabilities		1,450		1,401
Total liabilities	\$	8,420	\$	7,658

Condensed Results of Operations

	Year Ended December 31,		
	2014	2013	2012
Revenue	\$48,771	\$47,900	\$44,846
Gross profit	36,081	33,853	30,908
Net income	20,298	16,951	10,303

10. Business Combinations

ASR Pro Acquisition

On July 1, 2014, we completed the acquisition of substantially all the assets of ASR Pro for approximately \$11.6 million in cash and approximately 48,000 shares of our common stock with a value of \$2.2 million, reflective of final working capital and other adjustments. Additionally, we have \$3.0 million of potential contingent consideration obligations, subject to future revenue results of the product. The fair value of contingent consideration at the date of acquisition was \$1.0 million.

The contingent consideration is revalued each reporting period, until settled, with the resulting gains or losses recorded in the consolidated statements of operations. We recorded expense of \$1.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2014 as a result of the increase in the estimated settlement of the contingent consideration from the estimated amount of \$1.0 million at the July 1, 2014 acquisition date.

ASR Pro is a leading provider of web-based electronic multipoint-inspection and fixed operations services for automotive dealerships. The acquisition expands our addressable market of software solutions to include the vehicle service and repair market.

We expensed approximately \$0.5 million of professional fees associated with the acquisition in the year ended December 31, 2014.

The issuance of approximately 48,000 shares as part of the consideration was reflected in common stock and additional paid in capital using the closing price of our common stock immediately before the close of the transaction. The increase to additional paid in capital was \$2.2 million.

This business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting, resulting in the total preliminary purchase price being allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed according to their fair values at the date of acquisition as follows (in thousands):

Current assets	\$574
Non-current assets	_
Intangible assets	5,890
Goodwill	8,719
Total assets acquired	15,183
Total liabilities assumed	(398)

Net assets acquired \$14,785

Goodwill represents the excess of the purchase price over the fair values of the acquired net tangible and intangible assets. In accordance with the provisions of FASB ASC 350, goodwill is not amortized but will be tested for impairment at least annually. The allocated value of goodwill primarily relates to the acquired workforce, as well as the anticipated synergies resulting from combining ASR Pro with our current products and processes. The acquired goodwill and intangible assets are deductible for tax purposes.

The amounts allocated to acquired intangible assets and their associated weighted-average useful lives, which were determined based on the period which the assets are expected to contribute directly or indirectly to our future cash flows, consist of the following:

		Weighted-
		Average
	Amount	Useful Life
	(In thousands)	(Years)
Customer relationships	\$ 400	8.0
Technology	4,900	6.0
Trade names	500	7.0
Non-compete agreements	90	5.0

Total acquired identifiable intangible assets \$ 5,890

The results of ASR Pro were included in our consolidated statement of operations from July 1, 2014, which was the acquisition date. ASR Pro revenue, which is primarily subscription-based, was \$2.1 million from the date of acquisition through December 31, 2014. We are unable to provide ASR Pro earnings since the date of acquisition as we do not have stand-alone earnings reporting for that business.

Dealer.com Acquisition

On March 1, 2014, we completed the acquisition of the outstanding equity of Dealer.com for \$620.8 million in cash and 8.7 million shares of our common stock for a total cost of \$1,092.0 million, reflective of final working capital and other adjustments.

Dealer.com is a leading provider of comprehensive digital marketing solutions and services for the automotive retail industry. Dealer.com is included within our Digital Marketing solutions.

We expensed approximately \$7.7 million of professional fees associated with the acquisition for the year ended December 31, 2014.

The issuance of approximately 8.7 million shares was recorded to common stock and additional paid in capital using the closing price of our stock immediately before the close of the transaction. The increase in additional paid in capital was approximately \$471.2 million.

This business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting, resulting in the total preliminary purchase price being allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed according to their fair values at the date of acquisition as follows (in thousands):

Current assets	\$143,064
Property and equipment	41,494
Non-current assets	416
Intangible assets	470,030
Goodwill	732,304
Total assets acquired	1,387,308
Liabilities assumed - current	(110,859)
Liabilities assumed - non-current	(184,420)
Net assets acquired	\$1,092,029

Current assets includes \$76.6 million of cash and \$40.0 million of accounts receivable. Assumed long term liabilities includes deferred tax liabilities of \$164.5 million, primarily relating to the future amortization of certain acquired intangibles.

Goodwill represents the excess of the purchase price over the fair values of the acquired net tangible and intangible assets. In accordance with the provisions of FASB ASC 350, goodwill is not amortized but will be tested for impairment at least annually. The allocated value of goodwill primarily relates to the acquired workforce, as well as the anticipated synergies resulting from combining Dealer.com with our current products and processes. The acquired goodwill and intangible assets are not deductible for tax purposes.

The amounts allocated to acquired intangible assets, and their associated weighted-average useful lives, which were determined based on the period which the assets are expected to contribute directly or indirectly to our future cash flows, consisted of the following:

	Weighted-
	Average
Amount	Useful Life
(In thousands)	(Years)
\$ 210,500	13.3
192,000	8.0
64,900	8.0
2,630	3.0
	(In thousands) \$ 210,500 192,000 64,900

Total acquired identifiable intangible assets \$ 470,030

The results of Dealer.com were included in our consolidated statement of operations from March 1, 2014, the date of acquisition. Dealer.com revenue, which is primarily subscription-based and advertising-based, was \$288.5 million from the date of acquisition through December 31, 2014. As we integrate our offerings, revenue from certain previous customers, including the historic Interactive solution, are reflected within the revenue of Dealer.com, which impacts comparison to historical amounts. We are unable to provide Dealer.com earnings since the date of acquisition as we do not have stand-alone earnings reporting for that business.

Nexteppe Business Solutions, Inc. Acquisition

On November 1, 2013, we acquired certain assets of Nexteppe Business Solutions, Inc. (Nexteppe) for approximately \$3.6 million in cash, reflective of final purchase price adjustments. Nexteppe expands our dealer website offerings and is now part of Digital Marketing.

We expensed approximately \$0.3 million of professional fees associated with the acquisition in the year ended December 31, 2013.

This business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting, resulting in the total purchase price being allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed according to their fair values at the date of acquisition. The allocated purchase price included \$1.3 million to customer relationships (with an estimated life of 5 years) and \$2.2 million to goodwill.

The allocated value of goodwill primarily relates to the anticipated synergies resulting from combining Nexteppe with our current products and processes. The acquired goodwill and intangible assets are deductible for tax purposes.

The results of Nexteppe were included in our consolidated statement of operations from the date of acquisition. Nexteppe revenue, which is primarily subscription-based, was \$0.3 million from the date of acquisition through December 31, 2013. We are unable to provide Nexteppe earnings since the date of acquisition as we do not have stand-alone earnings reporting for that business.

VINtek, Inc. Acquisition

On October 1, 2013, we acquired all the equity interests of VINtek, Inc. (Vintek) for \$49.5 million in cash and a \$4.0 million promissory note to be paid 18 months after closing. The purchase price is reflective of final working capital adjustments. Vintek is a provider of automotive collateral management, electronic lien and title (ELT) and consumer automotive finance processing services. The company offers a number of industry-leading services and solutions, including electronic vehicle title, tag and tax processing services. Vintek is now part of our Collateral Management solutions.

We accrued for payments to certain team members and former employees of Vintek related to continued employment that resulted in compensation expense of approximately \$2.1 million and \$0.7 million, which was recorded in our consolidated statement of operations during the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively.

We expensed approximately \$1.5 million of professional fees associated with the acquisition in the year ended December 31, 2013.

This business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting, resulting in the total purchase price being allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed according to their fair values at the date of acquisition as follows (in thousands):

Current assets \$5,113
Property and equipment 429
Intangible assets 32,720
Goodwill 29,145

Total assets acquired 67,407 Total liabilities assumed (13,884)

Net assets acquired \$53,523

Included in current assets was approximately \$1.7 million of cash acquired. The liabilities assumed includes a \$9.8 million deferred tax liability that relates to the future amortization of certain acquired intangibles.

The allocated value of goodwill primarily relates to the acquired workforce, as well as the anticipated synergies resulting from combining Vintek with our current products and processes. The acquired goodwill and the intangible assets are not deductible for tax purposes.

The amounts allocated to acquired intangible assets and their associated weighted-average useful lives, which were determined based on the period which the assets are expected to contribute directly or indirectly to our future cash flows, consist of the following:

		Weighted- Average
	Amount	Useful Life
	(In thousands)	(Years)
Customer relationships	\$ 26,700	12.0
Technology	4,500	5.0
Non-compete agreement	920	5.0
Trade names	600	5.0

Total acquired identifiable intangible assets \$ 32,720

The \$4.0 million promissory note bears interest at a rate of 1.83% and remains outstanding at December 31, 2014 as a result of an outstanding dispute.

The results of Vintek were included in our consolidated statement of operations from the date of acquisition. Vintek revenue, which is transaction-based, was \$4.0 million from the date of acquisition through December 31, 2013. We are unable to provide Vintek earnings since the date of acquisition as we do not have stand-alone earnings reporting for that business.

Customer Focused Marketing, Inc. Acquisition

On October 1, 2013, we acquired substantially all of the assets of Customer Focused Marketing, Inc. (CFM) for \$13.3 million in cash, reflective of final working capital adjustments. CFM provides customer relationship management (CRM) and marketing services to automotive dealers across the United States. Its offerings include a number of services and technology tools that help automotive dealerships better manage database marketing and customer communications, including prospects, sales, and service. In addition, CFM has a mobile platform featuring innovative capabilities for the iPad, iPhone and Android-based devices, in addition to a desktop, browser-based version of the solution. CFM is now part of our F&I solutions.

We expect to make payments to seller and certain former employees of CFM related to continued employment that may result in compensation expense of approximately \$2.5 million to be recorded in our consolidated statement of operations through March 2015.

We expensed approximately \$0.5 million of professional fees associated with the acquisition in the year ended December 31, 2013.

This business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting, resulting in the total purchase price being allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed according to their fair values at the date of acquisition as follows (in thousands):

Current assets	\$1,052
Intangible assets	4,960
Goodwill	7,299
Total assets acquired Total liabilities assumed	13,311 (48)

\$13,263

Net assets acquired

The allocated value of goodwill primarily relates to the acquired workforce, as well as the anticipated synergies resulting from combining CFM with our current products and processes. The acquired goodwill and intangible assets are deductible for tax purposes.

The amounts allocated to acquired intangible assets and their associated weighted-average useful lives, which were determined based on the period which the assets are expected to contribute directly or indirectly to our future cash flows, consist of the following:

		Weighted- Average
	Amount	Useful Life
	(In thousands)	(Years)
Technology	\$ 2,700	6.0
Customer relationships	1,170	8.0
Trade names	960	5.0
Non-compete agreement	130	5.0

Total acquired identifiable intangible assets \$ 4,960

The results of CFM were included in our consolidated statement of operations from the date of acquisition. CFM revenue, which is subscription-based, was \$1.7 million from the date of acquisition through December 31, 2013. We are unable to provide CFM earnings since the date of acquisition as we do not have stand-alone earnings reporting for that business.

In 2014, we recorded intangible impairment charges in the amount of \$1.6 million as a result of changes in expected asset use as we integrate solutions. The impairment charges are equal to the aggregate amount that the carrying value of the technology and trade names intangible assets exceeded their fair values, both determined using an income approach.

Casey & Casey NPS Inc. Acquisition

On April 1, 2013, we acquired substantially all the assets of Casey & Casey NPS, Inc. (doing business as "Auto Title Express") (Casey & Casey) for \$21.3 million in cash, reflective of final working capital adjustments.

Casey & Casey is Louisiana's first electronic general public license tag agency and is a provider of electronic vehicle registration, lien and title services, among other related services, in the state. This acquisition expands our transaction business and further strengthens our relationships with dealers and lenders. Casey & Casey is now part of our Registration & Titling solutions.

We expensed approximately \$0.4 million of professional fees associated with the acquisition in the year ended December 31, 2013.

This business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting, resulting in the total purchase price being allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed according to their fair values at the date of acquisition as follows (in thousands):

Current assets	\$5,633
Property and equipment	32
Non-current assets	15
Intangible assets	11,990
Goodwill	9,029

Total assets acquired 26,699 Total liabilities assumed (5,387)

Net assets acquired \$21,312

The allocated value of goodwill primarily relates to the acquired workforce, as well as the anticipated synergies resulting from combining Casey & Casey with our current products and processes. The acquired goodwill and intangible assets are deductible for tax purposes.

The amounts allocated to acquired intangible assets and their associated weighted-average useful lives, which were determined based on the period which the assets are expected to contribute directly or indirectly to our future cash

flows, consist of the following:

		Weighted- Average
	Amount	Useful Life
	(In thousands)	(Years)
Customer relationships	\$ 6,000	9.0
Technology	1,900	4.0
Trade names	1,900	10.0
State DMV relationships	1,600	8.0
Non-compete agreement	590	6.0

Total acquired identifiable intangible assets \$ 11,990

The results of Casey & Casey were included in our consolidated statement of operations from the date of acquisition. Casey & Casey revenue, which is primarily transaction-based, was \$6.5 million from the date of acquisition through December 31, 2013. We are unable to provide Casey & Casey earnings since the date of acquisition as we do not have stand-alone earnings reporting for that business.

iCONNECT DMS Business Acquisition

On November 1, 2012, Dealertrack Canada, Inc. acquired the assets of Ford Motor Company of Canada, Limited's (Ford) iCONNECT Direct DMS business for CAD \$6.9 million (USD \$6.9 million) in cash. As part of the agreement, we will assume control and own the administrative, sales, and support operations of Ford's iCONNECT Direct DMS in the Canadian provinces. In conjunction with the acquisition, we recorded a gain of \$0.6 million in other income relating to previously deferred revenue and costs.

We expensed approximately \$0.1 million of professional fees associated with the acquisition in the year ended December 31, 2012.

This business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting, resulting in the total purchase price being allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed according to their estimated fair values at the date of acquisition as follows (in thousands):

Current assets	\$91
Customer relationships (10 year economic life)	4,328
Goodwill	2,528

Total assets acquired Total liabilities assumed	6,947 —
Net assets acquired	\$6,947

The allocated value of goodwill primarily related to the anticipated synergies resulting from combining iCONNECT with our current processes. The acquired goodwill and intangible assets are deductible for tax purposes.

The results of iCONNECT DMS were included in our consolidated statement of operations from the date of acquisition. The incremental subscription services revenue from iCONNECT DMS was \$0.1 million from the date of acquisition through December 31, 2012. We are unable to provide iCONNECT DMS earnings since the date of acquisition as we do not have stand-alone earnings reporting for that business.

In 2014, we announced that we are exiting the Canadian DMS market. We recorded an intangible impairment in the amount of \$2.5 million in the year ended December 31, 2014. The impairment charge is equal to the amount that the carrying value of the customer relationships exceeded their fair value, determined using an income approach.

ClickMotive Acquisition

On October 1, 2012, Dealertrack, Inc. purchased all of the equity interests of ClickMotive LLC, a leading provider of interactive marketing solutions for the automotive retailing industry. The total consideration, which consisted of \$48.7 million, net of cash acquired, and \$0.3 million in contingent consideration, is reflective of final working capital adjustments.

The sellers were eligible to receive additional consideration of up to \$4.5 million, a portion of which was based upon the achievement of certain revenue performance targets in 2013. The fair value of the revenue contingent consideration was determined based upon probability-weighted revenue forecasts for the underlying period. The total contingent consideration was revalued each reporting period, with the resulting gains and losses recorded in the consolidated statements of operations. The fair value of the total contingent consideration as of the acquisition date was estimated at \$0.3 million. We estimated the fair value of the total contingent consideration as of December 31, 2013 and 2012 to be \$0.5 million and \$1.0 million, respectively. The consideration was settled in the second quarter of 2014 for \$0.3 million and no liability remains.

ClickMotive provides SaaS solutions to the automotive industry by offering a comprehensive digital marketing platform that combines the power of the web, mobile, social, search and video into one online marketing platform. ClickMotive is now part of Digital Marketing solutions.

We expensed approximately \$1.0 million of professional fees associated with the acquisition in the year ended December 31, 2012.

Additionally, we made payments to certain former employees of ClickMotive related to continued employment through June 2013 that resulted in compensation expense of approximately \$0.2 million and \$0.1 million in our consolidated statement of operations in 2013 and 2012, respectively.

This business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting, resulting in the total purchase price being allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed according to their estimated fair values at the date of acquisition as follows (in thousands):

Current assets	\$3,862
Property and equipment	810
Intangible assets	21,840
Goodwill	26,241
Total assets acquired	52,753
Total liabilities assumed	(2,897)
Net assets acquired	\$49,856

The allocated value of goodwill primarily related to the acquired workforce, as well as the anticipated synergies resulting from combining ClickMotive with our current products and processes. The acquired goodwill and intangible assets are deductible for tax purposes.

The amounts allocated to acquired intangible assets and their associated weighted-average useful lives, which were determined based on the period which the assets are expected to contribute directly or indirectly to our future cash flows, consist of the following:

		Weighted-
		Average
	Amount	Useful Life
	(In thousands)	(Years)
Customer relationships	\$ 12,500	10.0
Technology	7,600	8.0
Trade names	1,500	8.0
Non-compete agreement	240	5.0

Total acquired identifiable intangible assets \$ 21,840

The results of ClickMotive were included in our consolidated statement of operations from the date of acquisition. ClickMotive revenue, which is subscription-based, was \$4.4 million from the date of acquisition through December 31, 2012. We are unable to provide ClickMotive earnings since the date of acquisition as we do not have stand-alone earnings reporting for that business.

In 2014, we recorded intangible impairment charges in the amount of \$6.6 million as a result of changes in expected asset use as we integrate solutions. The impairment charges are equal to the aggregate amount that the carrying value of the technology and trade names intangible assets exceeded their fair values, both determined using an income approach.

1st Auto Transport Directory Acquisition

On August 1, 2012, Dealertrack, Inc. purchased all of the issued and outstanding shares of capital stock of 1st Auto Transport Directory, Inc., now known as Dealertrack CentralDispatch, Inc. for a cash purchase price of \$73.8 million, reflective of final working capital adjustments.

Dealertrack CentralDispatch delivers a comprehensive suite of vehicle transportation related solutions for auto dealers, brokers, shippers, and carriers within the U.S. and Canadian automotive retail markets. Dealertrack CentralDispatch's offerings include CentralDispatch.com, a leading business-to-business, subscription-based network for facilitating vehicle transportation, with more than 13,000 network subscribers; jTracker.com, a CRM and lead management tool for automotive transportation brokers; and MoveCars.com, an online advertising directories for the vehicle transportation industry. Dealertrack CentralDispatch is now part of our Inventory solution.

We expensed approximately \$0.9 million of professional fees associated with the acquisition for the year ended December 31, 2012.

This business combination was accounted for under the acquisition method of accounting, resulting in the total purchase price being allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed according to their estimated fair values at the date of acquisition as follows (in thousands):

Current assets \$224
Property and equipment 101
Intangible assets 25,340
Goodwill 48,350

Total assets acquired 74,015 Total liabilities assumed (215)

Net assets acquired \$73,800

The allocated value of goodwill primarily related to the acquired workforce, as well as the anticipated synergies resulting from combining Dealertrack CentralDispatch with our current products and processes. We made a 338(h)(10) election for tax purposes in connection with the transaction. As a result, the acquired goodwill and intangible assets are deductible for tax purposes.

The amounts allocated to acquired intangible assets and their associated weighted-average useful lives, which were determined based on the period which the assets are expected to contribute directly or indirectly to our future cash flows, consist of the following:

		Weighted-
		Average
	Amount	Useful Life
	(In thousands)	(Years)
Technology	\$ 14,200	7.0
Customer relationships	7,930	4.0
Trade names	2,800	7.0
Non-compete agreement	410	4.0

Total acquired identifiable intangible assets \$ 25,340

The results of Dealertrack CentralDispatch were included in our consolidated statement of operations from the date of acquisition. Dealertrack CentralDispatch revenue, which is subscription-based, was \$4.5 million from the date of acquisition through December 31, 2012. We are unable to provide Dealertrack CentralDispatch earnings since the date of acquisition as we do not have stand-alone earnings reporting for that business.

Unaudited Pro Forma Summary of Operations

The accompanying unaudited pro forma summary represents our consolidated results of operations as if the 2013 acquisitions of Casey & Casey, CFM, and Vintek had been completed as of January 1, 2012, and the 2014 acquisitions of Dealer.com and ASR Pro had been completed as of January 1, 2013. The unaudited pro forma financial results for 2014 reflect the results for year ended December 31, 2014, as well as the effects of the pro forma adjustments for the stated transactions in 2014. The unaudited pro forma financial results for 2013 reflect the results for the year ended December 31, 2013, as well as the effects of the pro forma adjustments for the stated transactions in both 2014 and 2013. Pro forma results of operations for the November 1, 2013 acquisition of the assets of Nexteppe have not been presented because they are not material to the consolidated statements of operations.

The unaudited pro forma financial information includes the accounting effects of the business combinations, including adjustments to the amortization of intangible assets, professional fees associated with the transactions, interest related to our term loan B credit facility, shares issued as part of acquisitions, and compensation expense related to amounts to be paid for continued employment. The unaudited pro forma information does not necessarily reflect the actual results that would have been achieved, nor is it necessarily indicative of our future consolidated results.

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2014	2	013		
	(in thousands,	except	per share data))	
Net revenue	\$ 902,959	\$	744,653		
Net loss	(17,742)	(20,837)	
Basic net loss per share	(0.33)	(0.40)	
Diluted net loss per share	(0.33)	(0.40)	

11. Accrued Liabilities - Other

A summary of the components of accrued liabilities – other as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 is as follows (in thousands):

	December 31, 2014	December 31, 2013
Professional fees	\$ 7,143	\$ 5,432
Interest payable	6,069	981
Digital marketing - advertising and direct service costs	6,021	385
Acquired contingent consideration	5,250	500
Acquisition related compensation	2,615	510
Customer deposits	2,903	2,368
Sales taxes	2,453	2,111
Revenue share	1,212	1,510
Computer and office equipment, furniture and fixtures	1,174	1,495
Income taxes payable	458	
State DMV transaction fees	756	695
Other	7,540	5,297
Total accrued liabilities – other	\$ 43,594	\$ 21,284

12. Long Term Debt

Our long term debt as of December 31, 2014 is comprised of the following (in thousands):

December 31, 2014

Term loan B credit facility \$ 539,349 Revolving credit facility 160,000 Senior convertible notes 178,906 Notes payable 8,308

Net carrying value \$ 886,563

Credit Agreement - 2014

On February 28, 2014, Dealertrack and one of our subsidiaries, Dealertrack Canada, Inc., entered into the 2014 Credit Agreement, which provides credit facilities aggregating \$800.0 million, including a \$575.0 million term loan B credit facility and a \$225.0 million revolving credit facility. The \$575.0 million proceeds of the term loan B credit facility were used to pay the cash consideration for the acquisition of Dealer.com, to pay in full interest amounts due under our 2011 Credit Agreement, to pay the fees and expenses related to the acquisition of Dealer.com and the refinancing of the 2011 Credit Agreement, and for general corporate purposes. The proceeds of the revolving credit facility, under which \$160.0 million have been borrowed related to the incadea acquisition, may be used for general corporate purposes of Dealertrack and its subsidiaries (including certain acquisitions, capital expenditures and investments). Up to \$25.0 million of the revolving credit facility may be used to obtain letters of credit, up to \$25.0 million of the revolving credit facility may be used to obtain swing line loans, and up to \$35.0 million of the revolving credit facility may be used to obtain revolving loans and letters of credit in Canadian Dollars. The 2011 Credit Agreement was terminated upon the closing of the 2014 Credit Agreement.

The 2014 Credit Agreement provides that, subject to certain conditions, we may request, at any time and from time to time, the establishment of one or more additional term loan facilities and/or the Borrowers may request increases to the revolving credit facility in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed the sum of (i) \$200 million plus (ii) an additional amount if, after giving effect to such additional amount on a pro forma basis, our consolidated first lien leverage ratio (the calculation of which is subject to certain adjustments for purposes of this test) does not exceed 4.0 to 1.0.

All our obligations under the 2014 Credit Agreement are unconditionally guaranteed by substantially all of our U.S. subsidiaries. The obligations of Dealertrack and the guarantors under the 2014 Credit Agreement and the related guaranties are secured by a first priority security interest in substantially all of the assets of Dealertrack and the guarantors, subject to certain customary exceptions. All obligations of Dealertrack Canada under the 2014 Credit Agreement are unconditionally guaranteed by substantially all of our Canadian subsidiaries and by Dealertrack and the guarantors. The obligations of Dealertrack Canada under the 2014 Credit Agreement are, and the obligations of any Canadian guarantor under the related guaranties will be, secured by a first priority security interest in substantially all of the assets of Dealertrack Canada, the Canadian guarantors, Dealertrack and the guarantors, subject to certain customary exceptions.

The 2014 Credit Agreement contains certain mandatory prepayments, representations and warranties, affirmative covenants, negative covenants and conditions that are customarily required for similar financings. The 2014 Credit Agreement includes, for the benefit of the revolving credit facility only, a financial covenant based on a maximum consolidated first lien leverage ratio. The 2014 Credit Agreement also contains customary events of default including, but not limited to, the failure to make payments of interest or principal under the 2014 Credit Agreement, the failure to comply with certain covenants and agreements specified in the 2014 Credit Agreement for a period of time after notice has been provided, the failure to pay certain other indebtedness, the acceleration of such other indebtedness and certain events of insolvency. If any event of default occurs, the principal, interest and any other monetary obligations on all the then outstanding amounts under the 2014 Credit Agreement may become due and payable immediately.

Term Loan B Credit Facility

The \$575.0 million term loan B credit facility has a maturity date of February 28, 2021. Interest on loans made under the term loan B credit facility accrues, at our option, at a rate per annum equal to (1) the ABR (as defined below) plus a margin ranging from 1.50% to 1.75% depending upon our consolidated first lien leverage ratio or (2) LIBOR for an interest period to be selected by us plus a margin ranging from 2.50% to 2.75% depending upon our consolidated first lien leverage ratio. For purposes of the term loan B credit facility, the ABR is subject to a floor of 1.75% per annum and LIBOR is subject to a floor of 0.75% per annum.

In conjunction with the issuance of the term loan B credit facility loans, approximately \$11.0 million of debt issuance costs were recorded as a debt discount and \$0.9 million of debt issuance costs were incurred and recorded on our

consolidated balance sheet as deferred financing costs.

On June 30, 2014, we made payments of \$26.4 million to reduce the outstanding balance which resulted in a loss on extinguishment of \$0.5 million, recorded within interest expense, representing the write-off of a portion of the previously recorded debt discount and deferred financing costs. The \$26.4 million payments included a \$1.4 million mandatory payment, as well as a voluntary payment of \$25.0 million. The additional payment of \$25.0 million was applied against mandatory prepayments in sequential order resulting in no required principal payments required to be made until the quarter ending December 31, 2018.

As of December 31, 2014, \$548.6 million of the term loan B credit facility remained outstanding. The interest rate per annum on the term loan B credit facility loans as of December 31, 2014 was 3.25%.

The net carrying amount of the liability component of the term loan B credit facility as of December 31, 2014 consisted of the following (in thousands):

December 31, 2014 \$548,563

Less: Unamortized discount 9,213

Principal amount

Net carrying value \$539,350

Total interest expense associated with the term loan B credit facility for the year ended December 31, 2014 consisted of the following (in thousands):

Year
Ended
December
31, 2014
Cash interest expense
Amortization of debt issuance costs and debt discount
Loss on extinguishment of debt

Year
Ended
December
31, 2014
\$ 16,500
1,363
518

Total interest expense \$ 18,381

Revolving Credit Facility – 2014

Our \$225.0 million revolving credit facility has a maturity date of February 28, 2019. Interest on loans made in U.S. Dollars under this 2014 revolving credit facility accrues, at our option, at a rate per annum equal to (1) the ABR plus a margin ranging from 0.50% to 1.25% depending upon our consolidated first lien leverage ratio or (2) LIBOR for an interest period to be selected by us plus a margin ranging from 1.50% to 2.25% depending upon our consolidated first lien leverage ratio. Interest on loans made in Canadian Dollars under this revolving credit facility accrues, at our option, at a rate per annum equal to (1) the ABR plus a margin ranging from 0.50% to 1.25% depending upon our consolidated first lien leverage ratio or (2) the CDOR Rate (as defined below) for an interest period to be selected by us plus a margin ranging from 1.50% to 2.25% depending upon our consolidated first lien leverage ratio.

The "ABR" is equal to (i) for loans denominated in U.S. Dollars, a fluctuating rate equal to the highest of (a) the prime rate, (b) ½ of 1% above the federal funds effective rate and (c) one-month LIBOR plus 1.0% and (ii) for loans denominated in Canadian Dollars, equal to the higher of (a) the Canadian prime rate and (b) the one-month CDOR Rate plus 1.0%. The "CDOR Rate" for any interest period is the rate equal to the sum of (a) the annual rate of interest determined with reference to the arithmetic average of certain discount rate quotations, plus (b) 0.10% per annum.

Commitment fees on the unused portion of the revolving credit facility accrue at a rate per annum ranging from 0.25% to 0.375% depending upon our consolidated first lien leverage ratio.

In conjunction with the closing of the 2014 revolving credit facility, \$4.9 million of debt issuance costs were incurred and recorded on our consolidated balance sheet as deferred financing costs.

As a result of the change in some of the financial institutions that participated in our 2011 revolving credit facility compared to our 2014 revolving credit facility, debt issuance costs of \$0.5 million relating to the 2011 revolving credit facility were written-off as interest expense. After the write-off, the remaining debt issuance costs from the 2011 revolving credit facility were \$0.8 million. The total remaining 2011 and 2014 revolving credit facility debt issuance costs of \$5.7 million will be amortized to interest expense over the 5 year term of the 2014 revolving credit facility, of which \$4.8 million remained unamortized at December 31, 2014.

Amortized debt issuance costs and interest expense related to the applicable commitment fee for our credit facilities for the year ended December 31, 2014 and 2013 are as follows (in thousands):

		December 31, 2014		December 31, 2013	
2014 and 2011 revolving credit facilities - commitment fees 2014 and 2011 revolving credit facilities - amortization of debt issuance costs	\$	746 1,554	\$	443 450	
Total	\$	2,300	\$	893	

As of December 31, 2014, we had \$160.0 million outstanding under our revolving credit facility and were in compliance with all covenants and financial ratios under the 2014 Credit Agreement. As of December 31, 2014, we had \$65.0 million available for borrowing under the revolving credit facility. The borrowing on our revolving credit facility was related to the acquisition of incadea, which closed in January 2015. See Note 21 for further details.

Senior Convertible Notes

On March 5, 2012, we issued \$200.0 million aggregate principal amount of 1.50% senior convertible notes in a private placement. In connection with the offering of the notes, we entered into privately negotiated convertible note hedge transactions with initial purchasers of the notes or their respective affiliates. The net proceeds from the offering were \$178.8 million after deducting the initial purchaser's fees and offering expenses, as well as the cost of the hedge transactions and warrant proceeds.

The notes are senior unsecured obligations, subordinated in right of payment to existing and future secured senior indebtedness. The notes bear interest at a coupon rate of 1.50% per year, payable semi-annually in cash on March 15 and September 15 of each year, beginning on September 15, 2012. We do not have the right to redeem the notes before maturity. The notes will mature on March 15, 2017, unless earlier repurchased or converted.

In the event of a fundamental change, including but not limited to delisting, liquidation, dissolution and other defined events, before maturity, the holders of the notes will have the ability to require us to repurchase all or any portion of their notes for cash at a repurchase price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes being repurchased plus any accrued and unpaid interest. If and only to the extent holders elect to convert the notes in connection with a make-whole fundamental change, there will be an increase in the conversion rate of a number of additional shares, which is based upon on the effective date of, and the price paid (or deemed paid) per share of our common stock in, such make-whole fundamental change. If holders of our common stock receive only cash in connection with certain make-whole fundamental changes, the price paid (or deemed paid) per share will be the cash amount paid per share. Otherwise, the price paid (or deemed paid) per share will be equal to the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock on the ten consecutive trading days before, but excluding, the effective date of such make-whole fundamental change.

Prior to October 15, 2016, the notes will be convertible only upon the occurrence of certain events and during certain periods, and thereafter, at any time until the second scheduled trading day immediately preceding the maturity date.

Upon conversion, holders will receive, at our discretion, cash, shares of our common stock, or a combination thereof. The initial conversion rate will be 26.7618 shares of our common stock (subject to customary adjustments) per \$1,000 principal amount of notes, which is equivalent to an initial conversion price of approximately \$37.37 per share of our common stock, which represents a conversion premium of approximately 33.50% to the closing sale price of \$27.99 per share of our common stock on February 28, 2012. In addition, following certain corporate transactions that occur before the maturity date, in certain circumstances, we will increase the conversion rate for a holder that elects to convert its notes in connection with such a corporate transaction.

A holder of the notes may convert the notes under the following circumstances: (i) before October 15, 2016, on any date during any calendar quarter beginning after June 30, 2012 (and only during such calendar quarter) if the closing sale price of our common stock was more than 130% of the then current conversion price for at least 20 trading days in the period of the 30 consecutive trading days ending on the last trading day of the previous calendar quarter; (ii) before October 15, 2016, if we distribute rights, options or warrants to all or substantially all holders of our common stock entitling them to purchase, for a period of 45 calendar days or less from the declaration date for such distribution, shares of our common stock at a price per share less than the average closing sale price of our common stock for the ten consecutive trading days immediately preceding, but excluding, the declaration date for such distribution; (iii) before October 15, 2016, if we distribute to all or substantially all holders of our common stock cash, other assets, securities or rights to purchase our securities (other than upon implementation of a rights plan) which distribution has a per share value exceeding 10% of the closing sale price of our common stock on the trading day immediately preceding the declaration date for such distribution, or if we engage in certain corporate transactions as described in the indenture for the notes; (iv) before October 15, 2016, during the five consecutive business-day period following any ten consecutive trading-day period in which the trading price per \$1,000 principal amount of notes for each trading day during such ten trading-day period was less than 98% of the closing sale price of our common stock for each trading day during such ten trading-day period multiplied by the then current conversion rate; or (v) on or after October 15, 2016, and on or before the second scheduled trading day immediately preceding the maturity date, without regard to the foregoing conditions.

In accordance with accounting guidance for debt with conversion and other options, we separately accounted for the liability and equity components of the notes. The estimated fair value of the liability component at the date of issuance was \$156.1 million, and was computed based on the fair value of similar debt instruments that did not include a conversion feature. The equity component of \$43.9 million was recognized as a debt discount and recorded as additional paid-in capital. The debt discount represents the difference between the \$200.0 million principal amount of the notes and the \$156.1 million estimated fair value of the liability component at the date of issuance. The debt discount will be amortized over the expected life of a similar liability without the equity component. We determined this expected life to be equal to the term of the notes, resulting in an amortization period for 5 years, ending March 15, 2017. The effective interest rate used to amortize the debt discount is approximately 6.75%, which was based on our estimated non-convertible borrowing rate of a similar liability without an equity component as of the date the notes were issued.

As of December 31, 2014, the "if-converted value" of the notes exceeded the principal amount by \$37.1 million.

Issuance costs of \$7.0 million related to the issuance of the notes were allocated to the liability and equity components in proportion to the allocation of the proceeds and accounted for as capitalized debt issuance costs and equity issuance costs, respectively. The amount allocated to capitalized debt issuance costs was \$5.4 million. As of December 31, 2014, total capitalized debt issuance costs remaining to be amortized to interest expense were \$2.6 million.

The net carrying amount of the liability component of the notes as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 consists of the following (in thousands):

	D	ecember 31, 2014	D	ecember 31, 2013
Principal amount	\$	200,000	\$	200,000
Unamortized discount		21,094		29,683
Net carrying value	\$	178,906	\$	170,317

Total interest expense associated with the notes consisted of the following for the year ended December 31, 2014 and 2013 (in thousands):

	Year Ended	December 31,
	2014	2013
Cash interest expense (1.50% coupon rate)	\$ 3,000	\$ 3,000
Amortization of debt discount	8,589	8,037
Amortization of debt issuance costs	1,063	995
Total	\$ 12,652	\$ 12,032

In connection with the offering of the notes, we entered into privately negotiated convertible note hedge transactions with initial purchasers of the notes or their respective affiliates (the hedge counterparties). The convertible note hedge transactions will cover, subject to customary anti-dilution adjustments, the number of shares of our common stock that will initially underlie the notes and are intended to reduce the potential dilutive impact of the conversion feature of the notes. We have also entered into separate privately negotiated warrant transactions with the hedge counterparties.

The convertible note hedge will terminate upon the earlier of the maturity date of the notes or the first day the notes are no longer outstanding. We paid \$43.9 million for the convertible note hedges, which were recorded as a reduction to additional paid-in capital.

The warrant transactions have an initial strike price of approximately \$46.18 per share, and may be settled in cash or shares of our common stock, at our option. The warrant transactions will have a dilutive effect to the extent that the market price per share of our common stock exceeds the applicable strike price of the warrants. Proceeds received from the warrant transactions totaled \$29.7 million and were recorded as additional paid-in capital. The warrants expire at various dates during 2017.

The convertible note hedge and warrants are both considered indexed to our common stock and classified as equity; therefore, the convertible note hedge and warrants are not accounted for as derivative instruments.

It is our intent to settle the par value of the notes in cash, and we expect to have the liquidity to do so based upon cash on hand, net cash flows from operations, and our credit facility. As a result, there would be no potential impact to diluted earnings per share unless the average share price of our common stock for the respective periods exceeds the conversion price of \$37.37, with additional dilution if the average share price exceeds the warrant strike price of \$46.18.

For the year ended December 31, 2014, the average share price of our common stock exceeded the conversion price of \$37.37, which resulted in additional dilution of 0.9 million shares to our diluted loss per share calculation for the year. However, due to the net loss for the year, the 0.9 million shares were excluded from the diluted loss per share calculation as they would have been antidilutive. The average share price of our common stock also exceeded the conversion price of \$37.37 for the first, second, third, and fourth quarters of 2014, and for the third and fourth quarter of 2013.

For the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013, the average share price of our common stock did not exceed the warrant strike price of \$46.18, and therefore there was no impact to diluted earnings (loss) per share for the respective periods. The average share price of our common stock did exceed the warrant strike price of \$46.18 for the first quarter of 2014 only. The average share price of our common stock did not exceed the warrant strike price of \$46.18 for any quarter in 2013.

Notes Payable

In conjunction with the acquisition of Dealer.com, we acquired three promissory notes for which the aggregate outstanding amount is \$8.9 million at December 31, 2014.

In April 2007, Dealer.com entered into two promissory notes in connection with construction financing. The first note had an original principal balance of \$4.3 million. This note was amended in May 2011 and February 2014. The amended note is payable in monthly principal payments plus interest at 4.0% through May 2017. Thereafter, through maturity in October 2028, the note is payable in monthly installments, including interest at the average U.S. Treasury security rate (10 year constant maturity) plus 1.4%. The U.S. Treasury security rate was 2.17% as of December 31, 2014. The agreement provides for a prepayment penalty of 3.0% if the first note payable is refinanced before the maturity date in October 2028.

The second note had an original principal balance of \$1.4 million and provides for monthly principal payments plus interest at 6.875% through October 2015. The second note was subsequently amended in May 2011 to reduce the interest rate to a fixed rate of 3.5%. A prepayment fee of 3.0% will be required if we refinance the second note before maturity in October 2015.

In connection with certain building improvements made in August 2010, additional financing was obtained in the form of a \$6.4 million industrial development revenue bond from the State of Vermont, acting through the Vermont Economic Development Authority. The bond is payable in monthly installments, including interest at approximately 3.8%, with a final lump-sum payment of \$3.8 million due at maturity in September 2020. We have the right to prepay the outstanding balance at any time subject to a prepayment penalty. The prepayment penalty is a variable amount that is equal to the difference in the interest rate on the note as compared to a market rate index, as defined (which is 2.41% as of December 31, 2014), over the remaining period of the note. Under the terms of the agreement, we are required to comply with certain financial and reporting covenants. As of December 31, 2014, we were in compliance with these covenants.

The fair values of the acquired notes payable were assessed and it was determined that fair value approximated carrying value. As a result, no adjustment was recorded to carrying value in purchase accounting.

13. Retirement Plans

U.S. team members are eligible to participate in a 401(k) plan which covers substantially all team members meeting certain age requirements in accordance with section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code. Under the provisions of the 401(k) plan, we have the ability to make matching contributions equal to a percentage of the employee's voluntary contribution, as well as an additional matching contribution at year end and a non-elective contribution.

As of December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, we elected to make additional matching contributions covering all team members who were active participants on the last day of the plan year in the amount of \$0.5 million, \$0.8 million and \$0.8 million, respectively, or approximately 11%, 36% and 52% of matching contributions made during the year, respectively.

Total contributions under the plan for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 were \$5.2 million, \$3.1 million and \$2.3 million, respectively.

Canadian team members are eligible to participate in a registered retirement savings plan (RRSP) which covers all full time team members. Under the provisions of the RRSP, we are required to match 100% of employee contributions to the plan up to 6% of eligible earnings. Our contributions under the RRSP for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 were \$0.6 million, \$0.6 million and \$0.5 million, respectively.

14. Stock Option and Deferred Compensation Plans

Fifth Amended and Restated 2005 Incentive Award Plan

Currently, we grant stock options, performance stock units, and restricted stock units, under the 2005 Incentive Award Plan. There is an aggregate of 19.3 million shares authorized for issuance under the 2005 Plan. As of December 31, 2014, there are 5.6 million shares available for future issuance.

The following summarizes stock-based compensation expense by impact to statement of operations line item and by award type, respectively, for the three years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 (in thousands):

	Year End	led Decem	ber 31,
	2014	2013	2012
Cost of revenue	\$1,016	\$1,039	\$886
Research and development	3,072	2,520	2,292
Selling, general and administrative	12,986	10,832	10,414
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$17,074	\$14,391	\$13,592
	Year End	led Decem	ber 31,
	2014	2013	2012
Stock options	\$4,567	\$4,020	\$4,608
Restricted stock units	10,131	8,223	7,101
Performance stock units	2,376	2,148	1,883
Total stock-based compensation expense	\$17,074	\$14,391	\$13,592

As further described in Notes 1 and 17, we reclassified approximately \$2.5 million and \$2.3 million of stock-based compensation expense for the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively, previously recorded in cost of revenue, product development, and selling, general and administrative expenses, to research and development.

Stock Options

The following table summarizes the activity under our stock option plans as of December 31, 2014:

Edgar Filing: Dealertrack Technologies, Inc - Form 10-K

	Number of Options			eighted rerage	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
	(in thousands)]	Ex	ercise Price	(in years)	(in thousands)
Outstanding as of January 1, 2014	3,513	9	\$	20.50		
Options granted	346			52.74		
Options exercised	(1,136)		20.55		
Options forfeited	(54)		34.39		
Options expired	(25)		31.17		
Outstanding as of December 31, 2014	2,644	9	\$	24.31	3.02	\$ 55,808
Vested and expected to vest as of December 31, 2014	2,628		\$	24.18	3.00	\$ 55,730
Options exercisable as of December 31, 2014	1,936	9	\$	18.77	2.14	\$ 49,459

The exercise prices range from \$9.00 to \$41.40 for stock options outstanding and exercisable for the year ended December 31, 2014. The aggregate intrinsic value of options outstanding, vested and unvested expected to vest, and exercisable, represents the total pre-tax intrinsic value, based on our closing stock price.

The intrinsic value of the stock options exercised during the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 was approximately \$31.6 million, \$12.8 million and \$11.3 million, respectively.

Restricted Common Stock Units and Performance Stock Units

The following table summarizes the status of the non-vested shares of restricted common stock units and performance stock units as of December 31, 2014:

	Restricted	n Stock Units	Performance Ste		tock Units			
	Number of		Weighted		Number of		W	eighted
	Awards		Average Grant		Awards		A	verage Grant
	(in thousands	s)	Da	ate Fair Value	(in thousand	ds)	D	ate Fair Value
Non-vested awards as of January 1, 2014	946		\$	26.20	270		\$	25.25
Awards granted	302			51.62	45			60.83
Awards vested	(332)		24.42	(119)		20.45
Awards cancelled/expired/forfeited	(62)		34.42	_			_
Adjustment for performance achieved				_	19			45.36
Non-vested awards as of December 31, 2014	854		\$	35.29	215		\$	37.17

The total fair value for restricted common stock units and performance stock units that vested during the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, are as follows (in thousands):

	December 31,			
	2014	2013	2012	
Restricted common stock units	\$8,116	\$7,104	\$9,285	
Performance stock units	\$1,975	\$1,658	\$	

Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP)

For team members eligible to participate on the first date of an offering period, the purchase price of shares of common stock under the ESPP is 95% of the fair market value of the shares on the last day of the offering period, which is the date of purchase. As of December 31, 2014, there are 1,500,000 shares of common stock reserved, 458,327 shares issued and 1,041,673 shares available for future issuance under the ESPP. Beginning in the quarterly offering period ending March 31, 2015, the discount increased from 5% to 15%. This 15% discount will be recorded as stock based compensation expense in future periods.

Employees' Deferred Compensation Plan

The Employees' Deferred Compensation Plan is a non-qualified retirement plan that allows a select group of our management to elect to defer certain bonuses that would otherwise be payable to the employee. Amounts deferred under the Employees' Deferred Compensation Plan are general liabilities of ours and are represented by bookkeeping accounts maintained on behalf of the participants. Such accounts are deemed to be invested in share units that track the value of our common stock. Distributions will generally be made to a participant following the participant's

termination of employment or other separation from service, following a change of control if so elected, or over a fixed period of time elected by the participant before the deferral. Distributions will generally be made in the form of shares of our common stock. As of December 31, 2014, 150,000 shares of common stock are reserved, 2,177 deferred stock units were recorded under a memo account and have since been distributed and 147,823 shares of common stock are available for distribution under the Employees' Deferred Compensation Plan.

Directors' Deferred Compensation Plan

The Directors' Deferred Compensation Plan is a non-qualified retirement plan that allows each board member to elect to defer certain fees that would otherwise be payable to the director. Amounts deferred under the Directors' Deferred Compensation Plan are general liabilities of ours and are represented by bookkeeping accounts maintained on behalf of the participants. Such accounts are deemed to be invested in share units that track the value of our common stock. Distributions will generally be made to a participant following the participant's termination of service, following a change of control if so elected, or over a fixed period of time elected by the participant before the deferral. Distributions will generally be made in the form of shares of our common stock. As of December 31, 2014, 75,000 shares of common stock are reserved, with 46,290 deferred stock units recorded under a memo account and 28,710 deferred stock units distributed under the Director's Deferred Compensation Plan. Deferred stock units, as permitted under the plan, are now reserved out of the Stock Option Plan with 5,854 deferred stock units recorded under a memo account and 1,026 deferred stock units distributed as of December 31, 2014.

Performance Stock Units (PSUs)

PSUs are granted annually to certain executive officers of the company. The actual number of PSUs to be delivered is subject to adjustment ranging from 0% (threshold) to 150% (maximum) based solely upon the achievement of certain performance targets and other vesting conditions. One performance stock award is the equivalent of one share of common stock.

The following table summarizes, by performance award type, the potential threshold and maximum stock units:

	Threshold		Maximu	n	Threshold	1	Maximun	1	Threshold	l]	Maxim	um
	TSR		TSR		Revenue		Revenue		ANI		ANI	
2014 Plan	25	%	150	%	25	%	150	%				
2013 Plan	25	%	150	%	25	%	150	%				
2012 Plan	0	%	150	%			_		25	%	125	%
2011 Plan	0	%	150	%			_		25	%	125	%
2010 Plan	0	%	150	%			_		25	%	125	%

For 2014 and 2013, each individual's award was allocated 50% to achieving revenue targets for the year in which the award was granted (Revenue Performance Award), and 50% to the total stockholder return (TSR) of our common stock as compared to other companies in the NASDAQ Software Index in the aggregate for a three year period including the fiscal year in which the award was granted, as well as the two subsequent fiscal years (TSR Performance Award).

For 2012, 2011 and 2010, each individual's award was allocated 50% to achieving adjusted net income (ANI) targets for the year in which the award was granted (ANI Performance Award), and 50% to the total stockholder return (TSR) of our common stock as compared to other companies in a specific NASDAQ Index in the aggregate for a three year period including the fiscal year in which the award was granted, as well as the two subsequent fiscal years (TSR Performance Award). The TSR awards granted in 2010 and 2011 were measured against the NASDAQ Internet Index and the TSR awards granted in 2012 were measured against the NASDAQ Software Index.

The awards will be earned based upon our achievement of the respective TSR and revenue or ANI targets, but will not vest unless the grantee remains continuously employed in active service through the end of February of the third year following the grant date (approximately 36 months after date of grant). The performance stock units are subject to forfeiture if the company's performance goals are not achieved.

We value the TSR Performance Awards using a Monte Carlo simulation option pricing model. TSR awards are expensed on a straight-line basis, starting at the date of grant, over the applicable service period. As long as the service condition is satisfied, the expense is not reversed, even in the event the TSR Performance Award targets are not achieved.

Historically, revenue and ANI awards were expensed starting in the month of grant, as it was deemed probable that we will achieve a portion of the targets for the respective grant. Cumulative and prospective expense on the Revenue and ANI Performance awards are adjusted as the estimated level of performance against target changes.

The following table summarizes, by performance award type, the status of PSUs for grants during the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012:

TSR Performance Awards

Adjusted Number of

Edgar Filing: Dealertrack Technologies, Inc - Form 10-K

	Target		Percent of	•	PSUs Based on	End of	
	Number	Cancelled	Goal		Goal	Measurement	
Grant Date	of PSUs	PSUs	Achieved		Achievement	Period	Vest Date
2/26/2014**	20,110	_	*			12 /31/2016	2 /28/2017
3/4/2013	35,065	_	*			12 /31/2015	2 /28/2016
2/28/2012	35,495	_	119	%	42,236	12 /31/2014	1 /31/2015
2/24/2011	43,290	***	150	%	64,934	12 /31/2013	1 /31/2014

Revenue Performance Awards

					Adjusted		
					Number of		
	Target		Percent of		PSUs Based on	End of	
	Number	Cancelled	Goal		Goal	Measurement	
Grant Date	of PSUs	PSUs	Achieved		Achievement	Period	Vest Date
2/26/2014**	25,202		147	%	37,043	12 /31/2014	2 /28/2017
3/4/2013	36,948	_	118	%	43,596	12 /31/2013	2 /28/2016

ANI Performance Awards

				Adjusted		
				Number of		
	Target		Percent of	PSUs Based on	End of	
	Number	Cancelled	Goal	Goal	Measurement	
Grant Date	of PSUs	PSUs	Achieved	Achievement	Period	Vest Date
2/28/2012	35,495	_	103 %	36,556	12 /31/2012	1 /31/2015
2/24/2011	43,290	***	125 %	54,111	12 /31/2011	1 /31/2014

^{* -} The TSR measurement period is not yet complete.

^{**} - In 2014, grant dates of 2/26/2014, 3/1/2014 are 8/18/2014 are presented together. The terms of each award were the same.

^{*** -} In 2011, 4,630 of TSR performance awards and 4,630 of 2011 ANI Performance Awards were cancelled and subsequently reissued.

The total grant date fair value of the Revenue Performance Awards granted during the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013 was \$1.4 million and \$1.1 million, respectively. The total grant date fair value of the ANI Performance Awards granted during the year ended December 31, 2012 was \$1.0 million. The total grant date fair value of the TSR Performance Awards granted during the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 was \$1.4 million, \$1.1 million and \$1.0 million, respectively.

The expense recorded to performance stock units, which includes expense related to the Revenue Performance Awards, the ANI Performance Awards and the TSR Performance Awards, for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 is as follows (in thousands):

	Decemb 2014	· · · · · ·	2012
TSR Performance Awards Revenue Performance Awards ANI Performance Awards	\$1,111 885 380	\$1,013 395 740	\$1,051 — 832
Total	\$2,376	\$2,148	\$1,883

A summary of the unamortized stock-based compensation expense and associated weighted average remaining amortization periods for stock options, restricted stock units and performance stock units is as follows (in thousands):

	Unamortized	Weighted
	Stock-Based	Average
	Compensation	Amortization
	Expense	Period
	(in thousands)	(in years)
Stock options	\$ 8,503	2.40
Restricted stock units	\$ 19,248	2.13
Performance stock units	\$ 3,420	1.03

The income tax benefit related to stock-based compensation expense for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, was \$6.4 million, \$5.2 million, and \$5.0 million, respectively.

15. Income Taxes

The components of our income before provision for income taxes for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, is as follows (in thousands):

	December 31, 2014 2013 2012		
United States	\$(42,925)	\$(8,694)	\$21,091
Canada	14,267	13,261	11,612

Total income before provision for income taxes \$(28,658) \$4,567 \$32,703

The components of our (provision for) benefit from income taxes for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, is as follows (in thousands):

	December 2014	31, 2013	2012
Current tax:	2011	2013	2012
Federal	\$(11,066)	\$(4,993)	\$(6,859)
State and local	(3,997)	(1,155)	(1,767)
Canada	(4,669)	(3,864)	(2,872)
Total current tax	(19,732)	(10,012)	(11,498)
Deferred tax:			
Federal	26,871	8,892	(1,131)
State and local	2,982	2,069	729
Canada	1,268	378	(349)
Total deferred tax	31,121	11,339	(751)
(Provision for) benefit from income taxes, net	\$11,389	\$1,327	\$(12,249)

Deferred income taxes reflect the net tax effects of temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes using enacted tax rates in effect in the year in which the differences are expected to reverse.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 consisted of the amounts shown below (in thousands):

	December 31,	
	2014	2013
Deferred tax assets:		
Net operating loss carryforwards	\$34,313	\$8,877
Stock-based compensation	16,587	17,525
Acquired intangibles	2,902	8,010
Tax credits	9,554	4,433
Capital loss	_	673
Deferred revenue	3,932	3,495
Sales and receivables allowances	2,679	2,469
Other	7,966	4,540
Total deferred tax assets	77,933	50,022
Deferred tax liabilities:		
Acquired Intangibles	(171,593)	(24,698)
Capitalized software and website development	(23,142)	(10,532)
Depreciation and amortization	(14,567)	(8,640)
Investments in disposed subsidiaries	(10,826)	(28,595)
Other	(4,439)	(5,342)
Total deferred tax (liabilities)	(224,567)	(77,807)
Deferred tax (liabilities), net	(146,634)	(27,785)
Deferred tax asset valuation allowance	(1,174)	(3,270)
Total deferred tax (liabilities), net	\$(147,808)	\$(31,055)

Our net deferred tax liability was the result of temporary differences between book and tax accounting. Deferred tax assets are recognized subject to managements judgment that realization is more likely than not. Our ability to realize a deferred tax asset is based on our ability to generate sufficient future taxable income. The establishment of a valuation allowance requires an assessment of both positive and negative evidence on a jurisdiction-by-jurisdiction basis and reflects that likelihood of realization of the deferred tax assets.

Due to Acquirees

As part of the purchase agreement of Dealer.com, tax benefits for periods prior to closing remain the benefit of the sellers. Prior year Dealer.com filings were amended to carryback certain tax benefits generated from the closing of the transaction, resulting in a receivable of \$19.3 million. This receivable is reflected as prepaid income tax within prepaid expenses and other current assets, as well as a liability to the seller within due to acquires on our consolidated balance sheet. We are required to remit the tax benefit to sellers when received.

Valuation Allowance

Our deferred tax assets have been reduced in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718, *Compensation – Stock Compensation*. As such, foreign tax credit carryforwards of \$0.9 million and \$1.3 million as of December 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively, and net operating losses of \$4.3 million as of December 31, 2014 and \$7.2 million as of December 31, 2013, which decreased as a result of the Internal Revenue Service audit for years 2009 through 2011, were not recorded as deferred tax assets. Instead, such amounts will be recorded as an addition to stockholders' equity and will reduce current taxes payable, in the amounts of approximately \$2.5 million as of December 31, 2014 and approximately \$4.0 million as of December 31, 2013, if and when the carryovers and net operating losses are utilized.

As of December 31, 2014, our remaining deferred tax valuation allowance of \$1.2 million relates to separate state net operating losses. As of December 31, 2013, our remaining deferred tax valuation allowance of \$3.3 million consisted of \$1.2 million for foreign tax credits, \$1.4 million for separate state net operating losses and \$0.7 million for capital loss carry forward and other adjustments.

As of December 31, 2014 and 2013, we had U.S. federal net operating loss carryforwards of \$75.9 million and \$25.6 million, respectively, of which \$71.6 million of the current loss carryforwards are subject to limitation under Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code. These losses are available to reduce future taxable income and expire in varying amounts beginning in 2019. We have state net operating losses which expire at various times and amounts through 2033. We maintain a portion of the valuation allowance on the state net operating losses.

As of December 31, 2014 and 2013, we had U.S. federal foreign tax credit carryovers of \$2.6 million and \$1.2 million, respectively. These credits are available to offset future federal income tax subject to limitation and expire in varying amounts beginning in 2019. All Canadian net operating loss carryforwards from prior periods were fully utilized.

Effective Tax Rate

The analysis of the effective tax rate for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, is as follows:

	December 31,		
	2014	2013	2012
Pre-tax book income	35.0%	35.0 %	35.0%
State taxes	0.5	(7.5)	2.5
Foreign rate differential	5.6	(25.3)	(2.6)
Non-deductible expenses	(2.1)	7.3	0.5
Valuation allowance	6.6	(19.0)	(0.5)
Deferred tax liability impact of disposals and contributions	_	_	3.7
Adjust tax balances for filed returns	(0.1)	(2.2)	(0.6)
Transaction costs	(6.3)	9.9	
General business and other tax credits	5.8	(33.9)	_
Executive compensation	(1.7)	7.8	0.8
State rate change	(3.7)	_	(1.5)
Other	0.1	(1.2)	0.2
Total	20.70	(20.1)0/	27.50/
Total	39.7%	(29.1)%	37.5%

The change in effective tax rate for 2014 from 2013 is primarily due to the benefit from general business credits, changes in earnings mix, and the change in the state tax rate applied to our deferred tax assets and liabilities as a result of the Dealer.com acquisition, an increase in capitalized, non-deductible deal costs associated with acquisitions, and decreases in valuation allowances. The change in effective tax rate for 2013 from 2012 is primarily due to the benefit from general business credits, changes in earnings mix, and the decrease in valuation allowance, including the impact of approved federal filing adjustments. The impact of amounts included in "Other" does not include any additional significant activity impacting the effective tax rate.

Foreign Taxes

We have not provided for U.S. federal income taxes and foreign withholding taxes on \$42.4 million of foreign subsidiaries' undistributed earnings as of December 31, 2014 because such earnings are intended to be indefinitely reinvested. The amount of deferred taxes on the temporary differences related to investments in foreign subsidiaries is not practicable to determine at this time. Permanently reinvested earnings will be used to support our personnel costs as well as costs of our Canadian product offerings, including future development and acquisitions. We believe our current U.S. cash balances and our credit facility provide appropriate liquidity for U.S. operations.

Other

We do not expect any significant increase or decrease in our unrecognized tax benefits within the next 12 months. We account for provisions for uncertain tax positions in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 740, which specifies the way public companies are to account for uncertainty in income taxes and prescribes the methodology for recognizing, reversing, and measuring the tax benefits of a tax position taken, or expected to be taken, in a tax return. Our adoption of FASB ASC Topic 740 did not result in any change to the level of our liability for uncertain tax positions, and there was no adjustment to our retained earnings for the cumulative effect of an accounting change.

We file a consolidated U.S. income tax return and tax returns in various state and local jurisdictions. The Internal Revenue Service concluded a review of our consolidated federal income tax returns through December 31, 2011. We have agreed to various adjustments which were included in the provision for income taxes for the year ended December 31, 2013. New York concluded its review of our state tax returns through December 31, 2010, with no significant adjustments. California concluded its review of our amended returns filed for 2004, 2005 and 2006. In addition, the appeal on Pennsylvania's assessment to our 2007, 2008 and 2009 tax return filings has been concluded, with no significant adjustments. Certain of our subsidiaries also file income tax returns in Canada. The Canadian Revenue Agency completed its review of our 2009 and 2010 tax return filings with no significant adjustments. Our other significant taxing jurisdictions are closed for years before 2009.

Interest and penalties, if any, related to tax positions taken in our tax returns are recorded in interest expense and general and administrative expenses, respectively, in our consolidated statement of operations. As of December 31, 2014 and 2013, accrued interest and penalties related to tax positions taken on our tax returns is approximately \$0.2 million and \$0.1 million, respectively.

A year-over-year reconciliation of our liability for uncertain tax positions is as follows (in thousands):

Balance as of December 31, 2011	\$793
Additions	226
Expired statute of limitations / settlements	(136)
Balance as of December 31, 2012	\$883
Additions	292
Expired statute of limitations / settlements	(249)
Balance as of December 31, 2013	\$926
Additions	822
Expired statute of limitations / settlements	(187)
Balance as of December 31, 2014	\$1,561

As of December 31, 2014, approximately \$1.2 million of the liability for uncertain tax positions recorded in our balance sheet would affect our effective rate upon resolution of the uncertain tax positions.

16. Segment Information

The segment information provided in the table below is reported consistent with our method of internal reporting. Operating segments are defined as components of an enterprise for which separate financial information is available that is evaluated regularly by the chief operating decision maker in deciding how to allocate resources and in assessing performance. The chief operating decision maker reviews information at a consolidated level, as such we have one reportable segment. For enterprise-wide disclosure, we are organized primarily on the basis of service lines, transaction services, subscription services, and advertising and other revenues.

Revenue earned in Canada for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012 was approximately 6%, 9% and 10% of our total net revenue, respectively. Long-lived assets in Canada were \$32.3 million, \$39.7 million and \$44.8 million as of December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

Supplemental disclosure of revenue by service type for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, is as follows (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,			
	2014	2013	2012	
Subscription services revenue	\$346,756	\$181,731	\$145,148	
Transaction services revenue	332,641	276,861	225,011	
Advertising and other revenue	175,018	22,942	18,713	
Total net revenue	\$854,415	\$481,534	\$388,872	

17. Operating Expense Reclassifications

As further described in Note 1, we assessed the presentation of costs within operating expenses and determined that research and development expenses should be separately presented on our consolidated statements of operations. The reconciliations of operating expenses for historical periods are presented in the following tables (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31, 2013				
Operating Expenses:	Historic	Adjustment	Adjusted		
Cost of revenue	\$277,580	\$(67,654) \$209,926		
Product development	15,201	(15,201) —		
Research and development		76,258	76,258		
Selling, general and administrative	177,699	6,597	184,296		
Total operating expenses	\$470,480	\$	\$470,480		
	Year End	ded Decembe	r 31, 2012		
Operating Expenses:	Year End Historic	ded Decembe Adjustmen	,		
Operating Expenses: Cost of revenue			,		
	Historic	Adjustmen \$ (45,223	t Adjusted		
Cost of revenue	Historic \$220,695	Adjustmen \$ (45,223	t Adjusted		
Cost of revenue Product development	Historic \$220,695	Adjustmen \$ (45,223 (11,732	Adjusted) \$175,472) —		
Cost of revenue Product development Research and development	Historic \$220,695 11,732	Adjustmen \$ (45,223 (11,732 53,616	Adjusted) \$175,472) — 53,616		
Cost of revenue Product development Research and development	Historic \$220,695 11,732	Adjustmen \$ (45,223 (11,732 53,616	Adjusted) \$175,472) — 53,616		

18. Commitments and Contingencies

Operating Leases

We lease our office space and certain office equipment under cancelable and non-cancelable operating leases, which expire on various dates through June 2033. In general, leases relating to real estate include rent escalation clauses relating to increases in operating costs. Most of our leases also include renewal options ranging from 1 to 10 years.

Operating lease expense for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, was \$13.1 million, \$9.6 million and \$7.4 million, respectively.

Future minimum rental payments, inclusive of related charges for real estate taxes and utilities as applicable, under the non-cancelable operating leases are as follows (in thousands):

Years Ending December 31,	
2015	\$14,259
2016	17,355
2017	17,535
2018	16,524
2019	13,621
Thereafter	145,195
Total	\$224,489

On April 9, 2014, we entered into a lease for a new headquarters facility consisting of approximately 233,000 square feet of office space in North Hills, New York, approximately one mile from the current location in Lake Success, New York. The lease provides for initial base rent of approximately \$7.6 million in the first year of the lease term, with increases of 2.5% annually thereafter, subject to increases of 3.0% if the Consumer Price Index for the prior twelve months has been equal to or greater than 4.0%. In addition, we will be responsible for additional rent to cover certain taxes and insurance charges. The lease, which has an initial term of seventeen years with an option to extend the term of the lease for an additional ten years, is expected to commence in 2016.

Capital Leases

The following is an analysis of the leased property under capital leases by major property class as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 (in thousands):

	Decemb	er 31,
	2014	2013
Computer and office equipment	\$442	\$407
Less: Accumulated depreciation	(170)	(83)
Total capital leases, net	\$272	\$324

Future minimum rental payments under the capital leases are as follows (in thousands):

Years Ending December 31,	
2015	\$107
2016	83
2017	41
2018	1
2019	
Total minimum lease payments Less: Amount representing taxes, included in total minimum lease payments	232 (18)
Net minimum lease payments Less: Amount representing interest	214 —
Present value of net minimum lease payments	\$214

Service Credits

Under the terms of the purchase agreement with the seller of the AAX business, the parent company of the seller was granted the right to service credits of \$2.5 million, which were to be applied against fees that were charged in connection with their purchase of certain future products or services. The service credits were recorded as a reduction in revenue as they were utilized. For the years ended December 31, 2013 and 2012, we recorded contra revenue related to the service credits of \$0.6 million and \$0.8 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2014, none of the service credits remained.

Contingencies

We are a party to a variety of agreements pursuant to which we may be obligated to indemnify the other party with respect to breach of contract, infringement and other matters. Typically, these obligations arise in the context of agreements entered into by us, under which we customarily agree to hold the other party harmless against losses arising from breaches of representations, warranties and/or covenants. In these circumstances, payment by us is generally conditioned on the other party making a claim pursuant to the procedures specified in the particular agreement, which procedures typically allow us to challenge the other party's claims. Further, our obligations under these agreements may be limited to indemnification of third-party claims only and limited in terms of time and/or amount. In some instances, we may have recourse against third parties for certain payments made by us.

It is not possible to predict the maximum potential amount of future payments under these or similar agreements due to the conditional nature of our obligations and the unique facts and circumstances involved in each particular agreement. To date, we have not been required to make any material payments. We believe that if we were to incur a loss in any of these matters, it is not probable that such loss would have a material effect on our business or financial condition.

Refer to Note 10 for contingencies resulting from our completed business combinations.

Retail Sales Tax

On an ongoing basis, various tax jurisdictions in the United States and Canada conduct reviews or audits regarding the sales taxability of our products. Historically, we have been able to respond to their inquiries without significant additional sales tax liability imposed. However, in the event we are unsuccessful in responding to future inquiries, additional sales tax liabilities may be incurred. If we are obligated to charge sales tax for certain products, we believe our contractual arrangements with our customers obligate them to pay all sales taxes that are levied or imposed by any

taxing authority.

We currently have \$0.9 million of pending assessments in one state. In June 2013, an administrative hearing was held on this matter and a decision upholding the original assessment was issued in August 2013. This decision is not considered a final ruling. In September 2013, we filed a complaint with the state tax court requesting that the decision be vacated. As of December 31, 2014, we have not accrued any amounts related to this assessment as we believe that our position on this matter is correct. We have estimated that potential additional assessments of \$0.8 million may exist for periods after the assessment period based upon a calculation consistent with the pending assessment. We are unable to estimate an amount for penalties due, if any.

Employment Agreements

Pursuant to employment or severance agreements with certain team members, we have a commitment to pay severance of \$9.0 million as of December 31, 2014, in the event of termination without cause, as defined in the agreements, as well as certain potential gross-up payments to the extent any such severance payment would constitute an excess parachute payment under the Internal Revenue Code. Additionally, in the event of termination without cause due to a change in control, we would also have a commitment to pay additional severance of \$3.1 million as of December 31, 2014. As of December 31, 2014, \$0.9 million are accrued under severance agreements which are to be paid over the next two years.

Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we are a party to litigation matters arising in connection with the ordinary course of business, none of which is expected to have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows. There are no litigation matters exclusive of those arising in connection with the ordinary course of our business.

19. Agreements Impacting Contra-Revenue

In February 2013, we announced an exclusive, long-term partnership agreement with American Honda Finance Corporation (AHFC). As part of this agreement, Dealertrack and AHFC agreed to design and develop solutions with a strategic focus on streamlining the vehicle sales and finance process while improving the overall customer buying experience. The workflow solutions are expected to rollout in multiple phases with the first phase launched in 2014. As part of the agreement, we agreed to reimburse AHFC up to \$11.0 million of qualified expenses on an as incurred basis, in connection with development, implementation, and integration of the solutions over the first three years of the agreement. These payments have been recorded as deferred costs and will be recognized as a reduction of revenue (contra-revenue) over the term of the agreement commencing with the launch. For the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013, \$9.5 million and \$0.3 million, respectively, of qualified expenses were paid.

In February 2010, we entered into a strategic relationship with Ally Financial (Ally). Under the terms of the agreement, Ally became a financing option on our credit application processing network and we agreed to make a one-time payment to Ally of \$15.0 million, which was paid in May 2010. Ally continues to accept credit applications through a competitive system, of which it owns a portion. The one-time \$15.0 million payment is being recorded as a reduction in transaction services revenue over the period of expected benefit of approximately five years. For each of the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013 and 2012, we recorded contra-revenue related to revenue earned from the Ally strategic relationship of \$3.1 million.

We also have an agreement with another industry participant regarding the development of new subscription products. We are providing software and financial support in the development. In exchange, we expect to receive a recurring monthly royalty from the partner for each applicable subscription they sell. \$4.4 million of financial support payments have been made through December 31, 2014. Additional payments of \$0.6 million were made in February 2015. No additional payments are expected to be made. The payments, included in long-term assets, will be recognized as contra-revenue in future periods, offsetting future royalty income, upon the completion of the development and the roll-out of the new products.

As of December 31, 2014, \$16.8 million of the payments to Ally, Honda and other customers and partners remain to be amortized as contra-revenue, of which, \$2.8 million are recorded in prepaid expenses and other current assets and \$14.0 million are recorded in other long-term assets. As of December 31, 2013, \$8.6 million of payments remained to be amortized as contra-revenue, of which, \$4.9 million was classified in prepaid expenses and other current assets and \$3.7 million in other long-term assets.

20. Contribution to Chrome Data Solutions

On January 1, 2012, we completed the series of transactions provided for in the Omnibus Agreement dated December 20, 2011 by and among Chrome Systems, Inc., our wholly-owned subsidiary (Chrome), Autodata Solutions, Inc. (Autodata) and Autodata Solutions Company, subsidiaries of Internet Brands Inc., and AutoChrome Company (the Omnibus Agreement). The Omnibus Agreement provided for the formation of a 50%/50% joint venture named "Chrome Data Solutions" through the organization of (i) a Delaware limited liability company, (ii) a Delaware limited partnership that is a subsidiary of such limited liability company and (iii) a Nova Scotia unlimited liability company (collectively, the Joint Venture), pursuant to which the parties would collaboratively develop, market and sell automotive content products and services. Pursuant to the Omnibus Agreement, the Joint Venture was formed by the following steps, among others: (a) Chrome contributed substantially all of its assets and liabilities to the Joint Venture; (b) Autodata contributed substantially all of the assets and liabilities of its content division (other than assets to be exclusively licensed to the Joint Venture, as described in the following clause (c)) to the Joint Venture; (c) Autodata exclusively licensed certain of its intellectual property to the Joint Venture; (d) Dealertrack received a perpetual, irrevocable license to use certain Joint Venture intellectual property and data in its products and services; and (e) the parties entered into agreements to form and govern the Joint Venture and provide for certain other matters concerning the Joint Venture. The board of the Joint Venture consists of two members from each contributing party, one of which serves as the chair on a rotating basis. As a result of the ownership level and governance, we have significant influence over the operations of the entity, and therefore we account for the investment under the equity method of accounting.

As a result of the contribution, we recognized a pre-tax gain of approximately \$27.7 million in the year ended December 31, 2012, calculated as follows (in thousands):

Cash	\$1,750
Property and equipment	3,947
Goodwill	7,874
Intangible assets	2,017
Other assets and liabilities, net	769
Carrying value of contributed net assets of Chrome	16,357
Total consideration received (50% of the fair value of shares received)	44,050
Pre-tax gain	\$27,693

For further information on our equity method investment in Chrome Data Solutions, see Note 9.

21. Subsequent Events

In December 2014, we announced a recommended cash offer to acquire incadea, a leading provider of DMS software and services to the global automotive retail market. Founded in 2000 and headquartered in Munich, Germany, incadea has more than 500 team members who bring together automotive retailing industry expertise and proprietary technology to drive a suite of solutions that include dealer management, business intelligence, and customer and vehicle relationship management. Their product suite is built on Microsoft technology, with which it has a long-term strategic relationship. Incadea's network of worldwide certified channel partners serves more than 75,000 worldwide end users in over 90 countries.

Under the terms of the recommended cash offer, we acquired more than 99% of the voting equity of incadea for approximately 190 pence in cash per share, for a total consideration of approximately £121.6 million (\$190.8 million at the time of conversion).

Incadea has a €19.6 million line of credit which contains a change in control provision. We expect to use cash on hand or our revolving credit facility to extinguish this line of credit in February 2015.

In December 2014, we borrowed \$160.0 million on our revolving credit facility. This borrowing, along with an additional \$30.8 million of cash on hand was converted to Great British Pounds (GBP) and was placed in escrow to provide funding for the acquisition. \$188.8 million of the amount presented within cash and cash equivalents on our consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2014 is the U.S. Dollar (USD) equivalent of the £121.6 in an escrow account. The change in the USD to GBP exchange rate resulted in a loss on foreign exchange of \$1.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2014, which is recorded in other (expense) income, net, on our consolidated statement of operations.

In January 2015, funds were released from the escrow for more than 99% of the outstanding shares of incadea for which tender acceptance had been received. We expect the remaining acceptances will be received by March 31, 2015. The change in the USD to GBP exchange rate resulted in a loss on foreign exchange of \$4.9 million for the period from January 1, 2015 to January 31, 2015.

We expensed approximately \$3.1 million of professional fees associated with the acquisition in the three and twelve months ended December 31, 2014. We expect additional professional fees of approximately \$3.0 million to be incurred.

All incadea liabilities existing as of the transaction date, including costs incurred relating to the transaction, will be paid by Dealertrack.

We are in the process of finalizing the fair value assessment for the acquired assets and liabilities. The valuation of the acquired assets and liabilities is being performed in Euros, which is the reporting currency of incadea. Based upon the preliminary valuation, we expect to recognize approximately ξ 55.0 million of intangibles and ξ 90.0 million of goodwill as part of the allocation of purchase price. For the preliminary allocation, while we have assumed that goodwill and intangibles are not deductible for tax purposes, we are assessing available tax elections.

As incadea's products are generally offered under a perpetual license and maintenance model, revenue recognition will not be consistent with our current product offerings. Further, the additional international operations may impact our segment reporting, and the number of reporting units we have for purposes of performing our annual impairment test for goodwill.

DEALERTRACK TECHNOLOGIES, INC. SCHEDULE II VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS

	Balance at	Additions				Balance
	Beginni of	n © harged to		O	ther	End of
Description	Period	Expenses	Deductions	A	djustments	Period
	(in thou	sands)				
As of December 31, 2014:						
Allowance for doubtful accounts	\$1,495	\$ 3,341	\$ (3,238) \$	139	\$ 1,737
Allowance for sales credits	5,429	10,672	(11,247)	583	5,437
Deferred tax valuation allowance	3,270		(3,270)	1,174	1,174 (1)
As of December 31, 2013:						
Allowance for doubtful accounts	\$1,080	\$ 2,937	\$ (2,802) \$	280	\$ 1,495
Allowance for sales credits	3,478	7,075	(5,124)		5,429
Deferred tax valuation allowance	4,094	329	(1,153)	_	3,270 (2)
As of December 31, 2012:						
Allowance for doubtful accounts	\$1,435	\$ 2,519	\$ (2,725) \$	(149)	\$ 1,080
Allowance for sales credits	3,667	4,787	(4,988)	12	3,478
Deferred tax valuation allowance	4,198	134	(238)		4,094 (3)

For the year ended December 31, 2014, the deferred tax valuation allowance was reduced by \$2.1 million. The deferred tax valuation allowance was reduced by \$0.7 million for our capital loss carryforwards, \$1.2 million for foreign tax credits, and a net \$0.2 million reduction related to state and local net operating loss carryovers. We evaluated the combined enterprises past and expected future results, including the impact of the future reversal of the acquired deferred tax liabilities, and determined that the future reversal of the acquired deferred tax liabilities would provide sufficient taxable income to support realization of certain of our deferred tax assets. For further information, please refer to Note 15 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

For the year ended December 31, 2013, the deferred tax valuation allowance was reduced by \$0.8 million. The deferred tax valuation allowance was reduced by \$0.1 million for our capital loss carryforwards and \$0.7 million for foreign tax credits. We evaluated the combined enterprises past and expected future results, including the (2) impact of the future reversal of the acquired deferred tax liabilities, and determined that the future reversal of the

(2) impact of the future reversal of the acquired deferred tax habilities, and determined that the future reversal of the acquired deferred tax habilities would provide sufficient taxable income to support realization of certain of our deferred tax assets. For further information, please refer to Note 15 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

For the year ended December 31, 2012, the deferred tax valuation allowance was reduced by \$0.1 million. The deferred tax valuation allowance was reduced by \$0.2 million for our capital loss carryforwards, offset by a \$0.1 million increase related to state and local net operating loss carryovers and foreign tax credits. We evaluated the combined enterprises past and expected future results, including the impact of the future reversal of the acquired deferred tax liabilities, and determined that the future reversal of the acquired deferred tax liabilities would provide sufficient taxable income to support realization of certain of our deferred tax assets. For further information, please refer to Note 15 in the accompanying notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure			
None.			
Item 9A. Controls and Procedures			
Disclosure Controls and Procedures			
We carried out an evaluation under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures, as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act. In designing and evaluating our disclosure controls and procedures, we and our management recognize that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives, and our management necessarily was required to apply its judgment in evaluating and implementing possible controls and procedures. Based upon that evaluation, our chief executive officer and chief financial officer have concluded that, as of the end of the period covered by this Annual Report on Form 10-K, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level.			
Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting			
We continue to convert our various business information systems to a single SAP ERP system. We are employing a phased implementation approach that will provide continued monitoring and assessment to maintain the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting during and after the conversions. The conversions were not in response to any identified deficiency or weakness in our internal control over financial reporting.			
On March 1, 2014, we completed the acquisition of the outstanding equity of Dealer Dot Com, Inc. (Dealer.com). We continue to analyze, evaluate and, where necessary, implement changes in controls and procedures. As a result, the process may result in additions or changes to our internal control over financial reporting. This acquisition was excluded from management's assessment of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014.			

On July 1, 2014, we completed the acquisition of substantially all of the assets of ASR Pro, LLC. (ASR Pro). We continue to analyze, evaluate and, where necessary, implement changes in controls and procedures. As a result, the

process may result in additions or changes to our internal control over financial reporting. This acquisition was excluded from management's assessment of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014.

Except as described above, there were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended December 31, 2014, which were identified in connection with management's evaluation required by paragraph (d) of Rule 13a-15 and 15d-15 under the Exchange Act, that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Management's Annual Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act. Our internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. In addition, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions and that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate. Management assessed the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014. In making this assessment, management used the criteria set forth in the 2013 Internal Control-Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). Management's assessment was reviewed with the Audit Committee of our Board of Directors.

Dealertrack's evaluation of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014 did not include an evaluation of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting related to Dealer.com or ASR Pro because they were acquired in business combinations during the year ended December 31, 2014. Total revenue for Dealer.com and ASR Pro represented 34% and less than 1%, respectively, of our consolidated revenues for the year ended December 31, 2014. As of December 31, 2014, Dealer.com and ASR Pro represented approximately 56% and 1%, respectively, of our total assets inclusive of acquired goodwill and intangibles. See Note 10 to the consolidated financial statements in Item 8.

Based on its assessment of internal control over financial reporting, our management has concluded that, as of December 31, 2014, our internal control over financial reporting was effective.

The effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014 has been audited by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, an independent registered accounting firm, as stated in their report which appears herein.

Item 9B. Other Information

None.

PART III

Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, in no event whatsoever is the section entitled "Audit Committee Report" to be incorporated by reference herein from our proxy statement in connection with our annual meeting of stockholders expected to be held in the second quarter of 2015.

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers of Corporate Governance

The information required to be furnished pursuant to this item will be set forth under the captions "Proposal One: Election of Directors," "Executive Officers" and "Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance" in the Proxy Statement to be filed with the SEC no later than 120 days after the close of our fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. If the Proxy Statement is not filed with the SEC by such time, such information will be included in an amendment to this Annual Report by such time.

We have adopted a "code of ethics," as defined by regulations promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, that applies to all of our directors and employees, including our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, or persons performing similar functions. A current copy of our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is available on our website at www.dealertrack.com. To the extent required by applicable rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission and The NASDAQ Stock Market LLC, we intend to disclose any amendment to or waiver of a provision of the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to our directors and executive officers, including our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller or persons performing similar functions, by posting such information on our website at ir.dealertrack.com/governance.cfm

Item 11. Executive Compensation

The information required to be furnished pursuant to this item will be set forth under the captions "Compensation Discussion and Analysis," "Compensation Committee Report," and "Executive Compensation" in the Proxy Statement to be filed with the SEC no later than 120 days after the close of our fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. If the Proxy Statement is not filed with the SEC by such time, such information will be included in an amendment to this Annual Report on Form 10-K by such time.

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

The information required to be furnished pursuant to this item will be set forth under the caption "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management" and "Equity Compensation Plan" in the Proxy Statement to be filed with the SEC no later than 120 days after the close of our fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. If the Proxy Statement is not filed with the SEC by such time, such information will be included in an amendment to this Annual Report on Form 10-K by such time.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence

The information required to be furnished pursuant to this item will be set forth under the caption "Certain Relationships and Transactions" and "Proposal One: Election of Directors" in the Proxy Statement to be filed with the SEC no later than 120 days after the close of our fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. If the Proxy Statement is not filed with the SEC by such time, such information will be included in an amendment to this Annual Report on Form 10-K by such time.

Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services

The information required to be furnished pursuant to this item will be set forth under the caption "Principal Accountant Fees and Services" in the Proxy Statement to be filed with the SEC no later than 120 days after the close of our fiscal year ended December 31, 2014. If the Proxy Statement is not filed with the SEC by such time, such information will be included in an amendment to this Annual Report on Form 10-K by such time.

PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedule
(a) The following documents are included in "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data" in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K:
(1) Financial Statements:
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2014 and 2013
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three years ended December 31, 2014
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the three years ended December 31, 2014
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the three years ended December 31, 2014
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for each of the three years ended December 31, 2014
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
(2) Financial Statement Schedule

Schedule II

The financial statements of the Chrome Data Solutions joint venture required by Rule 3-09 of Regulation S-X are included as Exhibit 99.1 and Exhibit 99.2 and are incorporated by reference herein.

(3) Exhibits

Number	Description Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of December 19, 2013, by and among, Dealertrack Technologies,
2.1 (17)	Inc., Dealer Dot Com, Inc. ("DDC"), Derby Merger Corp., certain stockholders of DDC and Jason Chapnik, solely in his capacity as Sellers' Representative.
2.2 (18)	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of February 7, 2014, among Dealertrack Data Services, Inc., Peppy Capital 2.5, LP, and the other investors named therein.
2.3 (18)	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of February 12, 2014, between Dealertrack Data Services, Inc. and Trenton Investments, LLC.
2.4 (23)	Rule 2.7 Announcement for Recommended Cash Offer for incadea plc by Dealertrack Technologies, Inc., dated December 18, 2014
3.1 (4)	Form of Fifth Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Dealertrack Technologies, Inc.
3.2 (16)	Certificate of Amendment of Certificate of Incorporation of Dealertrack Technologies, Inc.
3.3 (21)	Form of Amended and Restated By-laws of Dealertrack Technologies, Inc.
4.1 (3)	Form of Certificate of Common Stock.
4.2 (14)	Indenture related to the 1.50% Senior Convertible Notes due 2017, dated as of March 5, 2012, among Dealertrack Technologies, Inc., Dealertrack, Inc. and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as Trustee.
4.3 (14)	Form of 1.50% Senior Convertible Note due 2017 (included in Exhibit 4.1).
10.1 (17)	Stockholders Agreement, dated as of December 19, 2013, by and among Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and the Stockholders set forth on the signature page hereto.
10.2 (8) #	Amended and Restated Senior Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of August 8, 2007, by and between Mark F. O'Neil and Dealertrack Technologies, Inc.
10.3 (9) #	Amendment No. 1 To Amended and Restated Senior Executive Employment Agreement, dated December 31, 2008, by and between Mark F. O'Neil and Dealertrack Technologies, Inc.
10.4 (10) #	Amendment No. 2 to Amended and Restated Executive Employment Agreement dated November 3, 2009 between Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and Mark F. O'Neil.

10.5 (11) Amended and Restated Senior Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of August 8, 2007, by and between Richard McLeer and Dealertrack Technologies, Inc.

10.6 (11) Amendment No. 1 To Amended and Restated Senior Executive Employment Agreement, dated December 31, 2008, by and between Richard McLeer and Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. 10.7 (11) Amendment No. 2 to Amended and Restated Executive Employment Agreement dated November 3, 2009 between Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and Richard McLeer. Amended and Restated Senior Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of August 8, 2007, by and between Eric D. Jacobs and Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. Amendment No. 1 To Amended and Restated Senior Executive Employment Agreement, dated December 31, 2008, by and between Eric D. Jacobs and Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. 10.10 Amendment No. 2 to Amended and Restated Executive Employment Agreement dated November 3, 2009 between Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and Eric D. Jacobs. (10) #Amended and Restated Senior Executive Employment Agreement, dated as of August 8, 2007, by and (8) #between Raj Sundaram and Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. 10.12 Amendment No. 1 To Amended and Restated Senior Executive Employment Agreement, dated December 31, (9) #2008, by and between Raj Sundaram and Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. 10.13 Amendment No. 2 to Amended and Restated Executive Employment Agreement dated November 4, 2009 (10) # between Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and Rajesh Sundaram. 10.14 Employment Agreement dated December 18, 2013 by and between Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and Rick (22) # Gibbs. 10.15 Fourth Amended and Restated 2005 Incentive Award Plan, effective as of June 20, 2012. (15) #10.16 Form of Stock Option Agreement. (5) #10.17 Form of Restricted Stock Unit Agreement. (9) #10.18 Senior Executive Incentive Bonus Plan, effective as of May 26, 2005. (1) #10.19 Stock Ownership and Retention Program, adopted May 26, 2005. (7) # 10.20 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, adopted May 26, 2005. (1) #

Directors' Deferred Compensation Plan, effective as of June 30, 2005.

10.21

(1) #

- 10.22 First Amendment to Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. Directors' Deferred Compensation Plan effective as of
- (8) # January 1, 2007.
- 10.23 (1) # Employees' Deferred Compensation Plan, effective as of June 30, 2005.
- 10.24 First Amendment to Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. Employees' Deferred Compensation Plan effective as of
- (8) # January 1, 2007.
- 10.25 (1) # 401(k) Plan, effective as of January 1, 2001, as amended.
 - Credit Agreement dated of as February 28, 2014, among Dealertrack Technologies, Inc., Dealertrack Canada, Inc., the lenders from time to time party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (including the U.S.
- 10.26 Guarantee and Collateral Agreement dated as of February 28, 2014, among Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and
- (19) certain of its subsidiaries in favor of JPMorgan Chase Bank N.A. and the Canadian Guarantee and Collateral Agreement dated as of February 28, 2014, by Dealertrack Canada, Inc. in favor of JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.).
- 10.27 Omnibus Agreement dated as of December 20, 2011, among Chrome Systems, Inc., Autodata Solutions, Inc.,
- (12) Autodata Solutions Company and AutoChrome Company.
- Purchase Agreement dated as of February 28, 2012, among Dealertrack Technologies, Inc., Dealertrack, Inc.
- and Barclays Capital Inc., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Wells Fargo Securities, LLC as representative for the initial purchasers named therein.
- 10.29 Confirmation regarding convertible bond hedge transactions dated as of February 28, 2012, between
- (13) Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and Barclays Bank PLC.
- 10.30 Confirmation regarding convertible bond hedge transactions dated as of February 28, 2012, between
- (13) Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association.
- 10.31 Confirmation regarding convertible bond hedge transactions dated as of February 28, 2012, between
- (13) Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association.
- 10.32 Confirmation regarding warrant transactions dated as of February 28, 2012, between Dealertrack
- (13) Technologies, Inc. and Barclays Bank PLC.

- 10.33 Confirmation regarding warrant transactions dated as of February 28, 2012, between Dealertrack
- (13) Technologies, Inc. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association.
- 10.34 Confirmation regarding warrant transactions dated as of February 28, 2012, between Dealertrack
- (13) Technologies, Inc. and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association.
- 10.35 Confirmation regarding convertible bond hedge transactions dated as of February 29, 2012, between
- (14) Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and Barclays Bank PLC.
- 10.36 Confirmation regarding convertible bond hedge transactions dated as of February 29, 2012, between
- (14) Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association.
- 10.37 Confirmation regarding convertible bond hedge transactions dated as of February 29, 2012, between
- (14) Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association.
- 10.38 Confirmation regarding warrant transactions dated as of February 29, 2012, between Dealertrack
- (14) Technologies, Inc. and Barclays Bank PLC.
- 10.39 Confirmation regarding warrant transactions dated as of February 29, 2012, between Dealertrack
- (14) Technologies, Inc. and JPMorgan Chase Bank, National Association.
- 10.40 Confirmation regarding warrant transactions dated as of February 29, 2012, between Dealertrack
- (14) Technologies, Inc. and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association.
- 10.41 Agreement of Lease, dated as of April 9, 2014, between X-Cel III Realty Associates LLC and Dealertrack
- (20) Technologies, Inc.
- 10.42 (23) Deed of Irrevocable Undertaking David Vernon Cotterell.
- 10.43 (23) Deed of Irrevocable Undertaking Philip Lawler.
- 10.44 (23) Deed of Irrevocable Undertaking Pantelis Papgeorgiou.
- 10.45 (23) Deed of Irrevocable Undertaking Portage Services Limited.
- 10.46 Deed of Irrevocable Undertaking Danbury Enterprises Limited, Kikero Enterprises Limited, Treadstone
- (23) Holdings Limited and Delanglade Holdings Limited.
- 14.1 (6) Code of Business Conduct and Ethics.
- 21.1 * List of Subsidiaries.
- 23.1 * Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP.

- 23.2 * Consent of BDO Canada LLP.
- 31.1 * Certification of Mark F. O'Neil pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 31.2 * Certification of Eric D. Jacobs pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.1 Certification of Mark F. O'Neil and Eric D. Jacobs pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to 8 Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 99.1 * Consolidated Financial Statements of Chrome Data Solutions, LP as of December 31, 2014 and 2013.
- 99.2 * Consolidated Financial Statements of Chrome Data Solutions, LP as of December 31, 2013 and 2012.

The following financial statements from Dealertrack Technologies, Inc.'s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, formatted in Extensible Business Reporting Language (XBRL): (i) the

Consolidated Balance Sheets; (ii) the Consolidated Statements of Operations; (iii) the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss); (iv) the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows; (v) the Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Equity; and (vi) the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements, tagged in summary and detail.

- * Filed herewith.
- ** Furnished herewith.
- # Represents management contract or compensatory plan.
- (1) Incorporated by reference to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-126944) filed July 28, 2005.
- (2) Incorporated by reference to Amendment No. 1 to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-126944) filed September 22, 2005.
- (3) Incorporated by reference to Amendment No. 2 to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-126944) filed October 12, 2005.
- (4) Incorporated by reference to Amendment No. 3 to our Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-126944) filed October 24, 2005.
- (5) Incorporated by reference to our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed May 12, 2006.
- (6) Incorporated by reference to our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed March 30, 2006.
- (7) Incorporated by reference to our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed March 16, 2007.
- (8) Incorporated by reference to our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed August 9, 2007.
- (9) Incorporated by reference to our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 24, 2009.
- (10) Incorporated by reference to our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed November 5, 2009.
- (11) Incorporated by reference to our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 24, 2010.
- (12) Incorporated by reference to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 21, 2011.
- (13) Incorporated by reference to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 29, 2012.
- (14) Incorporated by reference to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 6, 2012.
- (15) Incorporated by reference to Annex A to our Definitive Proxy Statement filed on April 30, 2012.
- (16) Incorporated by reference to our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 26, 2013.
- (17) Incorporated by reference to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 20, 2013.
- (18) Incorporated by reference to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 13, 2014.

- (19) Incorporated by reference to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 4, 2014.
- (20) Incorporated by reference to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 14, 2014.
- (21) Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.3 to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 25, 2014.
- (22) Incorporated by reference to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on November 18, 2014.
- (23) Incorporated by reference to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 18, 2014.

Dealertrack hereby files as part of this Form 10-K the exhibits listed in Item 15(a)(3) above. Exhibits which are incorporated herein by reference can be inspected and copied at the public reference rooms maintained by the SEC in Washington, D.C., New York, New York, and Chicago, Illinois. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference rooms. SEC filings are also available to the public from commercial document retrieval services and at the Website maintained by the SEC at http://www.sec.gov.

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

Date: February 24, 2015

Dealertrack Technologies, Inc. (Registrant)

By: /s/ Eric D. Jacobs Eric D. Jacobs

Executive Vice President, Chief Financial and Administrative Officer (Duly Authorized Officer and Principal Financial Officer)

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Mark F. O'Neil Mark F. O'Neil	Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer (principal executive officer)	February 24, 2015
/s/ Eric D. Jacobs Eric D. Jacobs	Executive Vice President, Chief Financial and Administrative Officer (principal financial and accounting officer)	February 24, 2015
/s/ Ann B. Lane Ann B. Lane	Director	February 24, 2015
/s/ John J. McDonnell, Jr. John J. McDonnell, Jr.	Director	February 24, 2015
/s/ James David Power III James David Power III	Director	February 24, 2015

/s/ Howard L. Tischler Howard L. Tischler	Director	February 24, 2015
/s/ Barry Zwarenstein Barry Zwarenstein	Director	February 24, 2015
/s/ James Foy James Foy	Director	February 24, 2015
/s/ Joe Payne Joe Payne	Director	February 24, 2015